

# SCALING LIMITS OF RANDOM WALKS, HARMONIC PROFILES, AND STATIONARY NONEQUILIBRIUM STATES IN LIPSCHITZ DOMAINS

BY LORENZO DELLO SCHIAVO<sup>1,a</sup>, LORENZO PORTINALE<sup>2,b</sup> AND FEDERICO SAU<sup>3,c</sup>

<sup>1</sup>Institute of Science and Technology Austria (ISTA), <sup>a</sup>lorenzo.delloschiavo@ist.ac.at

<sup>2</sup>Institut für angewandte Mathematik, Rheinische Friedrich-Wilhelms-Universität Bonn, <sup>b</sup>portinale@iam.uni-bonn.de <sup>3</sup>Dipartimento di Matematica, Informatica e Geoscienze, Università degli Studi di Trieste, <sup>c</sup>federico.sau@units.it

We consider the open symmetric exclusion (SEP) and inclusion (SIP) processes on a bounded Lipschitz domain  $\Omega$ , with both fast and slow boundary. For the random walks on  $\Omega$  dual to SEP/SIP we establish: a functional-CLT-type convergence to the Brownian motion on  $\Omega$  with either Neumann (slow boundary), Dirichlet (fast boundary), or Robin (at criticality) boundary conditions; the discrete-to-continuum convergence of the corresponding harmonic profiles. As a consequence, we rigorously derive the hydrodynamic and hydrostatic limits for SEP/SIP on  $\Omega$ , and analyze their stationary nonequilibrium fluctuations. All scaling limit results for SEP/SIP concern finite-dimensional distribution convergence only, as our duality techniques do not require to establish tightness for the fields associated to the particle systems.

### **CONTENTS**

1.	Introduction	'90
2.	Setting and models	'92
	2.1. Lattice approximations of bounded Lipschitz domains	'93
	2.1.1. The discrete domain $\Omega_{\varepsilon}$ and its volume measure $\mu_{\varepsilon}$	'93
	2.1.2. The discrete inner boundary $\partial \Omega_{\varepsilon}$ and its measure $\sigma_{\varepsilon}$	'93
	2.1.3. The discrete outer boundary $\partial_e \Omega_{\varepsilon}$ and its measure $\sigma_{e,\varepsilon}$	'94
	2.2. Symmetric exclusion and inclusion processes in contact with reservoirs	'95
	2.2.1. Particle dynamics	'95
	2.2.2. Stationary nonequilibrium states	'96
3.	Main results	'97
	3.1. Duality, random walks, and Brownian motions	'97
	3.1.1. Random walks	'97
	3.1.2. Brownian motions	'98
	3.1.3. Convergences	'98
	3.2. Harmonic profiles	'99
	3.3. Hydrodynamic and hydrostatic limits	;00
	3.3.1. Heat equations	<b>;00</b>
	3.3.2. Hydrodynamic limits	601
	3.3.3. Examples and hydrostatic limits	\$01
	3.3.4. Local equilibrium for SNS	<i>s</i> 02
	3.4. Stationary nonequilibrium fluctuations	602
	3.4.1. Nuclear Fréchet spaces of test functions and their duals	\$02
	3.4.2. Gaussian fields and limit theorems	\$03
4.	Auxiliary results	:05
	4.1. Random walks with $\beta = \infty$ and Feynman–Kac formula	:05
	4.2. Equicontinuity of heat semigroups	606
5.	Proof of Theorem 3.1	:06

*Key words and phrases.* Symmetric exclusion process, symmetric inclusion process, stationary nonequilibrium states, hydrodynamic limit, hydrostatic limit, stationary nonequilibrium fluctuations, Lipschitz domain.

5.1. Proof of Theorem 3.1: Neumann regime
5.2. Proof of Theorem 3.1: Robin regime
5.3. Proof of Theorem 3.1: Dirichlet regime
5.3.1. Case of a bounded smooth domain $\Omega$
5.3.2. Case of bounded Lipschitz domain $\Omega$
6. Proof of Theorem 3.2
6.1. Proof of Theorem 3.2: Neumann regime
6.1.1. Spectral bounds and ground states
6.2. Proof of Theorem 3.2: Robin regime
6.3. Proof of Theorem 3.2: Dirichlet regime
6.3.1. Case of bounded smooth domain $\Omega$ and smooth boundary data $\vartheta$
6.3.2. General case
7. Proofs of Theorems 3.8, 3.9, and 3.10
7.1. Dual particle systems, duality functions, and properties
7.1.1. Particle dynamics
7.1.2. Duality and consistency
7.1.3. Ultracontractivity and moment estimates
7.2. Proof of Theorem 3.8
7.2.1. Proof of (7.22)
7.3. Proof of Theorem 3.9
7.4. Proof of Theorem 3.10
8. Proof of Theorem 3.13
8.1. Boltzmann–Gibbs principles
8.2. Conclusion of the proof of Theorem 3.13
Appendix
A.1. Laplacians on Lipschitz domains
A.1.1. $L^2$ -Laplacians
A.1.2. $C_b$ -Laplacians
A.1.3. On the generality of Lipschitz domains
A.2. Equicontinuity of semigroups
A.3. Equivalence of convergences
A.3.1. Definitions of convergences
A.3.2. Main result
A.3.3. Proof of Theorem A.8
Acknowledgments
Funding
References

**1. Introduction.** Stationary nonequilibrium states (SNS) of open microscopic interacting particle systems play a major role in the development of a macroscopic theory of thermodynamical fluctuations out of equilibrium. In particular, exactly solvable systems serve as important models to link the emergence of long-range correlations at the microscale, as first observed by H. Spohn [68], and the nonlocality of the action functionals at the macroscale (see, e.g., the surveys [9, 26], the recent articles [12, 38], and references therein).

For one-dimensional nearest-neighbor systems coupled with reservoirs at the two ends of the chain, a number of rigorous results for a broad class of interacting systems is available. For the *symmetric exclusion process* (SEP), for instance, Derrid et al. [27] provided explicit matrix representations of SNS, while [29, 31, 56] proved scaling limits (hydrodynamics, large deviations and fluctuations, respectively); more recently, sharp convergence to stationarity in total variation has been shown in [41, 43]. The introduction of an additional parameter tuning the interaction rate of the bulk of the system with the boundary has also received an increasing attention in the past decade, leading to new macroscopic scenarios (see, e.g., [6, 28, 36, 42]). Moving to other one-dimensional systems, we mention, among many: the open *asymmetric exclusion* and *symmetric harmonic processes*, for which exact solutions have been derived (see, e.g., [27, 37]); the *KMP model* and the *symmetric inclusion process* (SIP),

whose structure of k-point correlations and scaling limits have been considered (see, e.g., [10, 17, 35, 51]).

On more general geometries, mainly due to the lack of closed-form expressions, the literature is far more sparse. Hydrodynamic limits on d-dimensional hypercubes have been recently studied in [72] for SEP in contact with slow reservoirs. As for microscopic properties of SNS, a universal factorized form of the k-point correlations and cumulants has been shown on general finite graphs coupled with two particle reservoirs for SEP and SIP [33].

*Main results*. In the present work, we provide for the first time a complete characterization of the scaling limits for SNS (hydrostatics and corresponding fluctuations) in the generality of both fast and slow boundaries in Lipschitz domains.

In spite of the lack of explicit representations for SNS:

- we rigorously derive the *hydrostatic limit*, *Theorem* 3.9,
- and analyze the corresponding *fluctuations*, *Theorem* 3.13,

for SEP and SIP on arbitrary bounded Lipschitz domains in  $\mathbb{R}^d$ ,  $d \ge 2$ , in contact with both fast and slow reservoirs. The reservoirs are placed so to approximate the Lipschitz boundary, and we do not require their densities to attain only two values, but let them vary continuously in space. In close relation with such scaling limits for SNS:

- we prove the *hydrodynamic limit* for these particle systems when starting out of stationarity, *Theorem* 3.8,
- and show that the *k*-point stationary correlations vanish uniformly in space, thus, establishing a weak form of *local equilibrium* for SNS, *Theorem* 3.10.

Due to the roughness of the Lipschitz boundary, standard discrete-to-continuum approximations testing against smooth functions do not suffice to close the evolution equations for the microscopic systems. We overcome this difficulty by improving the existing techniques in proving hydrodynamic limits, only relying on the continuity of test functions and mild solution representations of the empirical density fields. The main feature of the microscopic systems which allows this decomposition is *duality* (see, e.g., [17, 33]), a form of exact solvability: by means of a few "dual" interacting particles having the original external reservoirs as absorbing states, we give all moments of the original particle systems an alternative probabilistic representation. Thanks to duality, all steps in the proof of the hydrodynamic and hydrostatic limits can be recast into results for the "simpler" dual processes. Moreover, our approach via duality-although much less adaptable to perturbations of the particle dynamics-comes with some advantages over the so-called "entropy" and "relative entropy methods" [50]: on the one side, it avoids the technical steps of establishing replacement lemmas near the boundary; on the other side, it grants more general convergence results, as it allows us to also deal with degenerate reservoirs' densities. Finally, let us note that tightness of the discrete fields in the path space does not follow from our methods. In fact, it is one other advantage of our approach that we can prove limit theorems for (the finite-dimensional distributions of) the discrete fields without establishing tightness for their paths.

The main steps in our argument are the following two convergence results:

- a functional central limit theorem (FCLT) for a single random walk, Theorem 3.1;
- a *uniform convergence* of discrete *harmonic functions* (also denominated as *harmonic pro-files* or *harmonics*) to their continuum counterparts, *Theorem* 3.2.

Depending on the intensity of the rate of absorption at the boundary, in the continuum limit we recover Brownian motions and harmonics corresponding to different boundary conditions: Neumann for a sufficiently slow interaction, Dirichlet for a fast one, and Robin at the threshold between the two. As already mentioned above, such convergence results are derived without assuming smoothness of test functions near the Lipschitz boundary, but only by proving and exploiting the fact that continuous functions up to the boundary behave nicely under the action of the Brownian motions' semigroups. Further, we emphasize that, while in the one-dimensional nearest-neighbor case explicit formulas for both discrete and continuous harmonics are known, in our setting no such expressions are available, nor is the convergence of discrete harmonics a direct consequence of the finite-time horizon FCLTs of the corresponding random walks.

Next to deriving the hydrostatic and hydrodynamic limits, we extract properties of suitable intrinsic nuclear spaces and establish CLTs for the fluctuations associated to SNS. The limiting fields are centered Gaussian, with covariances determined without relying on regularity assumptions other than the Lipschitz boundary and continuity of the boundary data. In particular, covariances in the Robin and Dirichlet regimes are identified requiring neither strong differentiability nor existence of weak derivatives near the boundary for neither the test functions nor the harmonics.

About our method, we believe the convergence results on random walks and harmonics and the techniques we use to prove them to be of independent interest, as potentially generalizable to other classes of spaces (e.g., fractal-like) for which suitable continuity estimates of discrete and continuum heat kernels can be established. For the statements on fluctuations, however, we expect that it is not possible to improve our results to rougher (e.g., Hölder) domains, since, for example, we crucially use compatibility properties of  $L^2$ - and  $C_b$ -Laplacians which fail on general non-Lipschitz domains (see Section A.1.3 and Section 3.4).

Finally, besides providing a concrete example of scaling limits of particle systems in rough domains with external reservoirs, we extend the usual arguments [25, 50] so to ensure convergence in contexts in which the (predictable) quadratic variations of the so-called Dynkin's martingales associated to the particle systems contain unbounded terms. This allows us to include in our analysis *singular* (i.e., delta-like) initial conditions which relax at positive times (see, e.g., [54] for hydrodynamics with nonrelaxing Dirac measures forming due to particles' slow-down), and scaling limits of systems with fast boundary and an unbounded number of particles per site. This improvement is achieved by exploiting the smoothening action of the random walks' semigroups, and employing mild (in place of weak) solutions to the hydrodynamic equations.

*Organization of the paper*. The paper is organized as follows. In Section 2, we introduce the continuum and discrete geometric setting, as well as the interacting particle systems coupled with external reservoirs. In Section 3, we present the main results of the paper: the convergence results for random walks, and for discrete harmonics are the contents of Section 3.1 and Section 3.2, respectively. The hydrodynamic and hydrostatic limits, as well as the local equilibrium for SNS, are all stated in Section 3.3, while the stationary nonequilibrium fluctuations in Section 3.4. The remaining sections are devoted to the proofs of the main results: after deriving some auxiliary results in Section 4 (part of which is postponed to Sections A.2, A.3), the proofs of the main results in Section 3.1 and Section 5.2 are contained in Section 5 and Section 6, respectively. In Section 7, we present the necessary duality relations, related properties, and the proofs of the results from Section 3.3; in Section 8, those of the CLTs for the stationary nonequilibrium fluctuations. Let us stress that the proofs of scaling limits in Sections 7, 8 may be read independently from Section 4–6. Finally, known and new results on Laplacians, their corresponding semigroups and intrinsic function spaces on bounded Lipschitz domains are collected in Section A.1.

**2. Setting and models.** Everywhere in the following we let  $d \ge 2$  be an integer, and  $\varepsilon \in (0, 1)$ . All the asymptotic notation is understood in the limit  $\varepsilon \to 0$ .

General notation. Let  $\mathbb{N} := \{1, 2, ...\}, \mathbb{N}_0 := \mathbb{N} \cup \{0\}, \mathbb{R}^+ := (0, \infty), \text{ and } \mathbb{R}_0^+ := \mathbb{R}^+ \cup \{0\}.$ For all  $B \subseteq \mathbb{R}^d$ , we denote by  $\#B \in \overline{\mathbb{N}}_0 := \mathbb{N}_0 \cup \{\infty\}$  the cardinality of B. Throughout this work,  $|\cdot|$  stands for the Euclidean norm, while dist, resp. dist<sub>H</sub>, denotes the usual Euclidean distance between points and sets, resp. the Hausdorff distance between sets. For a set  $U \subset \mathbb{R}^d$ ,  $\mathcal{C}_b(U)$  denotes the space of bounded and continuous functions on U. If U is open and  $k \in \overline{\mathbb{N}}_0$ ,  $\mathcal{C}_c^k(U)$ , resp.  $\mathcal{C}^k(\overline{U})$ , denotes the subspace of  $\mathcal{C}^k(U)$  of compactly supported functions, resp. of functions whose derivatives of all orders up to k continuously extend to the closure of U. When k = 0, we write  $\mathcal{C}(\overline{U}) = \mathcal{C}^0(\overline{U})$  and let  $\mathcal{C}_0(U)$  denote the subspace of  $\mathcal{C}(\overline{U})$  of identically vanishing functions on  $\partial U$ . For all  $f \in \mathcal{C}_b(U)$  and any finite, resp. finite signed, measure  $\mu \in \mathcal{M}_b^+(U)$ , resp.  $\mathcal{M}_b(U)$ , we write  $\langle \mu | f \rangle := \int f d\mu$ , and denote by  $\langle \cdot | \cdot \rangle_H$  the inner product on a Hilbert space H. All throughout,  $C, C', C_1, C_2, \ldots$  denote positive constants whose value is unimportant and may change from line to line.

2.1. Lattice approximations of bounded Lipschitz domains. If not stated otherwise,  $\Omega$  always denotes a (connected) bounded Lipschitz domain. Without loss of generality, we assume that  $0 \in \Omega$ . We denote by  $\mu_{\Omega}$  the standard Lebesgue measure on  $\Omega$ , and by  $\sigma_{\partial\Omega}$  the surface measure of  $\partial\Omega$ , that is, the restriction to  $\partial\Omega$  of the (d-1)-dimensional Hausdorff measure  $\mathcal{H}^{d-1}$  on  $\mathbb{R}^d$ .

2.1.1. The discrete domain  $\Omega_{\varepsilon}$  and its volume measure  $\mu_{\varepsilon}$ . Let  $\overline{\varepsilon \mathbb{Z}^d}$  be the union of all closed line segments joining nearest neighbors in  $\varepsilon \mathbb{Z}^d$ , and  $\Omega_{\varepsilon}^*$  be the connected component of  $\Omega \cap \overline{\varepsilon \mathbb{Z}^d}$  containing the origin. Set  $\Omega_{\varepsilon} := \Omega_{\varepsilon}^* \cap \varepsilon \mathbb{Z}^d$ . For  $x, y \in \Omega_{\varepsilon}$  we write  $x \sim y$  to indicate that  $|x - y| = \varepsilon$ , the dependence on  $\varepsilon$  being implicit in the notation  $\sim$  and always apparent from context.

Further let  $\mu_{\varepsilon} := \varepsilon^d \sum_{x \in \Omega_{\varepsilon}} \delta_x$  be the (discrete) "volume measure" of  $\Omega_{\varepsilon}$ . For any uniformly bounded and equicontinuous family  $\mathcal{F}$  in  $\mathcal{C}_b(\mathbb{R}^d)$ , we have that

(2.1) 
$$\lim_{\varepsilon \downarrow 0} \sup_{f \in \mathcal{F}} |\langle \mu_{\varepsilon} | f \rangle - \langle \mu_{\Omega} | f \rangle| = 0.$$

As a consequence, there exists  $C = C_{\Omega} \ge 1$  such that

(2.2) 
$$C^{-1} \le \mu_{\varepsilon}(\Omega_{\varepsilon}) \le C$$

2.1.2. The discrete inner boundary  $\partial \Omega_{\varepsilon}$  and its measure  $\sigma_{\varepsilon}$ . Letting deg<sub> $\varepsilon$ </sub>(x) denote the degree of the vertex  $x \in \Omega_{\varepsilon}$ , we define the *discrete inner boundary* 

(2.3) 
$$\partial \Omega_{\varepsilon} := \{ x \in \Omega_{\varepsilon} : \deg_{\varepsilon}(x) < 2d \}.$$

Note that  $\partial \Omega_{\varepsilon} \neq \emptyset$ , since  $0 \in \Omega_{\varepsilon}$ . Since  $\Omega$  is a bounded Lipschitz domain,

(2.4) 
$$\#\partial \Omega_{\varepsilon} = O(\varepsilon^{1-d}).$$

To a family of weights  $\{\alpha_{\varepsilon}(x)\}_{x\in\partial\Omega_{\varepsilon}}\subset\mathbb{R}^+$  we associate the discrete measure on  $\partial\Omega_{\varepsilon}$ 

(2.5) 
$$\sigma_{\varepsilon} := \varepsilon^{d-1} \sum_{x \in \partial \Omega_{\varepsilon}} \alpha_{\varepsilon}(x) \,\delta_x$$

Everywhere in the following, we assume:

• *uniform ellipticity*: there exists  $C \ge 1$  such that, for all  $\varepsilon \in (0, 1)$ ,

(2.6) 
$$C^{-1} \le \alpha_{\varepsilon}(x) \le C, \quad x \in \partial \Omega_{\varepsilon};$$

• weak convergence to the surface measure of  $\partial \Omega$ : for any continuous  $f \in C_b(\mathbb{R}^d)$ ,

(2.7) 
$$\lim_{\varepsilon \downarrow 0} |\langle \sigma_{\varepsilon} | f \rangle - \langle \sigma_{\partial \Omega} | f \rangle| = 0.$$

We call any measure  $\sigma_{\varepsilon}$  as in (2.5) and satisfying (2.6)–(2.7) a *discrete inner-boundary measure* of  $\Omega_{\varepsilon}$ .

An explicit construction of  $\partial \Omega_{\varepsilon}$  and  $\sigma_{\varepsilon}$ . Let  $(M_{\Omega}, N_{\Omega})$  be the Lipschitz character of  $\Omega$ ; see, for example, [67], Chapter 8. Informally,  $N_{\Omega}$  is the minimal number of Lipschitz charts covering  $\Omega$  and with Lipschitz constant at most  $M_{\Omega}$ . The results in [32], Lemma 2.1, and [20], Lemma 2.4, guarantee that there exist  $C \ge 1$  and finite measurable partitions  $\mathcal{A}_{\varepsilon}$  of  $\partial \Omega$  such that:

• the partition  $\mathcal{A}_{\varepsilon}$  is *uniformly elliptic*, that is,

(2.8) 
$$C^{-1} \leq \frac{\sigma_{\partial\Omega}(A)}{\varepsilon^{d-1}} \leq C, \quad A \in \mathcal{A}_{\varepsilon};$$

• for any uniformly bounded and equicontinuous family  $\mathcal{F}$  in  $\mathcal{C}_b(\mathbb{R}^d)$ ,

(2.9) 
$$\lim_{\varepsilon \downarrow 0} \sup_{f \in \mathcal{F}} \sum_{A \in \mathcal{A}_{\varepsilon}} \sigma_{\partial \Omega}(A) \operatorname{osc}_{A} f = 0, \quad \operatorname{osc}_{A} f := \sup_{A} f - \inf_{A} f;$$

• for all  $A \in \mathcal{A}_{\varepsilon}$ , there exist at most C points  $x \in \partial \Omega_{\varepsilon}$  such that  $\operatorname{dist}(x, A) \leq \varepsilon (1 + M_{\Omega}^2)^{1/2}$ .

As a consequence of the definition of  $\partial \Omega_{\varepsilon}$ , for all  $x \in \partial \Omega_{\varepsilon}$ , there exists  $A \in \mathcal{A}_{\varepsilon}$  such that  $\operatorname{dist}(x, A) \leq \varepsilon$ , and at most *C* sets  $A \in \mathcal{A}_{\varepsilon}$  such that  $\operatorname{dist}(x, A) \leq \varepsilon$ . Hence, one can always associate to each  $A \in \mathcal{A}_{\varepsilon}$  a nonempty set  $\partial \Omega_{\varepsilon}^{A} \subset \partial \Omega_{\varepsilon}$  such that

$$\operatorname{dist}_{\mathrm{H}}(\partial \Omega_{\varepsilon}^{A}, A) \leq \varepsilon (1 + M_{\Omega}^{2})^{1/2}, \quad \bigcup_{A \in \mathcal{A}_{\varepsilon}} \partial \Omega_{\varepsilon}^{A} = \partial \Omega_{\varepsilon}.$$

Finally, letting

(2.10) 
$$\alpha_{\varepsilon}(x) := \mathbb{1}_{\partial \Omega_{\varepsilon}}(x) \sum_{\substack{A \in \mathcal{A}_{\varepsilon} \\ \partial \Omega_{\varepsilon}^{A} \ni x}} \frac{1}{\# \partial \Omega_{\varepsilon}^{A}} \frac{\sigma_{\partial \Omega}(A)}{\varepsilon^{d-1}}, \quad x \in \Omega_{\varepsilon},$$

the corresponding discrete inner-boundary measure  $\sigma_{\varepsilon}$  satisfies (2.6)–(2.7) by construction.

2.1.3. The discrete outer boundary  $\partial_e \Omega_{\varepsilon}$  and its measure  $\sigma_{e,\varepsilon}$ . Next to the set  $\partial \Omega_{\varepsilon}$  and its measure  $\sigma_{\varepsilon}$ , we consider the discrete outer boundary  $\partial_e \Omega_{\varepsilon}$  of  $\Omega_{\varepsilon}$  with its associated measure  $\sigma_{e,\varepsilon}$ . Precisely, let  $\partial_e \Omega_{\varepsilon} \subset \mathbb{R}^d \setminus \Omega$  be any (up to) countable set. For each  $x \in \partial \Omega_{\varepsilon}$ , we let  $q_{\varepsilon}(x, \cdot)$  be a probability kernel on  $\partial_e \Omega_{\varepsilon}$  satisfying

(2.11) 
$$\lim_{\varepsilon \downarrow 0} \sup_{x \in \partial \Omega_{\varepsilon}} \sum_{z \in \partial_{\varepsilon} \Omega_{\varepsilon}} q_{\varepsilon}(x, z) |z - x| = 0,$$

and we define

(2.12) 
$$\sigma_{e,\varepsilon} := \varepsilon^{d-1} \sum_{z \in \partial_e \Omega_{\varepsilon}} \left( \sum_{x \in \partial \Omega_{\varepsilon}} \alpha_{\varepsilon}(x) q_{\varepsilon}(x, z) \right) \delta_z$$

Note that the precise definition of the set  $\partial_e \Omega_{\varepsilon}$  is not important: what matters is the behaviour of the probability kernel  $q_{\varepsilon}$  as in (2.11).

**REMARK 2.1.** By (2.11), the convergence in (2.7) holds true with  $\sigma_{e,\varepsilon}$  in place of  $\sigma_{\varepsilon}$ .

Whenever 
$$x \in \partial \Omega_{\varepsilon}, z \in \partial_{e} \Omega_{\varepsilon}$$
 and  $q_{\varepsilon}(x, z) \neq 0$ , we write  $z \sim x$  and we set  
(2.13)  $\alpha_{\varepsilon}^{xz} := \alpha_{\varepsilon}(x) q_{\varepsilon}(x, z).$ 

REMARK 2.2. Several choices of  $\partial_e \Omega_{\varepsilon}$  and  $\{q_{\varepsilon}(x, \cdot)\}_{x \in \partial \Omega_{\varepsilon}}$  (thus, of  $\sigma_{e,\varepsilon}$ ) are possible. For instance,  $\partial_e \Omega_{\varepsilon}$  may be chosen as  $\varepsilon \mathbb{Z}^d \cap (\mathbb{R}^d \setminus \overline{\Omega})$  and  $q_{\varepsilon}(x, \cdot)$  as the uniform measure on points in  $\partial_e \Omega_{\varepsilon}$  at distance from  $x \in \partial \Omega_{\varepsilon}$  at most  $\varepsilon (1 + M_{\Omega}^2)^{1/2}$ .

Finally, let us denote by  $\overline{\Omega}_{\varepsilon} := \Omega_{\varepsilon} \cup \partial_{\varepsilon} \Omega_{\varepsilon}$  the totality of  $\Omega_{\varepsilon}$  and its outer boundary points. A graphic representation of the lattice approximations of a Lipschitz domain is given in Figure 1.



FIG. 1. A bounded Lipschitz domain  $\Omega$ , in light gray, and its lattice approximations for different values of  $\varepsilon$ . The set  $\Omega_{\varepsilon}^*$  is not connected in Fig. 1(b), 1(c), while it is connected in Fig. 1(d)–1(f). For sufficiently small  $\varepsilon \in (0, 1)$ , the outer boundary  $\partial_e \Omega_{\varepsilon}$  has been chosen to be the set of points in  $\varepsilon \mathbb{Z}^2 \cap (\mathbb{R}^2 \setminus \overline{\Omega})$  having at least one neighbor in  $\overline{\Omega}$ . Inner edges are depicted in light gray, outer edges in dark gray.

2.2. Symmetric exclusion and inclusion processes in contact with reservoirs. For  $\sigma = \pm 1$  define the configuration space  $\Xi^{\varepsilon,\sigma}$  by  $\Xi^{\varepsilon,-1} := \{0,1\}^{\Omega_{\varepsilon}}$  and  $\Xi^{\varepsilon,1} := \mathbb{N}_0^{\Omega_{\varepsilon}}$ . For  $\eta \in \Xi^{\varepsilon,\sigma}$ , we interpret  $\eta(x)$  as the number of particles at  $x \in \Omega_{\varepsilon}$ , and further denote by  $\eta^{x,\cdot}$ , resp.  $\eta^{\cdot,x}$ , the annihilation, resp. creation, of a particle at  $x \in \Omega_{\varepsilon}$ , namely

$$\eta^{x,\cdot}(z) := \begin{cases} \eta(x) - 1 & \text{if } z = x, \, \eta(x) > 0, \\ \eta(z) & \text{otherwise,} \end{cases}$$
  
$$\eta^{\cdot,x}(z) := \begin{cases} \eta(x) + 1 & \text{if } z = x, \, \sigma = 1 \text{ or } z = x, \, \sigma = -1, \, \eta(x) = 0, \\ \eta(x) & \text{otherwise.} \end{cases}$$

Similarly, we let  $\eta^{x,y} := (\eta^{x,\cdot})^{\cdot,y}$ .

2.2.1. *Particle dynamics*. Throughout this work, unless stated otherwise, we fix  $\beta \in \mathbb{R}$  and  $\vartheta \in C_b(\mathbb{R}^d)$  with  $\vartheta \in [0, 1]$  if  $\sigma = -1$ ,  $\vartheta \in \mathbb{R}_0^+$  if  $\sigma = 1$ . We consider the continuous-time Markov processes  $\eta_t^{\varepsilon,\beta,\sigma,\vartheta}$  with state spaces  $\Xi^{\varepsilon,\sigma}$  and laws  $(\mathbb{P}_{\eta}^{\varepsilon,\beta,\sigma,\vartheta})_{\eta\in\Xi^{\varepsilon,\sigma}}$  defined by the *infinitesimal generator*  $\mathcal{L}^{\varepsilon,\beta,\sigma,\vartheta}$  acting on  $f : \Xi^{\varepsilon,\sigma} \to \mathbb{R}$  as

$$(\mathcal{L}^{\varepsilon,\beta,\sigma,\vartheta}f)(\eta) := \varepsilon^{-2} \sum_{x \in \Omega_{\varepsilon}} \sum_{\substack{y \in \Omega_{\varepsilon} \\ y \sim x}} \eta(x) (1 + \sigma \eta(y)) (f(\eta^{x,y}) - f(\eta)) + \varepsilon^{\beta-2} \sum_{x \in \partial \Omega_{\varepsilon}} \sum_{\substack{z \in \partial_{\varepsilon} \Omega_{\varepsilon} \\ z \sim x}} \alpha_{\varepsilon}^{xz} \eta(x) (1 + \sigma \vartheta(z)) (f(\eta^{x,\cdot}) - f(\eta)) + \varepsilon^{\beta-2} \sum_{x \in \partial \Omega_{\varepsilon}} \sum_{\substack{z \in \partial_{\varepsilon} \Omega_{\varepsilon} \\ z \sim x}} \alpha_{\varepsilon}^{xz} \vartheta(z) (1 + \sigma \eta(x)) (f(\eta^{\cdot,x}) - f(\eta)).$$

For simplicity of notation, we often omit the specification of  $\sigma$  and  $\vartheta$ .



FIG. 2. A time sample of a fixed SEP path with  $\beta = 100$  and  $\vartheta \equiv 1/3$ .

The infinitesimal generators in (2.14) describe the evolution of particle systems on  $\Omega_{\varepsilon}$ , in which particles jump and interact within  $\Omega_{\varepsilon}$  on a diffusive timescale, and are created and annihilated at  $\partial \Omega_{\varepsilon}$  at rates proportional to  $\varepsilon^{\beta-2}$ . The parameter  $\sigma = \pm 1$  stands for two different types of interaction. When  $\sigma = -1$ , the process  $\eta_t^{\varepsilon,\beta}$  is called *symmetric exclusion process* (SEP) with particle reservoirs. Here, particles evolve on the bulk of the system jumping to nearest-neighbor sites at rate  $\varepsilon^{-2}$ , while being subject to the *exclusion rule*, that is, jumps to already occupied sites get suppressed. See Figures 2 and 3 for the effect of  $\vartheta$  in this case. When  $\sigma = 1$ , the process  $\eta_t^{\varepsilon,\beta}$  is called *symmetric inclusion process* (SIP) with particle reservoirs. In this case, particles on  $\Omega_{\varepsilon}$  jump to nearest-neighbor sites at rate  $\varepsilon^{-2}$ , as well as join the position of each nearest-neighbor particle with the same rate. This mechanism of mutual particle attraction goes under the name of *inclusion rule*. For both processes, particle creation and annihilation rules mimic those governing the evolution within the bulk, with sites  $z \in \partial_e \Omega_{\varepsilon}$  representing unlimited particle reservoirs set at density equal to  $\vartheta(z) \sum_{x \in \partial \Omega_{\varepsilon}} \alpha_{\varepsilon}^{xz}$ .

Both particle systems are well-posed. Indeed,  $\eta_t^{\varepsilon,\beta}$  is a finite-state Markov chain for  $\sigma = -1$ ; when  $\sigma = 1$ , albeit  $\Xi^{\varepsilon}$  is countable, the chain is nonexplosive (see, e.g., [35], Proposition 2.1).

2.2.2. Stationary nonequilibrium states. For both SEP and SIP described above, it is wellknown (see, e.g., [33], Section 3) that there exists a unique invariant measure, denoted by  $v_{\text{stat}}^{\varepsilon,\beta}$ . Unless the function  $\vartheta$  is constant on  $\partial_e \Omega_{\varepsilon}$ —in which case  $v_{\text{stat}}^{\varepsilon,\beta}$  is fully available and in product form—, these invariant measures are in general *not* explicit. (An exception to this is represented by SEP and its asymmetric variants on one-dimensional lattices, for which a special *matrix formulation* due to Derrida et al. [27] is available.)

REMARK 2.3 (SEP( $\alpha$ ) and SIP( $\alpha$ )). Variants of SEP and SIP parameterized by  $\alpha$  (in  $\mathbb{N}$  if  $\sigma = -1$ , in  $\mathbb{R}_0^+$  if  $\sigma = 1$ ) have also been recently considered (see, e.g., [33, 35]). Our models correspond to the choice  $\alpha \equiv 1$ ; however, all our main results and proofs carry over to this most general setting with no substantial change.



FIG. 3. A time sample of a fixed SEP path with  $\beta = -1$  and  $\vartheta \equiv 0$ .

**3. Main results.** Everywhere in the following we denote by " $\partial$ " either of the abbrevations "N", for *Neumann boundary conditions*, "D" for *Dirichlet boundary conditions*, or " $\varrho$ " for *Robin boundary conditions* with  $0 < \varrho \in C_b(\partial \Omega)$ . When  $\beta$  and  $\partial$  appear in the same statement, it is always tacitly understood that

$$\partial = D$$
 if  $\beta < 1$ ,  $\partial = \varrho := 1$  if  $\beta = 1$ ,  $\partial = N$  if  $\beta > 1$ .

In particular, in all convergence statements for Robin boundary conditions (Theorems 3.1, 3.2, 3.8, 3.9, and 3.13), the function  $\rho$  is constantly equal to 1.

3.1. Duality, random walks, and Brownian motions. The particle systems  $\eta_t^{\varepsilon,\beta}$  introduced in Section 2.2 are in duality with purely absorbing interacting (labeled) particle systems  $\mathbf{X}_t^{\varepsilon,\beta,k}$ , with  $k \in \mathbb{N}$  (see, e.g., [33], Section 2.2). As we show in Section 7 below, these dual processes play a key role in our proofs of scaling limits for the particle systems  $\eta_t^{\varepsilon,\beta}$ .

In the "bulk"  $\Omega_{\varepsilon}$ , the systems  $\mathbf{X}_{t}^{\varepsilon,\beta,k}$  follow the same interaction rules as  $\eta_{t}^{\varepsilon,\beta}$ . At the inner boundary  $\partial \Omega_{\varepsilon}$  however, the interaction of  $\mathbf{X}_{t}^{\varepsilon,\beta,k}$  with the outer boundary  $\partial_{e}\Omega_{\varepsilon}$  only consists of the absorbtion of particles at  $\partial_{e}\Omega_{\varepsilon}$ ; furthermore, the jump rates do depend on the underlying structure of  $\overline{\Omega}_{\varepsilon}$  and its discrete outer-boundary measure  $\sigma_{e,\varepsilon}$ , but *not* on the parameter  $\vartheta \in \mathcal{C}_{b}(\mathbb{R}^{d})$ .

In this section, we only consider one-particle dual systems (i.e.,  $X_t^{\varepsilon,\beta} = \mathbf{X}_t^{\varepsilon,\beta,k=1}$  consisting of the random walks in  $\overline{\Omega}_{\varepsilon}$  defined in Section 3.1.1 below), and refer to Section 7.1 for the complete definitions and properties of the dual processes for general  $k \in \mathbb{N}$ . In Section 3.1.3 we prove a functional central limit theorem for  $X_t^{\varepsilon,\beta}$ , with the Brownian motion on  $\Omega$ with boundary condition  $\partial$  (see Section 3.1.2) as its limiting process.

3.1.1. *Random walks*. For  $f \in \mathbb{R}^{\overline{\Omega}_{\varepsilon}}$  and every  $x, y \in \Omega_{\varepsilon}$  we write

(3.1) 
$$\nabla_{x,y}^{\varepsilon} f := \varepsilon^{-1} \big( f(y) - f(x) \big).$$

We denote by  $((X_t^{\varepsilon,\beta})_{t\geq 0}, (\mathbf{P}_x^{\varepsilon,\beta})_{x\in\overline{\Omega}_{\varepsilon}})$  the continuous-time random walk in the Skorokhod space  $\mathcal{D}(\mathbb{R}_0^+;\overline{\Omega}_{\varepsilon})$  with infinitesimal generator

(3.2) 
$$A^{\varepsilon,\beta}f(x) = \mathbb{1}_{\Omega_{\varepsilon}}(x)\varepsilon^{-1}\sum_{\substack{y\in\Omega_{\varepsilon}\\y\sim x}}\nabla^{\varepsilon}_{x,y}f + \mathbb{1}_{\partial\Omega_{\varepsilon}}(x)\varepsilon^{\beta-1}\sum_{\substack{z\in\partial_{\varepsilon}\Omega_{\varepsilon}\\z\sim x}}\alpha^{xz}_{\varepsilon}\nabla^{\varepsilon}_{x,z}f.$$

We further let  $(P_t^{\varepsilon,\beta})_{t\geq 0}$  be the corresponding Markov semigroup on  $\mathbb{R}^{\overline{\Omega}_{\varepsilon}}$ , with corresponding heat kernel

(3.3) 
$$p_t^{\varepsilon,\beta}(x,y) := \mathbf{P}_x^{\varepsilon,\beta} \big( X_t^{\varepsilon,\beta} = y \big), \quad x, y \in \overline{\Omega}_{\varepsilon}, t \ge 0.$$

We stress that  $A^{\varepsilon,\beta} f \equiv 0$  on  $\partial_e \Omega_{\varepsilon}$ , that is, the outer boundary  $\partial_e \Omega_{\varepsilon}$  is a set of absorbing states for the random walk  $X_t^{\varepsilon,\beta}$ . Furthermore,  $A^{\varepsilon,\beta}$ , and thus  $P_t^{\varepsilon,\beta}$ , globally fixes the space of functions  $f: \overline{\Omega}_{\varepsilon} \to \mathbb{R}$  identically vanishing on  $\partial_e \Omega_{\varepsilon}$ . We identify the latter space with  $L^p(\Omega_{\varepsilon})$  for any  $p \in [1, \infty]$ , endowed with the standard norm (w.r.t.  $\mu_{\varepsilon}$ , cf. Section 2.1.1)

$$(3.4) ||f||_{L^p(\Omega_{\varepsilon})}^p := \varepsilon^d \sum_{x \in \Omega_{\varepsilon}} |f(x)|^p, p \in [1, \infty), ||f||_{L^{\infty}(\Omega_{\varepsilon})} := \sup_{x \in \Omega_{\varepsilon}} |f(x)|.$$

With a slight abuse of notation, we further let  $A^{\varepsilon,\beta}$  and  $P_t^{\varepsilon,\beta}$  act in the obvious way on functions in  $L^p(\Omega_{\varepsilon})$ . Note that  $A^{\varepsilon,\beta}$  and  $P_t^{\varepsilon,\beta}$  are self-adjoint in  $L^2(\Omega_{\varepsilon})$ . Finally, recalling the definitions of the measures  $\mu_{\varepsilon}$  and  $\sigma_{\varepsilon}$  in Section 2.1.1 and (2.5), respectively, and of the

generator  $A^{\varepsilon,\beta}$  in (3.2), the corresponding Dirichlet form  $\mathcal{E}^{\varepsilon,\beta}(f,g) := \langle f | -A^{\varepsilon,\beta}g \rangle_{L^2(\Omega_{\varepsilon})}$ on  $L^2(\Omega_{\varepsilon})$  reads as

(3.5) 
$$\mathcal{E}^{\varepsilon,\beta}(f,g) := \frac{\varepsilon^d}{2} \sum_{\substack{x,y \in \Omega_\varepsilon \\ x \sim y}} \nabla^{\varepsilon}_{x,y} f \nabla^{\varepsilon}_{x,y} g + \varepsilon^{\beta-1} \langle \sigma_{\varepsilon} | fg \rangle, \quad f,g \in L^2(\Omega_{\varepsilon})$$

3.1.2. Brownian motions. In the following let  $H_0^1(\Omega)$  and  $H^1(\Omega)$  denote the standard Sobolev spaces on  $\Omega$ . Recall that the trace operator  $\cdot|_{\partial\Omega}$  is well defined on  $H^1(\Omega)$  as a *compact* operator  $\cdot|_{\partial\Omega}$ :  $H^1(\Omega) \to L^2(\partial\Omega)$ . This follows from, for example, [40], combining [40], Teor. 1.I, eqn. (1.4), and the observation in [40], Section 4¶2.

Dirichlet forms, Laplacians, and heat semigroups. Let  $\varrho : \partial \Omega \to [0, \infty]$  be a continuous function. Denote by  $(\mathcal{E}^{\varrho}, H^1(\Omega))$  the bilinear form

(3.6) 
$$\mathcal{E}^{\varrho}(f,g) := \int_{\Omega} \nabla f \cdot \nabla g \, \mathrm{d}\mu_{\Omega} + \int_{\partial\Omega} \varrho f|_{\partial\Omega} \, g|_{\partial\Omega} \, \mathrm{d}\sigma_{\partial\Omega}, \quad f,g \in H^{1}(\Omega),$$

well defined and closable on  $L^2(\Omega)$  by compactness of the trace operator. Its closure, denoted by  $(\mathcal{E}^{\varrho}, \mathscr{D}(\mathcal{E}^{\varrho}))$ , is a Dirichlet form on  $L^2(\Omega)$ , with (negative) generator the selfadjoint operator  $(\Delta^{\varrho}, \mathscr{D}(\Delta^{\varrho}))$ , the *Robin Laplacian with boundary condition*  $\varrho$ . We further let  $(\Delta^{\mathrm{D}}, \mathscr{D}(\Delta^{\mathrm{D}}))$ , resp.  $(\Delta^{\mathrm{N}}, \mathscr{D}(\Delta^{\mathrm{N}}))$ , denote the familiar *Dirichlet*, resp. *Neumann*, *Laplacian* on  $\Omega$ , resp. corresponding to the cases  $\varrho \equiv +\infty$  and  $\varrho \equiv 0$ . The domains  $\mathscr{D}(\mathcal{E}^{\mathrm{D}})$ and  $\mathscr{D}(\mathcal{E}^{\mathrm{N}})$  respectively coincide with  $H_0^1(\Omega)$  and  $H^1(\Omega)$ .

Let  $\Delta^{\partial}$  denote either  $\Delta^{D}$ ,  $\Delta^{N}$ , or  $\Delta^{\varrho}$ . We respectively write  $(\mathcal{E}^{\partial}, \mathcal{D}(\mathcal{E}^{\partial}))$ ,  $(P_{t}^{\partial})_{t\geq 0}$ , and  $R_{\zeta}^{\partial} := (\zeta - \Delta^{\partial})^{-1}$  with  $\zeta > 0$ , for the corresponding Dirichlet form, heat semigroup, and resolvent on  $L^{2}(\Omega)$ .

Brownian motions. In the following, we denote by  $(B_t^{\partial})_{t\geq 0}$  the Brownian motion on  $\Omega$  with boundary condition  $\partial$ , that is, the Markov diffusion process properly associated with the Dirichlet form  $(\mathcal{E}^{\partial}, \mathcal{D}(\mathcal{E}^{\partial}))$  on  $L^2(\Omega)$ . For different choices of  $\partial$  we have therefore that  $B_t^{\partial}$ is the Brownian motion on  $\overline{\Omega}$ 

(N) with normally reflected boundary conditions, in the generality of Lipschitz domains, see, for example, [7, 21, 39];

( $\rho$ ) with Robin boundary conditions driven by  $\rho$ , in the generality of Lipschitz domains, see, for example, [59];

(D) stopped at  $\partial \Omega$ .

Finally, we denote by  $(\mathbf{P}_x^{\partial})_{x\in\overline{\Omega}}$  and  $(\mathbf{E}_x^{\partial})_{x\in\overline{\Omega}}$  their laws and the corresponding expectations.

3.1.3. Convergences. Let  $\Pi_{\varepsilon}: C(\overline{\Omega}) \to L^{\infty}(\Omega_{\varepsilon})$  be defined by  $(\Pi_{\varepsilon}f)(x) = f(x)$  for every  $x \in \Omega_{\varepsilon}$ . Whenever needed,  $\Pi_{\varepsilon}f$  is assumed to be extended by 0 outside of  $\Omega_{\varepsilon}$ . Let  $C^{\partial}$  be either  $C(\overline{\Omega})$  (for Neumann and Robin boundary conditions) or  $C_0(\Omega)$  (for Dirichlet boundary conditions), always regarded as a Banach space endowed with the uniform norm. Finally, denote by  $P_t^{\partial,c}$  the part of  $P_t^{\partial}$  on  $C^{\partial}$ . The operators  $P_t^{\partial,c}$  satisfy  $P_t^{\partial,c}: C^{\partial} \to C^{\partial}$  and form  $C^0$ -semigroups on  $C^{\partial}$ . We denote by  $(\Delta^{\partial,c}, \mathscr{D}(\Delta^{\partial,c}))$  the corresponding  $C^{\partial}$ -generators. We refer to Section A.1.2 for the details of these constructions.

We are now ready to state our first convergence result, in which we write, cf. [30]:

(3.7) 
$$f_{\varepsilon} \to f \text{ if } f_{\varepsilon} \in L^{\infty}(\overline{\Omega}_{\varepsilon}), f \in \mathcal{C}(\overline{\Omega}), \qquad \lim_{\varepsilon \downarrow 0} \|f_{\varepsilon} - \Pi_{\varepsilon} f\|_{L^{\infty}(\Omega_{\varepsilon})} = 0.$$

THEOREM 3.1 (Section 5). Fix  $f \in C^{\partial}$ . Then,  $P_t^{\varepsilon,\beta} \Pi_{\varepsilon} f \to P_t^{\partial,c} f$  locally uniformly in t on  $\mathbb{R}^+_0$ .

In Theorem A.8 (see Section A.3 in the Appendix) we provide many equivalent assertions to the one in Theorem 3.1, which will prove crucial in establishing this result.

3.2. *Harmonic profiles*. Recall the definition of  $\vartheta \in C_b(\mathbb{R}^d)$  from Section 2.2.1. We define the *discrete harmonic measure* 

(3.8) 
$$p_{\infty}^{\varepsilon,\beta}(x,y) := \lim_{t \to \infty} p_t^{\varepsilon,\beta}(x,y), \quad x, y \in \overline{\Omega}_{\varepsilon},$$

and the *discrete harmonic profile*  $h^{\varepsilon,\beta}$  on  $\overline{\Omega}_{\varepsilon}$  with boundary condition  $\vartheta$  on  $\partial_e \Omega_{\varepsilon}$ 

(3.9) 
$$h^{\varepsilon,\beta}(x) := \sum_{y \in \overline{\Omega}_{\varepsilon}} p_{\infty}^{\varepsilon,\beta}(x,y) \,\vartheta(y), \quad x \in \overline{\Omega}_{\varepsilon}.$$

Equivalently,  $h^{\varepsilon,\beta}: \overline{\Omega}_{\varepsilon} \to \mathbb{R}_0^+$  is the unique solution to the boundary value problem

(3.10) 
$$\begin{cases} A^{\varepsilon,\beta}h = 0 & \text{on } \overline{\Omega}_{\varepsilon}, \\ h = \vartheta & \text{on } \partial_{\varepsilon}\Omega_{\varepsilon} \end{cases}$$

We denote by  $h^{\partial} \in C(\overline{\Omega})$  the (continuum) *harmonic profile* on  $\Omega$ , that is, the distributional solution to

(3.11) 
$$\begin{cases} \Delta h = 0 & \text{on } \Omega, \\ \mathcal{B}_{\partial} & \text{on } \partial \Omega \end{cases}$$

where  $\mathcal{B}_{\partial}$  denotes either of the weak boundary conditions, understood in the  $\sigma_{\partial\Omega}$ -a.e. sense,

(3.12) (D) 
$$u = \vartheta$$
, ( $\varrho$ )  $\partial_{\mathbf{n}} u + \varrho(u - \vartheta) = 0$ , (N)  $\begin{cases} \partial_{\mathbf{n}} u = 0, \\ \langle \sigma_{\partial \Omega} | u \rangle = \langle \sigma_{\partial \Omega} | \vartheta \rangle \end{cases}$ 

Indeed, since  $\Omega$  is a bounded Lipschitz domain, suitable solutions  $h^{\partial}$  exist and are unique (see, e.g., [23], Section II.4, or [4] for  $\partial = D$ , [32] for  $\partial = \varrho$ ); more specifically:

(N)  $h^{N}$  is a constant and coincides with the  $\sigma_{\partial\Omega}$ -average of  $\vartheta$  on  $\partial\Omega$ ;

( $\varrho$ ) Letting  $t \mapsto L_t^N$  denote the boundary local time of the Brownian motion  $B_t^N$  on  $\Omega$ , the function  $h^{\varrho}$  satisfies, cf. [32], Section 3,

(3.13) 
$$h^{\varrho}(x) = \mathbf{E}_{x}^{\mathrm{N}} \bigg[ \int_{0}^{\infty} (\varrho \vartheta) \big( B_{t}^{\mathrm{N}} \big) \exp \bigg( - \int_{0}^{t} \varrho \big( B_{s}^{\mathrm{N}} \big) \mathrm{d} L_{s}^{\mathrm{N}} \bigg) \mathrm{d} L_{t}^{\mathrm{N}} \bigg], \quad x \in \Omega;$$

(D) By Riesz-Markov-Kakutani representation theorem and the maximum principle, the correspondence  $\vartheta \mapsto h^{D}$  uniquely defines the *harmonic measures*  $\{p_{\infty}^{D}(x, \cdot)\}_{x \in \Omega}$  of the Brownian motion  $B_{t}^{D}$ , probability measures concentrated on  $\vartheta \Omega$  such that

(3.14) 
$$h^{\mathrm{D}}(x) = \int_{\partial\Omega} \vartheta(y) \, p^{\mathrm{D}}_{\infty}(x, \, \mathrm{d}y), \quad x \in \Omega.$$

Further, the solution  $h^{D}$  satisfies  $h^{D} \in C(\overline{\Omega}) \cap C^{\infty}(\Omega)$  and thus  $h^{D}|_{\partial\Omega} = \vartheta|_{\partial\Omega}$  everywhere on  $\partial\Omega$ , see [3], Section 6.1 and Ex. 6.1.2.b. However, in general  $D^{k}h^{D}$  may be unbounded on  $\Omega$  for some  $k \in \mathbb{N}$  due to the lack of boundary regularity; in particular, boundary data in  $C(\partial\Omega)$  only ensure  $h^{D} \in H^{1/2}(\Omega)$ , see [46], Theorem 5.1.

For the harmonic profiles, we prove the following convergence result. Recall the definition of convergence of functions in (3.7).

THEOREM 3.2 (Convergence of harmonic profiles, Section 6).  $h^{\varepsilon,\beta} \to h^{\partial}$  for every  $\beta \in \mathbb{R}$ .

REMARK 3.3 (Relaxing conditions (2.6), (2.7), and (2.11)). Not all the assumptions on the discrete approximations of the Lipschitz boundary are strictly necessary to prove Theorems 3.1 and 3.2. More specifically, when  $\beta > 1$ , only the second inequality in (2.6) is needed to prove Theorem 3.1, while Theorem 3.2 holds true even with a weaker version of (2.7) (with any continuous linear functional  $\Sigma : C(\partial \Omega) \to \mathbb{R}$  in place of  $\sigma_{\partial \Omega}$ ). Similarly, when  $\beta = 1$ , our results easily generalize to the case of  $0 < \rho \in C(\partial \Omega)$ , by replacing  $\sigma_{\partial \Omega}$  in (2.7) with  $\rho \sigma_{\partial \Omega}$ . When  $\beta < 1$ , Theorem 3.1 uses only (2.6) and (2.11).

3.3. *Hydrodynamic and hydrostatic limits*. In Section 3.3.1, we introduce the heat equations, the notions of mild solution and some of its main properties. The assumptions and statement of the hydrodynamic limits (Theorem 3.8) is the content of Section 3.3.2. In Section 3.3.3, we present some examples to which Theorem 3.8 applies, as well as the hydrostatic limits (Theorem 3.9). Finally, Section 3.3.4 is concerned with scaling limits of stationary correlations (Theorem 3.10).

3.3.1. *Heat equations*. Everywhere in this section, fix T > 0, and set

$$\Omega_T := \Omega \times [0, T], \qquad \mathring{\Omega}_T := \Omega \times (0, T), \qquad \mathring{\partial}_T \Omega := \partial \Omega \times (0, T)$$

Further let  $\mathscr{M}^{\partial} := (\mathscr{C}^{\partial})^*$  denote the topological dual of  $\mathscr{C}^{\partial}$ , always endowed with its weak\* topology. By Riesz–Markov representation theorem, we have the standard identifications  $\mathscr{M}^{D} \cong (\mathscr{M}_{b}(\Omega), \tau_{v})$  and  $\mathscr{M}^{N} = \mathscr{M}^{\varrho} \cong (\mathscr{M}_{b}(\overline{\Omega}), \tau_{n})$ , where  $\tau_{v}$ , resp.  $\tau_{n}$ , denotes the *vague*, resp. *narrow*, topology on bounded (Radon) measures. By, for example, [48], Theorem 4.2, Lemma 4.5,  $\mathscr{M}^{\partial}$  is a Polish space.

We consider the following boundary-value problems for the heat equation with  $\partial$ -boundary conditions,  $\vartheta \in C_b(\mathbb{R}^d)$  and  $\pi_0 \in \mathscr{M}^\partial$  as boundary and initial data, respectively:

(H<sub>$$\partial,T$$</sub>) 
$$\begin{cases} (\partial_t - \Delta)u = 0 & \text{in } \mathring{\Omega}_T, \\ u_0 = \pi_0 & \text{in } \mathscr{M}^\partial, \\ \mathcal{B}_\partial & \text{on } \mathring{\partial}_T \Omega, \end{cases}$$

where  $\mathcal{B}_{\partial}$  denotes either of the boundary conditions (3.12) with  $u = u_t$  and  $\varrho = 1$ .

We now formulate a precise definition of  $\mathcal{M}^{\partial}$ -valued solution to  $(\mathbf{H}_{\partial,T})$ . To this end, let  $(P_t^{\partial,c})^* \colon \mathcal{M}^{\partial} \to \mathcal{M}^{\partial}$  be the dual operator to  $P_t^{\partial,c} \colon \mathcal{C}^{\partial} \to \mathcal{C}^{\partial}$ ; note that, by the standard theory of  $\mathcal{C}^0$ -semigroups,  $(P_t^{\partial,c})^*$  is a continuous<sup>1</sup> (in *t*) positivity preserving semigroup.

DEFINITION 3.4. We say that  $u: [0, T] \to \mathcal{M}^{\partial}$  is the mild solution to  $(\mathbf{H}_{\partial, T})$  starting at  $u_0 = \pi_0 \in \mathcal{M}^{\partial}$  if

(3.15) 
$$u_t = h^{\partial} \mu_{\Omega} + (P_t^{\partial,c})^* (\pi_0 - h^{\partial} \mu_{\Omega}), \quad t \in [0,T].$$

In the following proposition, let *E* denote either  $L^2(\Omega)$  or  $\mathcal{C}^{\partial}$ , and let  $(\Delta^{\partial, E}, \mathscr{D}(\Delta^{\partial, E}))$  be the *E*-Laplacian with boundary condition  $\partial$ . Its proof is a consequence of the weak\*continuity of  $(P_t^{\partial,c})^*$ , the regularity of  $h^{\partial}$  (see Section 3.2), and [3], Corollary 3.7.21.

PROPOSITION 3.5. The mild solution to  $(\mathbf{H}_{\partial,T})$  belongs to  $\mathcal{C}([0,T]; \mathscr{M}^{\partial})$ . If additionally  $u_0 = \rho_0 \mu_\Omega$  with  $\rho_0 - h^{\partial} \in E$ , then the mild solution satisfies  $u_t = \rho_t \mu_\Omega$  for all  $t \in [0,T]$ , and  $\rho_{\cdot} - h^{\partial} \in \mathcal{C}([0,T]; E) \cap \mathcal{C}^{\infty}((0,T); E) \cap \mathcal{C}((0,T]; \mathscr{D}(\Delta^{\partial,E}))$  is the unique solution to the Cauchy problem  $v'(t) = \Delta^{\partial,E} v(t)$  for t > 0, and  $v(0) = \rho_0 - h^{\partial}$ .

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup>Since  $C^{\partial}$  is not reflexive,  $(P_t^{\partial,c})^*$  is only weakly\*-continuous. This motivates our choice to endow  $\mathcal{M}^{\partial}$  with its weak\*-topology.

Let us observe that the techniques we make use of in this work rely on the Lipschitz property of  $\Omega$  in an essential way, and we expect (a large part of) our results *not* to hold if  $\Omega$  is non-Lipschitz. We refer to Section A.1.3 below for more details.

3.3.2. *Hydrodynamic limits*. Let  $(v_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon}$  be a family of probability distributions on the configuration spaces  $(\Xi^{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon}, (\mathbb{E}_{v_{\varepsilon}})_{\varepsilon}$  being the corresponding expectations. We make the following assumptions.

ASSUMPTION 3.6 (Second-moment bounds). We assume that

(3.16) 
$$\limsup_{\varepsilon \downarrow 0} \mathbb{E}_{\nu_{\varepsilon}} \left[ \left( \varepsilon^{d} \sum_{x \in \Omega_{\varepsilon}} \eta(x) \right)^{2} \right] < \infty, \qquad \limsup_{\varepsilon \downarrow 0} \varepsilon^{d} \max_{x \in \Omega_{\varepsilon}} \mathbb{E}_{\nu_{\varepsilon}} \left[ \eta(x)^{2} \right] < \infty.$$

For SEP ( $\sigma = -1$ ) Assumption 3.6 trivially holds.

ASSUMPTION 3.7 (Weak law of large numbers). There exists  $\pi_0 \in \mathscr{M}^{\partial}$  such that

(3.17) 
$$\lim_{\varepsilon \downarrow 0} \nu_{\varepsilon} \left\{ \eta \in \Xi^{\varepsilon} : \left| \langle \pi_0 | f \rangle - \varepsilon^d \sum_{x \in \Omega_{\varepsilon}} \eta(x) f(x) \right| \ge \delta \right\} = 0, \quad \delta > 0, f \in \mathcal{C}^{\partial}.$$

Let  $\mathcal{X}_t^{\varepsilon,\beta}$  be the normalized *empirical density fields* corresponding to the paths of  $\eta_t^{\varepsilon,\beta}$ , namely,

(3.18) 
$$t \in \mathbb{R}^+_0 \longmapsto \mathcal{X}^{\varepsilon,\beta}_t := \varepsilon^d \sum_{x \in \Omega_\varepsilon} \eta^{\varepsilon,\beta}_t(x) \,\delta_x.$$

We are now ready to state the main result of this section.

THEOREM 3.8 (Hydrodynamic limit, Section 7.2). Let  $(v_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon}$  satisfy Assumptions 3.6 and 3.7. Further, for all T > 0, let  $u \in C([0, T]; \mathcal{M}^{\partial})$  be the mild solution of  $(H_{\partial,T})$  starting at  $u_0 = \pi_0 \in \mathcal{M}^{\partial}$ , and  $\mathcal{X}^{\varepsilon,\beta}$  be the  $\mathcal{D}([0, T]; \mathcal{M}^{\partial})$ -valued random empirical density fields as in (3.18) starting at a configuration  $\eta_0^{\varepsilon,\beta} = \eta \in \Xi^{\varepsilon}$  randomly distributed as  $v_{\varepsilon}$ . Then,

$$\mathcal{X}^{\varepsilon,\beta} \xrightarrow[\varepsilon \downarrow 0]{\text{fdd}} u$$

where  $\stackrel{\text{fdd}}{\Longrightarrow}$  denotes (weak) convergence of finite-dimensional distributions.

3.3.3. *Examples and hydrostatic limits*. We list a few relevant examples for which the hydrodynamic limit holds.

Product measures associated to a slowly-varying profile. Fix a continuous (bounded) function  $g: \overline{\Omega} \to \mathbb{R}_0^+$  (or [0, 1] if  $\sigma = -1$ ) which will play the role of initial limiting density profile. For all  $x \in \Omega_{\varepsilon}$ , consider a probability distribution  $\nu_{\varepsilon}^x$  on  $\mathbb{N}_0$  (or {0, 1} if  $\sigma = -1$ ), and set  $\nu_{\varepsilon} := \bigotimes_{x \in \Omega_{\varepsilon}} \nu_{\varepsilon}^x$ . If we assume the moment bounds (3.16) and further that

(3.19) 
$$\mathbb{E}_{\nu_{\varepsilon}}[\eta(x)] = g(x), \quad x \in \Omega_{\varepsilon}$$

then  $(v_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon}$  constructed above satisfies Assumption 3.7 with  $\pi_0 := g\mu_{\Omega}$ .

Deterministic piles of particles ( $\sigma = 1$ ). Fix  $x \in \Omega$ , and let  $(x_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon} \subset \Omega$  be a family such that  $x_{\varepsilon} \in \Omega_{\varepsilon}$  and  $\lim_{\varepsilon \downarrow 0} |x - x_{\varepsilon}| = 0$ . Then, the distributions  $(v_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon}$ , each concentrated at the particle configuration  $\eta^{\varepsilon} \in \Xi^{\varepsilon}$  given by

(3.20) 
$$\eta^{\varepsilon}(y) := \begin{cases} \varepsilon^{-d/2} & \text{if } |y-x| \le \varepsilon^{1/2}, \\ 0 & \text{otherwise} \end{cases}$$

satisfy Assumption 3.6, as well Assumption 3.7 with  $\pi_0 := v_d \delta_x$ , where  $v_d$  denotes the volume of the Euclidean unit ball in  $\mathbb{R}^d$ .

Stationary nonequilibrium states and hydrostatic limits. Letting  $v_{\text{stat}}^{\varepsilon,\beta}$  denote the (generally implicit) stationary measures described in Section 2.2.2, a standard duality argument and the boundedness of  $\vartheta$  (see, e.g., [33], Appendix A) readily imply that Assumption 3.6 holds for  $(v_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon} = (v_{\text{stat}}^{\varepsilon,\beta})_{\varepsilon}$ . Additionally, we show the less trivial fact that  $(v_{\text{stat}}^{\varepsilon,\beta})_{\varepsilon}$  satisfies a weak law of large numbers:

THEOREM 3.9 (Section 7.3).  $(v_{\text{stat}}^{\varepsilon,\beta})_{\varepsilon}$  satisfies Assumption 3.7 with  $\pi_0 = h^{\partial} \mu_{\Omega}$ .

Combined with Theorem 3.8, this proves the so-called *hydrostatic limit*, that is, the assertion of Theorem 3.8 with  $v_{\varepsilon} := v_{\text{stat}}^{\varepsilon,\beta}$  and  $\pi_0 := h^{\partial} \mu_{\Omega}$ , the latter being the stationary solution to the heat equation with appropriate boundary conditions.

3.3.4. *Local equilibrium for SNS*. As a refinement of the weak laws of large numbers presented in Theorem 3.9, we establish some weak forms of local equilibrium (see, e.g., [50], Section 3) for SNS.

Recall that in equilibrium (i.e., whenever  $\vartheta \in C_b(\mathbb{R}^d)$  is constant),  $v_{\text{stat}}^{\varepsilon,\beta}$  is explicit and in product form, given by products of i.i.d. Bernoulli, resp. geometric, distributions if  $\sigma = -1$ , resp.  $\sigma = 1$  (see, e.g., [33]). For a general  $\vartheta \in C_b(\mathbb{R}^d)$ , this no longer holds, although a local approximation of this sort remains valid at large scales. The precise statement of this fact is the content of Theorem 3.10 below. In what follows, for every  $\vartheta \in C_b(\mathbb{R}^d)$  given as in Section 2 and corresponding  $h^{\varepsilon,\beta}$  as in (3.9), we define

(3.21) 
$$\nu_x^{\varepsilon,\beta} \sim \begin{cases} \operatorname{Bern}(h^{\varepsilon,\beta}(x)) & \text{if } \sigma = -1, \\ \operatorname{Geom}((1+h^{\varepsilon,\beta}(x))^{-1}) & \text{if } \sigma = 1, \end{cases}$$

and  $\nu_{\otimes}^{\varepsilon,\beta} := \bigotimes_{x \in \Omega_{\varepsilon}} \nu_x^{\varepsilon,\beta}$ .

THEOREM 3.10 (Local equilibrium, Section 7.4). Fix  $k \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $k \ge 2$ . Then,

(3.22) 
$$\lim_{\varepsilon \downarrow 0} \sup_{x_1, \dots, x_k \in \Omega_{\varepsilon}} \left| \mathbb{E}_{\nu_{\text{stat}}^{\varepsilon, \beta}} \left[ \prod_{i=1}^k \eta(x_i) \right] - \mathbb{E}_{\nu_{\otimes}^{\varepsilon, \beta}} \left[ \prod_{i=1}^k \eta(x_i) \right] \right| = 0.$$

REMARK 3.11 (Two-point stationary correlations). As a particular case of Theorem 3.10,

(3.23) 
$$\lim_{\substack{\varepsilon \downarrow 0 \\ x \neq y}} \sup_{\substack{x, y \in \Omega_{\varepsilon} \\ x \neq y}} \left| \mathbb{E}_{\substack{\nu, \beta \\ \nu_{\text{stat}}}} [\eta(x) - \mathbb{E}_{\substack{\nu, \beta \\ \nu_{\text{stat}}}} [\eta(x)]) (\eta(y) - \mathbb{E}_{\substack{\nu, \beta \\ \nu_{\text{stat}}}} [\eta(y)]) ] \right| = 0.$$

3.4. *Stationary nonequilibrium fluctuations*. Theorem 3.9 proves weak laws of large numbers for the empirical density fields at stationarity. In this section, we analyze the corresponding fluctuations. We present these limit theorems in Section 3.4.2, after presenting in Section 3.4.1 the function and distribution spaces needed to establish these results.

3.4.1. Nuclear Fréchet spaces of test functions and their duals. We introduce here some spaces of test functions  $S^{\partial}(\Omega)$  and their duals  $S^{\partial}(\Omega)'$  well adapted to the spectral properties of  $-\Delta^{\partial}$ . Such spaces generalize those in, for example, [50], Chapter 11, [56]: there  $\Omega$  is either the *d*-dimensional torus or [0, 1], and  $S^{\partial}(\Omega)$  and  $S^{\partial}(\Omega)'$  are constructed via the explicit knowledge of an orthonormal system of Laplacian's eigenfunctions. We show that the spaces  $S^{\partial}(\Omega)$  are cores for the  $C^{\partial}$ -Laplacians, and that  $(S^{\partial}(\Omega), L^{2}(\Omega), S^{\partial}(\Omega)')$  is a Gel'fand triple compatible with  $P_{t}^{\partial}$  [49], Definition 1.3.5; thus, these spaces are natural candidates for the study of fluctuations around the hydrodynamic limit.

In the following, denote by  $\psi_n^{\partial}$  the eigenfunction of  $-\Delta^{\partial}$  with eigenvalue  $\lambda_n^{\partial} \ge 0$ . For each  $s \in \mathbb{R}$ , let  $Q_s^{\partial} := (1 - \Delta^{\partial})^s$  be defined via the spectral resolution of  $-\Delta^{\partial}$ , and set  $\psi_n^{\partial,s} := (1 + \lambda_n^{\partial})^{-s/2} \psi_n^{\partial}$ . Finally, denote by  $H_s^{\partial}(\Omega)$  the Hilbert completion of the linear span of  $(\psi_n^{\partial})_n$  with respect to the pre-Hilbert norm  $\|\psi\|_{H_s^{\partial}(\Omega)} := \langle \psi | Q_s^{\partial} \psi \rangle_{L^2(\Omega)}^{1/2}$  and note that  $(\psi_n^{\partial,s})_n$  is a CONS for  $H_s^{\partial}(\Omega)$  for each s. For  $s \ge 0$  we have that  $H_s^{\partial}(\Omega) = \mathscr{D}(Q_{s/2}^{\partial})$ , and  $H_s^{\partial}(\Omega)' \cong$  $H^{\partial}_{-s}(\Omega)$  as Hilbert spaces.

Å proof of the next proposition is given in the Appendix (Section A.1.2).

**PROPOSITION 3.12** (Test functions). Let  $\rho \in \mathbb{R}^+$ . The following assertions hold:

(i) the following spaces are countably Hilbert nuclear Fréchet spaces

$$\mathcal{S}^{\partial}(\Omega) := \bigcap_{s} H^{\partial}_{s}(\Omega) \quad and \quad \mathcal{S}^{\partial}(\Omega)' = \bigcup_{s} H^{\partial}_{s}(\Omega)$$

(ii)  $(S^{\partial}(\Omega), L^{2}(\Omega), S^{\partial}(\Omega)')$  is a countably Hilbert nuclear Gel'fand triple; (iii)  $P_{t}^{\partial}: S^{\partial}(\Omega) \to S^{\partial}(\Omega)$  for all  $t \geq 0$ ;

- (iv)  $(-\Delta^{\partial}, S^{\partial}(\Omega))$  is essentially self-adjoint on  $L^{2}(\Omega)$ ;
- (v)  $\mathcal{C}^{\infty}_{c}(\Omega) \subset \mathcal{S}^{\partial}(\Omega) \subset \mathcal{C}^{\infty}(\Omega) \cap \mathcal{C}^{\partial};$

(vi) functions in  $S^{\partial}(\Omega)$  satisfy the following boundary conditions:

- $\Delta^k f \equiv 0$  on  $\partial \Omega$  for all  $k \ge 0$  if  $f \in S^{D}(\Omega)$ , (3.24a)
- $\partial_{\mathbf{n}} f + \rho f \equiv 0 \quad on \ \partial \Omega$ if  $f \in \mathcal{S}^{\varrho}(\Omega)$ , (3.24b) if  $f \in \mathcal{S}^{\mathrm{N}}(\Omega)$ .  $\partial_{\mathbf{n}} f \equiv 0 \quad on \ \partial \Omega$ (3.24c)

Here (3.24a) holds everywhere on  $\partial \Omega$ , whereas (3.24b) and (3.24c) ought to be interpreted in the  $\sigma_{\partial\Omega}$ -a.e. sense.

(vii) The space  $S^{\partial}(\Omega)$  is a core for the  $C^{\partial}$ -Laplacian  $\Delta^{\partial,c}$ .

3.4.2. Gaussian fields and limit theorems. Recall the definition of  $h^{\varepsilon,\beta}$  from Section 3.2, and let  $\eta_0^{\varepsilon,\beta}$  be randomly distributed as  $\nu_{\text{stat}}^{\varepsilon,\beta}$  and  $\eta_t^{\varepsilon,\beta}$  be the stochastic path starting at  $\eta_0^{\varepsilon,\beta}$ . We introduce the empirical fluctuation fields at stationarity

(3.25) 
$$t \in \mathbb{R}^+_0 \longmapsto \mathcal{Y}^{\varepsilon,\beta}_t := \varepsilon^{d/2} \sum_{x \in \Omega_{\varepsilon}} \left( \eta^{\varepsilon,\beta}_t(x) - h^{\varepsilon,\beta}(x) \right) \delta_x.$$

By stationarity,  $\mathcal{Y}_t^{\varepsilon,\beta} \stackrel{\mathrm{d}}{=} \mathcal{Y}_0^{\varepsilon,\beta}$  for every  $t \in \mathbb{R}_0^+$ . Our aim is to show that such fields weakly converge in the sense of finite-dimensional distributions to a  $S^{\partial}(\Omega)'$ -valued Gaussian field  $\mathcal{Y}_t^{\partial}$ , which we now describe.

Recalling  $h^{\partial}$  from Section 3.2, we start by defining

(3.26) 
$$\chi^{\partial} := h^{\partial} (1 + \sigma h^{\partial}) \in \mathcal{C}(\overline{\Omega}).$$

For all  $f, g \in \mathbb{R}^{\Omega_{\varepsilon}}$ , and  $x \in \Omega_{\varepsilon}$ , further let

(3.27) 
$$\Gamma^{\varepsilon,\beta}(f,g)(x) := \frac{1}{2} \sum_{\substack{y \in \Omega_{\varepsilon} \\ y \sim x}} \nabla^{\varepsilon}_{x,y} f \nabla^{\varepsilon}_{x,y} g + \mathbb{1}_{\partial \Omega_{\varepsilon}}(x) \varepsilon^{\beta-2} \alpha_{\varepsilon}(x) f(x) g(x)$$

be the carré du champ associated to  $A^{\varepsilon,\beta}$ , and set  $\Gamma^{\varepsilon,\beta}(f) := \Gamma^{\varepsilon,\beta}(f,f) \ge 0$ . We have that  $\varepsilon^d \sum_{x \in \Omega_{\varepsilon}} \Gamma^{\varepsilon,\beta}(f,g)(x) = \mathcal{E}^{\varepsilon,\beta}(f,g)$ . Furthermore, for all  $\varphi, \psi \in \mathbb{R}^{\Omega_{\varepsilon}}$ , Cauchy– Schwarz inequality yields

(3.28) 
$$\langle \Gamma^{\varepsilon,\beta}(f,g)|\varphi\psi\rangle_{L^{2}(\Omega_{\varepsilon})}^{2} \leq \langle \Gamma^{\varepsilon,\beta}(f)|\varphi^{2}\rangle_{L^{2}(\Omega_{\varepsilon})}\langle \Gamma^{\varepsilon,\beta}(g)|\psi^{2}\rangle_{L^{2}(\Omega_{\varepsilon})}.$$

The covariances of the Gaussian field  $\mathcal{Y}^{\partial}$  arise as suitable limits of these *carré du champ*. More specifically, for all  $f, g \in S^{\partial}(\Omega)$ , we show that there exist  $(\tau_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon} \subset [1, \infty)$ ,  $(f_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon}$ , and  $(g_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon}$  for which  $\mathbb{E}^{\partial}[\langle \mathcal{Y}_{0}^{\partial}|f \rangle \langle \mathcal{Y}_{0}^{\partial}|g \rangle]$  is the limit of

(3.29) 
$$\lim_{t \to \infty} \lim_{\varepsilon \downarrow 0} \left\langle \int_0^{\tau_\varepsilon t} 2\Gamma^{\varepsilon,\beta} (P_s^{\varepsilon,\beta} f_\varepsilon, P_s^{\varepsilon,\beta} g_\varepsilon) \, \mathrm{d}s | \Pi_\varepsilon \chi^{\partial} \right\rangle_{L^2(\Omega_\varepsilon)}$$

plus some nonvanishing boundary terms in the Robin regime.

If  $\beta > 1$ , then  $\chi^{\mathbb{N}}$  is constant and the limit in (3.29) is  $\chi^{\mathbb{N}} \langle f | g \rangle_{L^{2}(\Omega_{\varepsilon})}$ . If  $\beta \leq 1$ , the function  $\chi^{\partial}$  is not necessarily constant. Letting  $\Gamma^{\partial}$  denote the continuum *carré du champ* associated to  $\Delta^{\partial}$ , the candidate limit in (3.29) formally reads  $\langle \int_{0}^{\infty} 2\Gamma^{\partial}(P_{s}^{\partial,c}f, P_{s}^{\partial,c}g) ds | \chi^{\partial} \rangle_{L^{2}(\Omega)}$ . However, due to the lack of smoothness of  $P_{s}^{\partial}f$  and  $\chi^{\partial}$  near the Lipschitz boundary, we have to replace the  $L^{2}(\Omega)$ -scalar product with the pairing between  $\mathscr{M}_{b}(\overline{\Omega})$  and  $\mathcal{C}(\overline{\Omega})$ . Indeed, regarding  $\Gamma^{\varepsilon,\beta}(f_{\varepsilon}, g_{\varepsilon})$  as an element of  $\mathscr{M}_{b}(\overline{\Omega})$ , we establish convergence in (3.29) when  $\beta \leq 1$  through the following two steps:

- the family of measures associated to  $(\int_0^{\tau_{\varepsilon} t} 2\Gamma^{\varepsilon,\beta}(P_s^{\varepsilon,\beta}f_{\varepsilon}, P_s^{\varepsilon,\beta}g_{\varepsilon}) ds)_{\varepsilon,t}$  is tight in  $\mathcal{M}_b(\overline{\Omega})$ ;
- for every  $\varphi \in \mathcal{S}^{N}(\Omega)$ ,

(3.30) 
$$\lim_{t \to \infty} \lim_{\varepsilon \downarrow 0} \left\langle \int_0^{\tau_{\varepsilon} t} 2\Gamma^{\varepsilon,\beta} (P_s^{\varepsilon,\beta} f_{\varepsilon}, P_s^{\varepsilon,\beta} g_{\varepsilon}) \, \mathrm{d}s | \Pi_{\varepsilon} \varphi \right\rangle_{L^2(\Omega_{\varepsilon})} = \int_0^{\infty} -\mathcal{E}^{\mathrm{N}} (P_s^{\vartheta} f P_s^{\vartheta} g, \varphi) + \mathcal{E}^{\vartheta} (\varphi P_s^{\vartheta} f, P_s^{\vartheta} g) + \mathcal{E}^{\vartheta} (\varphi P_s^{\vartheta} g, P_s^{\vartheta} f) \, \mathrm{d}s.$$

Note that the integrand on the right-hand side above is well defined by combining Lemma A.1,  $P_s^{\partial,c} f \in \mathscr{D}(\Delta^{\partial}) \subset \mathscr{D}(\mathcal{E}^{\partial}) \subset \mathscr{D}(\mathcal{E}^{N}) = H^1(\Omega)$ , and [14], Proposition 9.4.

By density of  $S^{N}(\Omega)$  in  $C(\overline{\Omega})$ , the functional of  $\varphi$  defined by the right-hand side of (3.30) identifies a unique signed measure, here denoted by  $\gamma_{f,g}^{\partial}$ : for all  $\varphi \in C(\overline{\Omega})$  and  $\varphi_n \in S^{N}(\Omega)$  such that  $\|\varphi - \varphi_n\|_{C(\overline{\Omega})} \to 0$  as  $n \to \infty$ ,

$$\gamma_{f,g}^{\partial}(\varphi) = \lim_{n \to \infty} \int_0^\infty -\mathcal{E}^{\mathsf{N}}(P_s^{\partial} f P_s^{\partial} g, \varphi_n) + \mathcal{E}^{\partial}(\varphi_n P_s^{\partial} f, P_s^{\partial} g) + \mathcal{E}^{\partial}(\varphi_n P_s^{\partial} g, P_s^{\partial} f) \,\mathrm{d}s.$$

Before stating the main result of this section, set, for every  $f, g \in S^{\partial}(\Omega)$ ,

(3.31) 
$$\iota_{f,g}^{\varrho}(\varphi) := \left\langle \left( \int_{0}^{\infty} (P_{s}^{\varrho} f) (P_{s}^{\varrho} g) \, \mathrm{d}s \right) \varrho \, \sigma_{\partial \Omega} | \varphi \right\rangle, \quad \varphi \in \mathcal{C}(\overline{\Omega}),$$

and

(3.32) 
$$\operatorname{cov}_{\partial}(f,g) := \begin{cases} \chi^{\mathrm{N}} \langle f | g \rangle_{L^{2}(\Omega)} & \text{if } \partial = \mathrm{N}, \\ \gamma_{f,g}^{\varrho}(\chi^{\varrho}) + \iota_{f,g}^{\varrho}((\vartheta - h^{\partial})(1 + 2\sigma h^{\partial})) & \text{if } \partial = \varrho, \\ \gamma_{f,g}^{\mathrm{D}}(\chi^{\mathrm{D}}) & \text{if } \partial = \mathrm{D}. \end{cases}$$

THEOREM 3.13 (Stationary nonequilibrium fluctuations, Section 8). For all T > 0, there exists a unique centered Gaussian process  $\mathcal{Y}^{\partial}$  in  $\mathcal{C}([0, T]; \mathcal{S}^{\partial}(\Omega)')$  with covariances  $\mathbb{E}^{\partial}[\langle \mathcal{Y}^{\partial}_{t}|f \rangle \langle \mathcal{Y}^{\partial}_{s}|g \rangle]$  given, for  $f, g \in \mathcal{S}^{\partial}(\Omega)$  and  $0 \leq s \leq t$ , by  $\operatorname{cov}_{\partial}(P^{\partial}_{t-s}f,g)$  as in (3.32). Furthermore, for  $\mathcal{Y}^{\varepsilon,\beta}$  being the  $\mathcal{D}([0,T]; \mathcal{S}^{\partial}(\Omega)')$ -valued random variable given in (3.25), we have that

$$\mathcal{Y}^{\varepsilon,\beta} \xrightarrow[\varepsilon \downarrow 0]{\text{fdd}} \mathcal{Y}^{\partial},$$

where  $\stackrel{\text{fdd}}{\Longrightarrow}$  denotes (weak) convergence of finite-dimensional distributions.

**4. Auxiliary results.** In this section we present some auxiliary results on discrete heat kernels and corresponding semigroups in Section 4.1 and Section 4.2, all required for the proofs in Section 5, 6.

4.1. Random walks with  $\beta = \infty$  and Feynman–Kac formula. The definition of random walks  $X^{\varepsilon,\beta}$  in Section 3.1.1 with  $\beta \in \mathbb{R}$  readily extends to the case  $\beta = \infty$  (in that case, conventionally, we let  $\varepsilon^{\infty} := 0$  in (3.2)). The resulting continuous-time Markov processes  $X^{\varepsilon,\infty}$  evolve within  $\Omega_{\varepsilon}$  as the  $X^{\varepsilon,\beta}$  do, with the jumps to  $\partial_{\varepsilon}\Omega_{\varepsilon}$  being suppressed. These random walks have been extensively studied in [20, 32]. More specifically, by proving in [20], Section 5.1, a class of  $\varepsilon$ -independent relative isoperimetric inequalities, the authors in [20, 32] derive several properties about these random walks, the most important ones for our work being listed below for reference. Here, C, C' > 0 and  $a, b \in (0, 1)$  denote constants depending only on  $\Omega \subset \mathbb{R}^d$ .

• Nash inequalities and ultracontractivity of the semigroups [20], Theorem 5.8: for all  $f \in \mathbb{R}^{\Omega_{\varepsilon}}$ ,

(4.1) 
$$\|P_t^{\varepsilon,\infty}f\|_{L^{\infty}(\Omega_{\varepsilon})} \le C((t^{1/2} \vee \varepsilon)^{-d} + 1)\|f\|_{L^1(\Omega_{\varepsilon})}, \quad t > 0;$$

• *mixing* [20], Proposition 5.9:

(4.2) 
$$\limsup_{\varepsilon \downarrow 0} \sup_{x \in \Omega_{\varepsilon}} \left\| \frac{p_{t}^{\varepsilon, \infty}(x, \cdot)}{\varepsilon^{d}} - \frac{1}{\mu_{\varepsilon}(\Omega_{\varepsilon})} \right\|_{L^{\infty}(\Omega_{\varepsilon})} \Longrightarrow \phi_{t} \xrightarrow{t \to \infty} 0;$$

• heat kernel upper bound on the inner boundary [20], Lemma 2.13:

(4.3) 
$$\sup_{x \in \Omega_{\varepsilon}} \varepsilon^{-1} \sum_{y \in \partial \Omega_{\varepsilon}} p_t^{\varepsilon,\infty}(x,y) \le C(t^{-1/2} \wedge \varepsilon^{-1}), \quad t > 0;$$

• *exit-time estimate* [32], *Corollary* 4.2: for all  $\gamma > 0$ ,

(4.4) 
$$\sup_{x \in \Omega_{\varepsilon}} \mathbf{P}_{x}^{\varepsilon,\infty} \Big( \sup_{s \in [0,t]} |X_{s}^{\varepsilon,\infty} - x| > \gamma \Big) \le C \exp\left(-\frac{C'\gamma}{t^{1/2} \vee \varepsilon}\right), \quad t > 0;$$

• *Hölder's equicontinuity of heat kernel* [20], *Theorem 5.12*: for all  $x, y \in \Omega_{\varepsilon}$ ,

(4.5) 
$$\sup_{z\in\Omega_{\varepsilon}}\varepsilon^{-d}\left|p_{t}^{\varepsilon,\infty}(x,z)-p_{t}^{\varepsilon,\infty}(y,z)\right| \leq C\frac{|x-y|^{d}}{t^{b/2}(t^{d/2}\wedge 1)}, \quad t>0$$

It is well known that the random walks  $X^{\varepsilon,\beta}$  with  $\beta \in \mathbb{R}$  are related to their counterparts with  $\beta = \infty$  through the following *Feynman–Kac representation formula*: for all  $f \in \mathbb{R}^{\Omega_{\varepsilon}}$ ,  $x \in \Omega_{\varepsilon}$  and  $t \ge 0$ ,

(4.6) 
$$P_t^{\varepsilon,\beta} f(x) = \mathbf{E}_x^{\varepsilon,\infty} \bigg[ f(X_t^{\varepsilon,\infty}) \exp\bigg(-\varepsilon^{\beta-1} \int_0^t V_\varepsilon(X_s^{\varepsilon,\infty}) \,\mathrm{d}s\bigg) \bigg],$$

where, recalling  $\alpha_{\varepsilon}$  introduced in Section 2.1.2, we set

(4.7) 
$$V_{\varepsilon}(x) := \varepsilon^{-1} \mathbb{1}_{\partial \Omega_{\varepsilon}}(x) \, \alpha_{\varepsilon}(x), \quad x \in \Omega_{\varepsilon}.$$

As a consequence of (4.6), for all  $x, y \in \Omega_{\varepsilon}$  and  $t \ge 0$ , we have

(4.8) 
$$p_t^{\varepsilon,\beta}(x,y) \le p_t^{\varepsilon,\beta'}(x,y) \le p_t^{\varepsilon,\infty}(x,y), \quad \beta \le \beta',$$

as well as

(4.9) 
$$\frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}t}P_t^{\varepsilon,\beta}\mathbb{1}_{\Omega_{\varepsilon}}(x) = \mathbf{E}_x^{\varepsilon,\infty} \bigg[ -\varepsilon^{\beta-1} V_{\varepsilon}(X_t^{\varepsilon,\infty}) \exp\bigg(-\varepsilon^{\beta-1} \int_0^t V_{\varepsilon}(X_s^{\varepsilon,\infty}) \,\mathrm{d}s\bigg) \bigg].$$

Finally, by combining the second inequality in (2.6) and (4.3),

(4.10) 
$$\sup_{x \in \Omega_{\varepsilon}} \mathbf{E}_{x}^{\varepsilon,\infty} \left[ V_{\varepsilon} \left( X_{t}^{\varepsilon,\infty} \right) \right] = \sup_{x \in \Omega_{\varepsilon}} \sum_{y \in \Omega_{\varepsilon}} p_{t}^{\varepsilon,\infty}(x,y) V_{\varepsilon}(y) \le C \left( t^{-1/2} \wedge \varepsilon^{-1} \right), \quad t > 0$$

4.2. Equicontinuity of heat semigroups. By (4.4) and (4.5), we get, for all  $f \in C(\overline{\Omega})$ ,

(4.11) 
$$\lim_{\delta \downarrow 0} \sup_{\varepsilon \in (0,1)} \sup_{t \ge 0} \sup_{\substack{x, y \in \Omega_{\varepsilon} \\ |x-y| < \delta}} \left| P_t^{\varepsilon, \infty} \Pi_{\varepsilon} f(x) - P_t^{\varepsilon, \infty} \Pi_{\varepsilon} f(y) \right| = 0.$$

An analogous statement holds true for the strongly continuous semigroup  $P_t^{N,c}$  on  $\mathcal{C}(\overline{\Omega})$ .

As a refinement, we show the spatial equicontinuity of discrete semigroups with modulus of continuity *independent of*  $\beta \in \mathbb{R}$ .

PROPOSITION 4.1 (Equicontinuity of discrete semigroups, Section A.2). Fix  $f \in C(\overline{\Omega})$ . Then,

(4.12)  $\lim_{\delta \downarrow 0} \sup_{\varepsilon \in (0,1)} \sup_{\beta \ge 1} \sup_{t \ge 0} \sup_{\substack{x, y \in \Omega_{\varepsilon} \\ |x-y| < \delta}} |P_t^{\varepsilon,\beta} \Pi_{\varepsilon} f(x) - P_t^{\varepsilon,\beta} \Pi_{\varepsilon} f(y)| = 0,$ 

(4.13) 
$$\lim_{\delta \downarrow 0} \sup_{\varepsilon \in (0,1)} \sup_{\beta \in \mathbb{R}} \sup_{t \ge t_0} \sup_{\substack{x, y \in \Omega_{\varepsilon} \\ |x-y| < \delta}} \left| P_t^{\varepsilon,\beta} \Pi_{\varepsilon} f(x) - P_t^{\varepsilon,\beta} \Pi_{\varepsilon} f(y) \right| = 0, \quad t_0 > 0.$$

The proof of the proposition above is postponed to the Appendix (Section A.2), and immediately adapts to the continuum setting, yielding the following.

PROPOSITION 4.2 (Equicontinuity of continuum semigroups). Fix  $f \in C(\overline{\Omega})$ . Then,

(4.14) 
$$\limsup_{\delta \downarrow 0} \sup_{\varrho \ge 0} \sup_{t \ge t_0} \sup_{\substack{x, y \in \Omega \\ |x-y| < \delta}} \left| P_t^{\varrho} f(x) - P_t^{\varrho} f(y) \right| = 0, \quad t_0 > 0.$$

An analogue of (4.14) holds with  $t_0 = 0$  if replacing  $\sup_{\rho \ge 0}$  with  $\sup_{\rho \ge \rho_*}$  for some  $\rho_* > 0$ .

5. Proof of Theorem 3.1. In this section we prove Theorem 3.1, and divide its proof into three parts, each one of them addressing a different regime of  $\beta \in \mathbb{R}$  ( $\beta > 1$  in Section 5.1,  $\beta = 1$  in Section 5.2 and  $\beta < 1$  in Section 5.3). In order to lighten the notation, we omit the evaluation  $\Pi_{\varepsilon} : C(\overline{\Omega}) \to L^{\infty}(\Omega_{\varepsilon})$ ; moreover, with a slight abuse of notation, here and until the end of Section 8, we do not explicitly distinguish between  $L^2$ - and  $C^{\partial}$ -semigroups, letting  $P_t^{\partial}$  indicate either of them; an analogous convention holds for the corresponding generators and resolvents.

5.1. *Proof of Theorem* 3.1: *Neumann regime*. Throughout this section, fix  $\beta > 1$ . By the triangle inequality, for all  $f \in C(\overline{\Omega})$  and T > 0,

$$\sup_{t \in [0,T]} \| P_t^{\varepsilon,\beta} f - P_t^{\mathsf{N}} f \|_{L^{\infty}(\Omega_{\varepsilon})} \leq \sup_{t \in [0,T]} \| P_t^{\varepsilon,\beta} f - P_t^{\varepsilon,\infty} f \|_{L^{\infty}(\Omega_{\varepsilon})} + \sup_{t \in [0,T]} \| P_t^{\varepsilon,\infty} f - P_t^{\mathsf{N}} f \|_{L^{\infty}(\Omega_{\varepsilon})}.$$

Theorem 3.1 thus follows as soon as we show that both terms in the right-hand side above vanish as  $\varepsilon \to 0$ . These claims are immediate consequences of Lemmas 5.1 and 5.2 below.

LEMMA 5.1. For every 
$$f \in C(\overline{\Omega})$$
 and  $T > 0$ , there exists  $C = C(\Omega, f, T) > 0$  such that  

$$\sup_{t \in [0,T]} \|P_t^{\varepsilon,\beta} f - P_t^{\varepsilon,\infty} f\|_{L^{\infty}(\Omega_{\varepsilon})} \le C \varepsilon^{\beta-1}.$$

PROOF. By (4.6) and the inequality  $1 - e^{-a} \le a$  for  $a \ge 0$ , for all  $x \in \Omega_{\varepsilon}$  and  $t \in [0, T]$ ,

$$\begin{split} \left| P_t^{\varepsilon,\beta} f(x) - P_t^{\varepsilon,\infty} f(x) \right| &\leq \| f \|_{\mathcal{C}(\overline{\Omega})} \mathbf{E}_x^{\varepsilon,\infty} \bigg[ 1 - \exp\bigg( \varepsilon^{\beta-1} \int_0^t V_{\varepsilon}(X_s^{\varepsilon,\infty}) \, \mathrm{d}s \bigg) \bigg] \\ &\leq \| f \|_{\mathcal{C}(\overline{\Omega})} \mathbf{E}_x^{\varepsilon,\infty} \bigg[ \varepsilon^{\beta-1} \int_0^T V_{\varepsilon}(X_s^{\varepsilon,\infty}) \, \mathrm{d}s \bigg]. \end{split}$$

The inequality (4.10) yields the desired result.  $\Box$ 

LEMMA 5.2. For every 
$$f \in C(\overline{\Omega})$$
 and every  $T > 0$ ,  

$$\lim_{\varepsilon \downarrow 0} \sup_{t \in [0,T]} \|P_t^{\varepsilon,\infty} f - P_t^{\mathrm{N}} f\|_{L^{\infty}(\Omega_{\varepsilon})} = 0.$$

PROOF. Thanks to Theorem A.8 (which holds also with  $\beta = \infty$  and  $\partial = N$ ), the desired claim is equivalent to show assertion ( $a_4$ ), that is,  $\mathcal{E}^{\varepsilon,+\infty} \to \mathcal{E}^N$  compactly (in the sense of Definition A.5). This is a straightforward consequence of [1], Theorem 6.1 and Remark 6.5, and Proposition A.7.  $\Box$ 

REMARK 5.3 (Dyadic lattice approximations and local CLT). The claim in Lemma 5.2 has already been proven in [15] for *dyadic* lattice approximations (i.e., when  $\varepsilon = 2^{-k}$ ,  $k \in \mathbb{N}$ ). Reasoning as in the proof of [20], Theorem 5.13, Lemma 5.2 and the equicontinuity of the heat kernels in (4.5) ensure the validity of the *local CLT* [20], Theorem 5.13, for the random walks  $X^{\varepsilon,\infty}$  for *every* lattice approximation.

5.2. Proof of Theorem 3.1: Robin regime. Fix  $f \in C(\overline{\Omega})$ . It is well known (see, e.g., [32], eq. (3.2)) that  $P_t^{\varrho} f$  admits the following stochastic representation in terms of the reflected Brownian motion  $B_t^N$  and its boundary local time  $L_t^N$ :

(5.1) 
$$P_t^{\varrho} f(x) = \mathbf{E}_x^{\mathsf{N}} [f(B_t^{\mathsf{N}}) e^{-\varrho L_t^{\mathsf{N}}}], \quad x \in \Omega, t \ge 0.$$

Furthermore, by (4.6),

(5.2) 
$$P_t^{\varepsilon,\beta=1}f(x) = \mathbf{E}_x^{\varepsilon,\infty} \bigg[ f(X_t^{\varepsilon,\infty}) \exp\bigg(-\int_0^t V_\varepsilon(X_s^{\varepsilon,\infty}) \,\mathrm{d}s\bigg) \bigg], \quad x \in \Omega_\varepsilon, t \ge 0.$$

By Remark 5.3 and the assumption in (2.7), the proof of [32], Theorem 3.1, carries over to our setting: for all  $x \in \overline{\Omega}$  and  $(x_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon}$  such that  $x_{\varepsilon} \in \Omega_{\varepsilon}$  and  $x_{\varepsilon} \to x$ , we have that

(5.3) 
$$\left(\left(X_t^{\varepsilon,\infty},\int_0^t V_\varepsilon(X_s^{\varepsilon,\infty})\,\mathrm{d}s\right)\right)_t \xrightarrow[\varepsilon\downarrow 0]{d} ((B_t^N,L_t^N))_t$$

in  $\mathcal{D}(\mathbb{R}^+_0; \overline{\Omega}) \times \mathcal{C}(\mathbb{R}^+_0; \mathbb{R}^+_0)$ ; in particular,

(5.4) 
$$\lim_{\varepsilon \downarrow 0} P_t^{\varepsilon,\beta=1} f(x_\varepsilon) = P_t^{\varrho=1} f(x)$$

which, by Proposition 4.1, holds uniformly in space. Then, the uniformity over bounded intervals of time is  $(a_2) \implies (a_1)$  of Theorem A.8. This concludes the proof.

COROLLARY 5.4 (Spectral bound,  $\beta \leq 1$ ). With the definitions adopted in Theorem A.8(b<sub>2</sub>) below, there exists  $\underline{\lambda}_0 > 0$  satisfying

$$\lambda_0^{\mathrm{D}} \ge \lambda_0^{\varrho} \ge \underline{\lambda}_0, \qquad \lambda_0^{\varepsilon,\beta} \ge \lambda_0^{\varepsilon,\beta=1} \ge \underline{\lambda}_0.$$

PROOF. By, for example, [22], we get  $\lambda_0^{\varrho} > 0$ ; the inequality  $\lambda_0^{\rm D} \ge \lambda_0^{\varrho}$  follows by the monotonicity of Dirichlet forms (Lemma A.1). Analogously (cf. (4.8)),  $\lambda_0^{\varepsilon,\beta} \ge \lambda_0^{\varepsilon,\beta=1}$ . As for the last inequality, we combine Theorem 3.1 for  $\beta = 1$  with Theorem A.8(*b*<sub>2</sub>), implying that  $\lambda_0^{\varepsilon,\beta} \to \lambda_0^{\varrho}$ .  $\Box$ 

5.3. Proof of Theorem 3.1: Dirichlet regime. Throughout this section, fix  $\beta < 1$ . In this case, we divide the proof of Theorem 3.1 into two parts. As a first step (Section 5.3.1), we assume that  $\Omega$  is a bounded *smooth* domain and prove the graph-convergence of the generators, which implies Theorem A.8 (Theorem A.8( $a_3$ )  $\implies$  ( $a_1$ )). This approach via generators' convergence heavily relies on the existence of a core for  $\Delta^D = \Delta^{D,c}$  consisting of smooth functions with continuous derivatives up to the boundary. As a second step (Section 5.3.2), we drop the assumption of smoothness of the domain  $\Omega$ . We prove the semigroups' convergence on the bounded Lipschitz domain  $\Omega$  approximating it from the inside with smooth domains.

5.3.1. *Case of a bounded smooth domain*  $\Omega$ . In this section, we assume  $\Omega \subset \mathbb{R}^d$  to be a bounded  $\mathcal{C}^{\infty}$ -domain. In this case, we recall that there exists a core of smooth functions up to the boundary for the Dirichlet generator  $(\Delta^{\mathrm{D}}, \mathcal{C}_0(\Omega))$  associated to the  $\mathcal{C}_0$ -semigroup  $P_t^{\mathrm{D}}$  on  $\mathcal{C}_0(\Omega)$ . As a concrete instance of such a core, we choose  $\mathcal{S}^{\mathrm{D}}(\Omega)$  constructed in Proposition 3.12(i) and note that, by the smoothness of  $\Omega$  and the classical Sobolev embeddings,  $\mathcal{S}^{\mathrm{D}}(\Omega) \subset \mathcal{C}_0(\Omega) \cap \mathcal{C}^{\infty}(\overline{\Omega})$  (see, e.g., [2], Theorem 2.20, or [44], Theorem 2.5.1.1).

Recall the definition of the resolvent  $R_{\zeta}^{\varepsilon,\beta} := (\zeta - A^{\varepsilon,\beta})^{-1} = \int_0^\infty e^{-\zeta t} P_t^{\varepsilon,\beta} dt$ , for  $\zeta \in \mathbb{R}^+$ . In the next lemmas, for every  $f \in S^{\mathbb{D}}(\Omega)$ , setting  $f_{\varepsilon} := \zeta_{\varepsilon} R_{\zeta_{\varepsilon}}^{\varepsilon,\beta} f$ , we show that  $f_{\varepsilon} \to f$  and  $A^{\varepsilon,\beta} f_{\varepsilon} \to \Delta^{\mathbb{D}} f$ , for a suitable choice (5.6) of  $\zeta_{\varepsilon} \to \infty$ .

LEMMA 5.5. Fix  $f \in C_0(\Omega)$ . Then  $\zeta_{\varepsilon} R_{\zeta_{\varepsilon}}^{\varepsilon,\beta} f \to f$  for every family  $\zeta_{\varepsilon} \to \infty$ .

PROOF. By the triangle inequality,

(5.5)  
$$\begin{aligned} \|\zeta_{\varepsilon} R_{\zeta_{\varepsilon}}^{\varepsilon,\beta} f - f\|_{L^{\infty}(\Omega_{\varepsilon})} &\leq \sup_{x \in \Omega_{\varepsilon}} \left| \zeta_{\varepsilon} \int_{0}^{\infty} e^{-\zeta_{\varepsilon}t} \sum_{y \in \Omega_{\varepsilon}} p_{t}^{\varepsilon,\beta}(x,y) (f(x) - f(y)) dt \right| \\ &+ \sup_{x \in \Omega_{\varepsilon}} \left| \zeta_{\varepsilon} \int_{0}^{\infty} e^{-\zeta_{\varepsilon}t} (1 - P_{t}^{\varepsilon,\beta} \mathbb{1}_{\Omega_{\varepsilon}}(x)) f(x) dt \right|. \end{aligned}$$

As for the first term on the right-hand side above for all  $\delta > 0$ , we estimate it from above by

$$\begin{split} \sup_{\substack{x,y\in\Omega\\|x-y|<\delta}} & \left|f(x) - f(y)\right| + 2\|f\|_{\mathcal{C}_0(\Omega)} \sup_{x\in\Omega_{\varepsilon}} \left|\zeta_{\varepsilon} \int_0^{\infty} e^{-\zeta_{\varepsilon}t} \sum_{\substack{y\in\Omega_{\varepsilon}: |y-x|\geq\delta}} p_t^{\varepsilon,\beta}(x,y) \, \mathrm{d}t \right| \\ & \leq \sup_{\substack{x,y\in\Omega\\|x-y|<\delta}} \left|f(x) - f(y)\right| + C\|f\|_{\mathcal{C}_0(\Omega)} \left(\exp\left(-\frac{C'\delta}{t_{\varepsilon}^{1/2}\vee\varepsilon}\right) + e^{-\zeta_{\varepsilon}t_{\varepsilon}}\right), \end{split}$$

where we employed the exit-time estimate (4.4), for a given family  $(t_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon} \subset \mathbb{R}^+$  such that  $\lim_{\varepsilon \downarrow 0} t_{\varepsilon} = 0$  and  $\lim_{\varepsilon \downarrow 0} \zeta_{\varepsilon} t_{\varepsilon} = +\infty$ . Since f is uniformly continuous in  $\overline{\Omega}$ , letting first  $\varepsilon \to 0$  and then  $\delta \to 0$  shows that the first term in the right-hand side of (5.5) vanishes.

As for the second one, for  $\rho > 0$  and  $\Omega^{\rho} := \{x \in \Omega : dist(x, \partial \Omega) > \rho\}$ , arguing as before, we estimate it from above by

$$\sup_{x \in \Omega \setminus \Omega^{\rho}} |f(x)| + ||f||_{\mathcal{C}_{0}(\Omega)} \sup_{x \in \Omega_{\varepsilon} \cap \Omega^{\rho}} \left| \zeta_{\varepsilon} \int_{0}^{\infty} e^{-\zeta_{\varepsilon} t} (1 - P_{t}^{\varepsilon, \beta} \mathbb{1}_{\Omega_{\varepsilon}}(x)) dt \right|$$
  
$$\leq \sup_{x \in \Omega \setminus \Omega^{\rho}} |f(x)| + C ||f||_{\mathcal{C}(\overline{\Omega})} \left( \exp\left(-\frac{C'\rho}{t_{\varepsilon}^{1/2} \vee \varepsilon}\right) + e^{-\zeta_{\varepsilon} t_{\varepsilon}} \right).$$

Finally, since  $f \in C_0(\Omega)$ , letting first  $\varepsilon \to 0$  and then  $\rho \to 0$ , we conclude the proof.  $\Box$ 

LEMMA 5.6. Let  $(\zeta_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon} \subset \mathbb{R}^+$  be such that  $\zeta_{\varepsilon} \to \infty$  and (5.6)  $\zeta_{\varepsilon} \in o(\varepsilon^{-(1 \land (1-\beta))}).$ 

For  $f \in S^{\mathbb{D}}(\Omega)$ , set  $f_{\varepsilon} := \zeta_{\varepsilon} R_{\zeta_{\varepsilon}}^{\varepsilon,\beta} f$ . Then,  $A^{\varepsilon,\beta} f_{\varepsilon} \to \Delta^{\mathbb{D}} f$ .

PROOF. By the triangle inequality, we have that

$$\begin{split} \|A^{\varepsilon,\beta}f_{\varepsilon} - \Delta^{\mathrm{D}}f\|_{L^{\infty}(\Omega_{\varepsilon})} &= \|\zeta_{\varepsilon}R^{\varepsilon,\beta}_{\zeta_{\varepsilon}}A^{\varepsilon,\beta}f - \Delta^{\mathrm{D}}f\|_{L^{\infty}(\Omega_{\varepsilon})} \\ &\leq \|\zeta_{\varepsilon}R^{\varepsilon,\beta}_{\zeta_{\varepsilon}}A^{\varepsilon,\beta}f - \zeta_{\varepsilon}R^{\varepsilon,\beta}_{\zeta_{\varepsilon}}\Delta^{\mathrm{D}}f\|_{L^{\infty}(\Omega_{\varepsilon})} \\ &+ \|\zeta_{\varepsilon}R^{\varepsilon,\beta}_{\zeta_{\varepsilon}}\Delta^{\mathrm{D}}f - \Delta^{\mathrm{D}}f\|_{L^{\infty}(\Omega_{\varepsilon})}. \end{split}$$

Since  $\Delta^{\mathrm{D}} \mathcal{S}^{\mathrm{D}} \subset \mathcal{S}^{\mathrm{D}} \subset \mathcal{C}_{0}(\Omega)$ , the second term vanishes as  $\varepsilon \to 0$  by Lemma 5.5 with  $\Delta^{\mathrm{D}} f$  in place of f. Thus, it suffices to show that

$$\lim_{\varepsilon \downarrow 0} \| \zeta_{\varepsilon} R_{\zeta_{\varepsilon}}^{\varepsilon,\beta} A^{\varepsilon,\beta} f - \zeta_{\varepsilon} R_{\zeta_{\varepsilon}}^{\varepsilon,\beta} \Delta^{\mathrm{D}} f \|_{L^{\infty}(\Omega_{\varepsilon})} = 0.$$

To this end, we split the term into bulk and boundary contributions:

$$\begin{split} \|\zeta_{\varepsilon}R_{\zeta_{\varepsilon}}^{\varepsilon,\beta}A^{\varepsilon,\beta}f - \zeta_{\varepsilon}R_{\zeta_{\varepsilon}}^{\varepsilon,\beta}\Delta^{\mathrm{D}}f\|_{L^{\infty}(\Omega_{\varepsilon})} \\ &\leq \sup_{y\in\Omega_{\varepsilon}\setminus\partial\Omega_{\varepsilon}} |A^{\varepsilon,\beta}f(y) - \Delta^{\mathrm{D}}f(y)| \\ &+ \sup_{x\in\Omega_{\varepsilon}} \left|\zeta_{\varepsilon}\int_{0}^{\infty}e^{-\zeta_{\varepsilon}t}\sum_{y\in\partial\Omega_{\varepsilon}}p_{t}^{\varepsilon,\beta}(x,y)(A^{\varepsilon,\beta}f(y) - \Delta^{\mathrm{D}}f(y))\,\mathrm{d}t\right|, \end{split}$$

where we used that  $\sum_{y \in \Omega_{\varepsilon} \setminus \partial \Omega_{\varepsilon}} p_t^{\varepsilon,\beta}(x, y) \leq 1$ . Note that, on  $\Omega_{\varepsilon} \setminus \partial \Omega_{\varepsilon}$ ,  $A^{\varepsilon,\beta}$  coincides with the  $\varepsilon$ -discrete Laplacian  $\Delta_{\varepsilon}$  on  $(\varepsilon \mathbb{Z})^d$ . Furthermore,  $\Delta^{\mathrm{D}} f$  coincides with the usual Laplacian of f for all  $f \in S^{\mathrm{D}}$ . Hence, the first term on the right-hand side above equals  $\|\Delta_{\varepsilon} f - \Delta f\|_{L^{\infty}(\Omega_{\varepsilon} \setminus \partial \Omega_{\varepsilon})}$ , which vanishes in  $\varepsilon$  since  $f \in S^{\mathrm{D}}(\Omega) \subset C^3(\overline{\Omega})$ . We claim that the second term also vanishes. Since  $\Delta^{\mathrm{D}} f \in S^{\mathrm{D}} \subset C_0(\Omega)$  implies  $\|\Delta^{\mathrm{D}} f\|_{L^{\infty}(\partial \Omega_{\varepsilon})} \to 0$ , it suffices to show that

(5.7) 
$$\lim_{\varepsilon \downarrow 0} \sup_{x \in \Omega_{\varepsilon}} \left| \zeta_{\varepsilon} \int_{0}^{\infty} e^{-\zeta_{\varepsilon}t} \sum_{y \in \partial \Omega_{\varepsilon}} p_{t}^{\varepsilon,\beta}(x,y) A^{\varepsilon,\beta} f(y) dt \right| = 0.$$

First observe that, by  $f \in S^{D} \subset C_{0}(\Omega) \cap C^{1}(\overline{\Omega})$ , we have  $\sup_{y \in \partial \Omega_{\varepsilon}} |f(y)| \leq C(f) \varepsilon$ . Combining this with the assumption in (2.6), we estimate uniformly in  $y \in \partial \Omega_{\varepsilon}$ 

$$|A^{\varepsilon,\beta}f(y)| = \left|\varepsilon^{-2}\sum_{\substack{z\in\Omega_{\varepsilon}\\z\sim y}} (f(z) - f(y)) - \varepsilon^{\beta-2}\sum_{\substack{z\in\partial_{\varepsilon}\Omega_{\varepsilon}\\z\sim y}} \alpha_{\varepsilon}^{yz}f(y)\right| \le C \left(\varepsilon^{-1} \vee \varepsilon^{\beta-1}\right),$$

for some  $C = C(f, d, \Omega) > 0$  independent of  $\varepsilon > 0$ . As a consequence, using the assumption in (5.6), we conclude the proof of (5.7) showing that

(5.8) 
$$(\varepsilon^{-1} \vee \varepsilon^{\beta-1}) \sup_{x \in \Omega_{\varepsilon}} \int_{0}^{\infty} \sum_{y \in \partial \Omega_{\varepsilon}} p_{t}^{\varepsilon,\beta}(x,y) dt \lesssim (\varepsilon^{1-\beta} \vee \varepsilon).$$

By (4.6) and (2.6), recalling (4.7), for  $x \in \Omega_{\varepsilon}$ , we obtain that

$$\left(\varepsilon^{-1} \vee \varepsilon^{\beta-1}\right) \sum_{y \in \partial \Omega_{\varepsilon}} p_t^{\varepsilon,\beta}(x,y) \le C\left(1 \vee \varepsilon^{\beta}\right) \mathbf{E}_x^{\varepsilon,\infty} \left[ V_{\varepsilon}(X_t^{\varepsilon,\infty}) \exp\left(-\varepsilon^{\beta-1} \int_0^t V_{\varepsilon}(X_s^{\varepsilon,\infty}) \,\mathrm{d}s\right) \right]$$

Recalling (4.9), by integrating in time, we obtain (5.8) and conclude.  $\Box$ 

REMARK 5.7. The proofs of both lemmas above do not rely on (2.7), but only on (2.6),  $\beta < 1$ , the smoothness of  $f \in C^3(\overline{\Omega})$ , and the fact that f and  $\Delta^{D} f \in C_0(\Omega)$ .

5.3.2. *Case of bounded Lipschitz domain*  $\Omega$ . For a bounded Lipschitz domain  $\Omega$ , [69], Theorem 1.12, (see also [67], Theorem 8.1.5), there exist bounded smooth domains  $(U_n)_n$  such that  $\overline{U}_n \subset \Omega$  and  $U_n \nearrow \Omega$ , that is,  $\operatorname{dist}_{\mathrm{H}}(U_n, \partial \Omega) \to 0$  as  $n \to \infty$ . Moreover, due to the compactness of  $\partial \Omega$  and  $\partial U_n$ ,  $\inf_{x \in \partial \Omega} \inf_{y \in U_n} |x - y| = \delta_n > 0$ . For each  $n \in \mathbb{N}$ , we introduce  $P_t^{D,n}$  as the Dirichlet semigroup on  $\mathcal{C}_0(U_n)$ . In other words,

For each  $n \in \mathbb{N}$ , we introduce  $P_t^{D,n}$  as the Dirichlet semigroup on  $\mathcal{C}_0(U_n)$ . In other words,  $P_t^{D,n}$  is the unique  $\mathcal{C}_0$ -semigroup on  $\mathcal{C}_0(U_n)$  corresponding to the standard Brownian motion stopped upon exiting  $U_n$ ; in particular, for all  $f \in \mathcal{C}_0(\Omega)$  such that  $f|_{U_n} \in \mathcal{C}_0(U_n)$ ,

(5.9) 
$$P_t^{\mathrm{D},n} f(x) := \mathbf{E}_x^{\mathrm{D}} [f(X_{t \wedge \tau_n}^{\mathrm{D}})], \quad x \in \overline{\Omega}, t \ge 0.$$

Here and all throughout,  $\tau_n$  is defined as the first exit time from  $U_n$ , namely

$$\mathcal{D}([0,\infty);\mathbb{R}^d) \ni \omega \longmapsto \tau_n[\omega] := \inf\{t \ge 0 : \omega_t \notin U_n\}.$$

Similarly,  $P_t^{\varepsilon,n}$  is the sub-Markov semigroup corresponding to the random walk  $X_t^{\varepsilon,\beta}$  on  $\overline{\Omega}_{\varepsilon}$  stopped upon exiting  $U_n$ . (Note that this definition is independent of the value of  $\beta \in \mathbb{R}$  provided that, for fixed  $n \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $\varepsilon \in (0, 1)$  is sufficiently small.)

Now we turn to the proof of Theorem 3.1 for  $\beta < 1$ . We observe that, since the semigroups  $P_t^{D}$  and  $P_t^{\varepsilon,\beta}$  are contraction semigroups in  $C_0(\Omega)$  and  $L^{\infty}(\Omega_{\varepsilon})$ , respectively, and since  $\|\cdot\|_{L^{\infty}(\Omega_{\varepsilon})} \leq \|\cdot\|_{C_0(\Omega)}$ , it suffices to prove Theorem 3.1 for f in a dense subspace of  $C_0(\Omega)$ , for example, for  $f \in C_c^{\infty}(\Omega)$ . For any such f, since  $U_n \nearrow \Omega$ , we have  $f|_{\overline{U}_n} \in$  $C_c^{\infty}(U_n) \subset C_0(U_n)$  for all  $n \in \mathbb{N}$  large enough. For all such  $n \in \mathbb{N}$  and for all T > 0, by the triangle inequality,

(5.10)  
$$\begin{split} \sup_{t \in [0,T]} \|P_t^{\varepsilon,\beta} f - P_t^{\mathrm{D}} f\|_{L^{\infty}(\Omega_{\varepsilon})} \\ & \leq \sup_{t \in [0,T]} \|P_t^{\varepsilon,\beta} f - P_t^{\varepsilon,n} f\|_{L^{\infty}(\Omega_{\varepsilon})} \\ & + \sup_{t \in [0,T]} \|P_t^{\varepsilon,n} f - P_t^{\mathrm{D},n} f\|_{L^{\infty}(\Omega_{\varepsilon})} + \sup_{t \in [0,T]} \|P_t^{\mathrm{D},n} f - P_t^{\mathrm{D}} f\|_{\mathcal{C}_0(\Omega)}. \end{split}$$

Note that  $\limsup_{\varepsilon \downarrow 0} \sup_{t \in [0,T]} ||P_t^{\varepsilon,n} f - P_t^{D,n} f||_{L^{\infty}(\Omega_{\varepsilon})} = 0$  for every  $n \in \mathbb{N}$ , as follows by the very same argument in Section 5.3.1 (see Remark 5.7), since  $U_n$  is a bounded smooth domain. As for the third term on the right-hand side of (5.10), we have that

(5.11) 
$$||P_t^{D,n} f - P_t^{D} f||_{\mathcal{C}_0(\Omega)} = \sup_{x \in \Omega} |\mathbf{E}_x^{D}[f(X_{t \wedge \tau_n}^{D}) - f(X_t^{D})]| = \sup_{x \in \Omega} |\mathbf{E}_x^{D}[\mathbb{1}_{\tau_n < t} f(X_t^{D})]|,$$

for  $t \in [0, T]$ . By the strong Markov property,

(5.12) 
$$\sup_{t\in[0,T]}\sup_{x\in\Omega}\left|\mathbf{E}_{x}^{\mathrm{D}}\left[\mathbb{1}_{\tau_{n}< t}f\left(X_{t}^{\mathrm{D}}\right)\right]\right|\leq \sup_{s\in[0,T]}\sup_{y\in\overline{\Omega}\setminus U_{n}}P_{s}^{\mathrm{D}}|f|(y).$$

Since  $P_s^{\mathrm{D}}|f| \in \mathcal{C}_0(\Omega)$  and  $(s, y) \mapsto P_s^{\mathrm{D}}|f|(y) \in \mathcal{C}([0, T] \times \overline{\Omega})$ , by (5.11) and (5.12),

$$\lim_{n \to \infty} \sup_{t \in [0,T]} \| P_t^{\mathrm{D},n} f - P_t^{\mathrm{D}} f \|_{\mathcal{C}_0(\Omega)} = 0$$

It remains to show that

(5.13) 
$$\lim_{n \to \infty} \limsup_{\varepsilon \downarrow 0} \sup_{t \in [0,T]} \|P_t^{\varepsilon,\beta} f - P_t^{\varepsilon,n} f\|_{L^{\infty}(\Omega_{\varepsilon})} = 0.$$

Arguing as in (5.11)–(5.12), and defining  $(\Omega \setminus U_n)_{\varepsilon} := \Omega_{\varepsilon} \setminus (\Omega_{\varepsilon} \cap U_n)$ ,

(5.14) 
$$\sup_{t \in [0,T]} \left\| P_t^{\varepsilon,\beta} f - P_t^{\varepsilon,n} f \right\|_{L^{\infty}(\Omega_{\varepsilon})} \le \sup_{s \in [0,T]} \sup_{y \in (\Omega \setminus U_n)_{\varepsilon}} P_s^{\varepsilon,\beta} |f|(y).$$

Note that there exists  $\delta > 0$  such that, for all  $n \in \mathbb{N}$  large enough,  $\operatorname{dist}_{\mathrm{H}}(\overline{\Omega} \setminus U_n, \operatorname{supp}(f)) \ge \delta$ . Hence, for  $t \in (0, T)$  and  $y \in (\Omega \setminus U_n)_{\varepsilon}$ , we have that

$$\sup_{s \in [0,T]} P_s^{\varepsilon,\beta} |f|(y) \le \sup_{s \in [0,t]} P_s^{\varepsilon,\beta} |f|(y) + \sup_{s \in [t,T]} P_s^{\varepsilon,\beta} |f|(y)$$
$$\le C ||f||_{\mathcal{C}_0(\Omega)} e^{-C'\delta/\sqrt{t}}$$
$$+ ||f||_{\mathcal{C}_0(\Omega)} \sup_{x \in (\Omega \setminus U_n)_{\varepsilon}} \mathbf{E}_x^{\varepsilon,\infty} \Big[ \exp\Big(-\varepsilon^{\beta-1} \int_0^t V_{\varepsilon}(X_r^{\varepsilon,\infty}) \, \mathrm{d}r \Big) \Big],$$

where in the last inequality we used the exit-time estimate (4.4). Letting first  $\varepsilon \to 0$  and then  $n \to \infty$ , by  $\beta < 1$ , (5.3), and Proposition 4.1,

$$\begin{split} \limsup_{n \to \infty} \limsup_{\varepsilon \downarrow 0} \sup_{x \in (\Omega \setminus U_n)_{\varepsilon}} \mathbf{E}_{x}^{\varepsilon, \infty} \Big[ \exp \Big( -\varepsilon^{\beta - 1} \int_{0}^{t} V_{\varepsilon}(X_{r}^{\varepsilon, \infty}) \, \mathrm{d}r \Big) \Big] \\ &\leq \limsup_{n \to \infty} \sup_{\varepsilon \downarrow 0} \sup_{x \in (\Omega \setminus U_n)_{\varepsilon}} \mathbf{E}_{x}^{\varepsilon, \infty} \Big[ \exp \Big( -\varrho \int_{0}^{t} V_{\varepsilon}(X_{r}^{\varepsilon, \infty}) \, \mathrm{d}r \Big) \Big] \\ &= \sup_{x \in \partial \Omega} \mathbf{E}_{x}^{\mathrm{N}} \big[ e^{-\varrho L_{t}^{\mathrm{N}}} \big], \end{split}$$

for all  $\rho > 0$ . Hence,

$$\limsup_{n \to \infty} \sup_{\varepsilon \downarrow 0} \sup_{\substack{s \in [0,T] \\ y \in (\Omega \setminus U_n)_{\varepsilon}}} P_s^{\varepsilon,\beta} |f|(y) \le \|f\|_{\mathcal{C}_0(\Omega)} \Big( Ce^{-C'\delta/\sqrt{t}} + \sup_{x \in \partial\Omega} \mathbf{E}_x^{\mathsf{N}} [e^{-\varrho L_t^{\mathsf{N}}}] \Big).$$

Taking the limits  $\rho \to \infty$  and  $t \to 0$ , we conclude the proof by showing that

$$\lim_{\varrho \to \infty} \sup_{x \in \partial \Omega} \mathbf{E}_x^{\mathsf{N}} \left[ e^{-\varrho \, L_t^{\mathsf{N}}} \right] = 0, \quad t > 0.$$

By (5.1),  $\mathbf{E}^{\mathrm{N}}_{\cdot}[e^{-\varrho L_t^{\mathrm{N}}}] = P_t^{\varrho} \mathbb{1}_{\Omega} \in \mathcal{C}(\overline{\Omega})$  for t > 0 and  $\varrho > 0$ . In view of Lemma A.3( $b_{\mathrm{D}}$ ) and Proposition 4.2, we have that  $\lim_{\varrho \to \infty} \|P_t^{\varrho} \mathbb{1}_{\Omega} - P_t^{\mathrm{D}} \mathbb{1}_{\Omega}\|_{\mathcal{C}(\overline{\Omega})} = 0$ , which concludes the proof of Theorem 3.1 ( $\beta < 1$ ) since  $P_t^{\mathrm{D}} \mathbb{1}_{\Omega} \equiv 0$  everywhere on  $\partial \Omega$ .

6. Proof of Theorem 3.2. Let us now turn to the convergence of the discrete harmonic profiles  $h^{\varepsilon,\beta}$  to the continuum ones  $h^{\partial}$ , both introduced in Section 3.2. As done in Section 5 for the proof of Theorem 3.1, we divide the proof of Theorem 3.2 according to the boundary conditions: Section 6.1 is devoted to the case  $\beta > 1$ , Section 6.2 to  $\beta = 1$ , and Section 6.3 to  $\beta < 1$ . Finally, the same notational conventions adopted in Section 5 hold all throughout this section.

6.1. *Proof of Theorem* 3.2: *Neumann regime*. Throughout this section, fix  $\beta > 1$ . Let

(6.1) 
$$\bar{h}^{\varepsilon,\beta} := \frac{\varepsilon^d}{\mu_{\varepsilon}(\Omega_{\varepsilon})} \sum_{x \in \Omega_{\varepsilon}} h^{\varepsilon,\beta}(x)$$

denote the spatial average of  $h^{\varepsilon,\beta}$ , and recall (see Section 3.2)

(6.2) 
$$h^{\mathrm{N}} = \langle \vartheta \rangle_{\partial \Omega} := \mathop{\vartheta}_{\partial \Omega} \vartheta \, \mathrm{d}\sigma_{\Omega}$$

By the following triangle inequality

(6.3) 
$$\|h^{\varepsilon,\beta} - h^{\mathsf{N}}\|_{L^{\infty}(\Omega_{\varepsilon})} \le \|h^{\varepsilon,\beta} - \bar{h}^{\varepsilon,\beta}\|_{L^{\infty}(\Omega_{\varepsilon})} + |\bar{h}^{\varepsilon,\beta} - h^{\mathsf{N}}|,$$

the desired claim in Theorem 3.2 follows at once from Lemmas 6.1 and 6.2 below.

LEMMA 6.1. Recall (6.1). Then,  $\lim_{\varepsilon \downarrow 0} \|h^{\varepsilon,\beta} - \bar{h}^{\varepsilon,\beta}\|_{L^{\infty}(\Omega_{\varepsilon})} = 0.$ 

EB--0

PROOF. Since 
$$P_t^{\varepsilon,\beta}h^{\varepsilon,\beta} = h^{\varepsilon,\beta}$$
, the triangle inequality yields, for all  $x \in \Omega_{\varepsilon}$  and  $t > 0$ ,  
 $|h^{\varepsilon,\beta}(x) - \bar{h}^{\varepsilon,\beta}| \le \left|\varepsilon^d \sum_{y \in \Omega_{\varepsilon}} \left(\frac{p_t^{\varepsilon,\infty}(x,y)}{\varepsilon^d} - \frac{1}{\mu_{\varepsilon}(\Omega_{\varepsilon})}\right)h^{\varepsilon,\beta}(y)\right| + \left|\sum_{z \in \partial_{\varepsilon}\Omega_{\varepsilon}} p_t^{\varepsilon,\beta}(x,z)\vartheta(z)\right| \le \|\vartheta\|_{\mathcal{C}_b(\mathbb{R}^d)} \left(\left\|\frac{p_t^{\varepsilon,\infty}(x,\cdot)}{\varepsilon^d} - \frac{1}{\mu_{\varepsilon}(\Omega_{\varepsilon})}\right\|_{L^1(\Omega_{\varepsilon})} + 2(1 - \mathbf{P}_x^{\varepsilon,\beta}(X_t^{\varepsilon,\beta} \in \Omega_{\varepsilon}))\right),$ 

where the last inequality follows from  $\|h^{\varepsilon,\beta}\|_{L^{\infty}(\Omega_{\varepsilon})} \leq \|\vartheta\|_{\mathcal{C}_{b}(\mathbb{R}^{d})}$ , (4.8) and

$$\sum_{z \in \partial_{\varepsilon} \Omega_{\varepsilon}} p_t^{\varepsilon,\beta}(x,z) = 1 - \sum_{y \in \Omega_{\varepsilon}} p_t^{\varepsilon,\beta}(x,y) = 1 - \mathbf{P}_x^{\varepsilon,\beta} \big( X_t^{\varepsilon,\beta} \in \Omega_{\varepsilon} \big).$$

Passing to the supremum over  $x \in \Omega_{\varepsilon}$ , the proof ends by taking first  $\varepsilon \to 0$  and then  $t \to \infty$ . Indeed, by Hölder inequality, (2.2) and (4.2),

$$\lim_{t\to\infty}\limsup_{\varepsilon\downarrow 0}\left\|\frac{p_t^{\varepsilon,\infty}(x,\cdot)}{\varepsilon^d}-\frac{1}{\mu_{\varepsilon}(\Omega_{\varepsilon})}\right\|_{L^1(\Omega_{\varepsilon})}=0,$$

while by (4.6) and the very same argument used in the proof of Lemma 5.1,

$$\limsup_{\varepsilon \downarrow 0} \sup_{x \in \Omega_{\varepsilon}} 1 - \mathbf{P}_{x}^{\varepsilon,\beta} (X_{t}^{\varepsilon,\beta} \in \Omega_{\varepsilon}) = 0, \quad t > 0.$$

LEMMA 6.2. Recall (6.1) and (6.2). Then,  $\lim_{\varepsilon \to 0} \bar{h}^{\varepsilon,\beta} = \langle \vartheta \rangle_{\partial \Omega}$ .

Introduce the following function  $h_{\varepsilon}^{\mathbb{N}} : \overline{\Omega}_{\varepsilon} \to [0, \infty)$ : PROOF.

$$h_{\varepsilon}^{N}(x) := \begin{cases} \langle \vartheta \rangle_{\partial \Omega} & \text{if } x \in \Omega_{\varepsilon}, \\ \vartheta(x) & \text{if } x \in \partial_{e} \Omega_{\varepsilon} \end{cases}$$

Further observe that, since  $h^{\varepsilon,\beta}$  and  $h^{\mathbb{N}}_{\varepsilon}$  coincide on  $\partial_{\varepsilon}\Omega_{\varepsilon}$ ,

(6.4) 
$$h^{\varepsilon,\beta}(x) = h^{\mathrm{N}}_{\varepsilon}(x) + \int_{0}^{\infty} P^{\varepsilon,\beta}_{t} A^{\varepsilon,\beta} h^{\mathrm{N}}_{\varepsilon}(x) \,\mathrm{d}t, \quad x \in \overline{\Omega}_{\varepsilon}.$$

Hence, by the definitions of  $\bar{h}^{\varepsilon,\beta}$  and  $h_{\varepsilon}^{N}$ ,

$$\begin{split} \left| \bar{h}^{\varepsilon,\beta} - \langle \vartheta \rangle_{\partial\Omega} \right| &= \left| \frac{\varepsilon^d}{\mu_{\varepsilon}(\Omega_{\varepsilon})} \sum_{x \in \Omega_{\varepsilon}} \left( h^{\varepsilon,\beta}(x) - h^{\mathrm{N}}_{\varepsilon}(x) \right) \right| \\ &= \left| \frac{\varepsilon^d}{\mu_{\varepsilon}(\Omega_{\varepsilon})} \sum_{x \in \Omega_{\varepsilon}} \left( \int_0^{\infty} P_t^{\varepsilon,\beta} \mathbb{1}_{\Omega_{\varepsilon}}(x) \, \mathrm{d}t \right) A^{\varepsilon,\beta} h^{\mathrm{N}}_{\varepsilon}(x) \right| \\ &= \left| \int_0^{\infty} \varepsilon^{\beta-1} \left( \frac{\varepsilon^{d-1}}{\mu_{\varepsilon}(\Omega_{\varepsilon})} \sum_{x \in \partial\Omega_{\varepsilon}} P_t^{\varepsilon,\beta} \mathbb{1}_{\Omega_{\varepsilon}}(x) \sum_{\substack{z \in \partial_{\varepsilon}\Omega_{\varepsilon} \\ z \sim x}} \alpha_{\varepsilon}^{xz} (\vartheta(z) - \langle \vartheta \rangle_{\partial\Omega}) \right) \mathrm{d}t \right|, \end{split}$$

where the second identity uses the fact that  $A^{\varepsilon,\beta}h^{N}_{\varepsilon} = 0$  on  $\partial_{e}\Omega_{\varepsilon}$  and the symmetry of  $P^{\varepsilon,\beta}_{t}$  on  $L^{2}(\Omega_{\varepsilon})$ , while the third one uses that  $h^{N}_{\varepsilon}$  is constant on  $\Omega_{\varepsilon}$ .

In view of (2.7) and Remark 2.1, the conclusion follows by showing that there exists a uniformly bounded family  $(b_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon} \subset \mathbb{R}_0^+$  such that

$$\limsup_{\varepsilon \downarrow 0} \left\| \frac{\varepsilon^{\beta-1}}{\mu_{\varepsilon}(\Omega_{\varepsilon})} \int_{0}^{\infty} P_{t}^{\varepsilon,\beta} \mathbb{1}_{\Omega_{\varepsilon}}(\cdot) \, \mathrm{d}t - b_{\varepsilon} \right\|_{L^{\infty}(\Omega_{\varepsilon})} = 0.$$

In particular, by (6.10) and Proposition 6.3(ii), we can choose  $b_{\varepsilon} = \frac{\varepsilon^{\beta-1}}{\mu_{\varepsilon}(\Omega_{\varepsilon})\lambda^{\varepsilon,\beta}}$ , which is uniformly bounded by Proposition 6.3(i) (see below).

6.1.1. Spectral bounds and ground states. We conclude the proof of Theorem 3.2 for  $\beta >$ 1 with a last proposition. Recall, for all  $\beta \in \mathbb{R}$ , the definition of  $\lambda_0^{\varepsilon,\beta} \ge 0$  in Theorem A.8( $b_2$ ), and further define the ground state  $\psi_0^{\varepsilon,\beta}$  as the unique positive function in  $L^2(\Omega_{\varepsilon})$  solving

(6.5) 
$$-A^{\varepsilon,\beta}\psi_0^{\varepsilon,\beta} = \lambda_0^{\varepsilon,\beta}\psi_0^{\varepsilon,\beta}, \quad \psi_0^{\varepsilon,\beta} \in \arg\min\{\mathcal{E}^{\varepsilon,\beta}(f) : \|f\|_{L^2(\Omega_{\varepsilon})}^2 = 1\}.$$
  
Finally, set  $\psi_0^{\varepsilon,\infty} := \mu_{\varepsilon}(\Omega_{\varepsilon})^{-1/2}\mathbb{1}_{\Omega_{\varepsilon}}.$ 

**PROPOSITION 6.3.** For all  $\beta > 1$ , the following properties hold true:

- (i) Spectral bound: there exist  $0 < \underline{\lambda}_0 \le \overline{\lambda}_0$  such that  $\underline{\lambda}_0 \varepsilon^{\beta-1} \le \lambda_0^{\varepsilon,\beta} \le \overline{\lambda}_0 \varepsilon^{\beta-1}$ . (ii) Ground states:  $\lim_{\varepsilon \downarrow 0} \|\psi_0^{\varepsilon,\beta} \psi_0^{\varepsilon,\infty}\|_{L^{\infty}(\Omega_{\varepsilon})} = 0$ .

PROOF. The upper bound in (i) easily follows by choosing  $f = \psi_0^{\varepsilon,\infty}$  in (6.5). We now show (ii); we set  $\overline{\psi}_0^{\varepsilon,\beta} := \frac{\varepsilon^d}{\mu_{\varepsilon}(\Omega_{\varepsilon})} \sum_{x \in \Omega_{\varepsilon}} \psi_0^{\varepsilon,\beta}(x)$ , and claim that

(6.6) 
$$\lim_{\varepsilon \downarrow 0} \|\psi_0^{\varepsilon,\beta} - \overline{\psi}_0^{\varepsilon,\beta}\|_{L^{\infty}(\Omega_{\varepsilon})} = 0.$$

By  $\psi_0^{\varepsilon,\beta}(x) = e^{\lambda_0^{\varepsilon,\beta}t} P_t^{\varepsilon,\beta} \psi_0^{\varepsilon,\beta}(x)$  for any  $t \ge 1$ , we infer that

$$(6.7) \qquad \|\psi_0^{\varepsilon,\beta} - \overline{\psi}_0^{\varepsilon,\beta}\|_{L^{\infty}(\Omega_{\varepsilon})} \le |e^{\lambda_0^{\varepsilon,\beta}t} - 1| \|\psi_0^{\varepsilon,\beta}\|_{L^{\infty}(\Omega_{\varepsilon})} + \max_{x \in \Omega_{\varepsilon}} |P_t^{\varepsilon,\beta}\psi_0^{\varepsilon,\beta}(x) - \overline{\psi}_0^{\varepsilon,\beta}|,$$

and, by the domination property (4.8) and (4.1), that

(6.8) 
$$\sup_{\varepsilon>0} \|\psi_0^{\varepsilon,\beta}\|_{L^{\infty}(\Omega_{\varepsilon})} < \infty.$$

The first term on the right-hand side of (6.7) vanishes as  $\varepsilon \to 0$  by (6.8) and the upper bound in (i). Moreover,

$$\left|P_t^{\varepsilon,\beta}\psi_0^{\varepsilon,\beta}(x) - \overline{\psi}_0^{\varepsilon,\beta}\right| = \left|\varepsilon^d \sum_{y \in \Omega_{\varepsilon}} \left(\frac{p_t^{\varepsilon,\beta}(x,y)}{\varepsilon^d} - \frac{1}{\mu_{\varepsilon}(\Omega_{\varepsilon})}\right)\psi_0^{\varepsilon,\beta}(y)\right| \longrightarrow 0,$$

uniformly for  $x \in \Omega_{\varepsilon}$  as  $\varepsilon \to 0$ , which follows by (6.8) and arguing as in Lemma 6.1. This proves the claim in (6.6). We conclude the proof by (6.6), (6.8), and  $\|\psi_0^{\varepsilon,\beta}\|_{L^2(\Omega_{\varepsilon})} = 1$ , which implies (ii). We are left with the proof of the lower bound in (i). By (6.5),

$$\lambda_0^{\varepsilon,\beta} = \mathcal{E}^{\varepsilon,\beta}(\psi_0^{\varepsilon,\beta}) \ge \varepsilon^{\beta-1} \bigg( \varepsilon^{d-1} \sum_{x \in \partial \Omega_{\varepsilon}} \alpha_{\varepsilon}(x) (\psi_0^{\varepsilon,\beta}(x))^2 \bigg).$$

By (ii) and (2.7), we have that

$$\lim_{\varepsilon \downarrow 0} \varepsilon^{d-1} \sum_{x \in \partial \Omega_{\varepsilon}} \alpha_{\varepsilon}(x) (\psi_0^{\varepsilon,\beta}(x))^2 = \mu_{\Omega}(\Omega)^{-1} \langle \sigma_{\partial \Omega} | 1 \rangle \in (0,\infty),$$

from which the desired claim follows.  $\Box$ 

REMARK 6.4. As a consequence of the domination property (4.8) and the ultracontractivity in (4.1), by Corollary 5.4 ( $\beta \le 1$ ) and Proposition 6.3(i) ( $\beta > 1$ ), we have that

(6.9) 
$$\|P_s^{\varepsilon,\beta}\|_{L^1(\Omega_{\varepsilon})\to L^{\infty}(\Omega_{\varepsilon})} \le C \exp(-(\varepsilon^{\beta-1}\wedge 1)s), \quad \text{for } s>1.$$

(6.10) 
$$\sup_{\varepsilon\in(0,1)} \left\| \left(\varepsilon^{\beta-1}\wedge 1\right) \int_0^\infty P_t^{\varepsilon,\beta} \,\mathrm{d}t \,\right\|_{L^\infty(\Omega_\varepsilon)\to L^\infty(\Omega_\varepsilon)} < \infty.$$

6.2. Proof of Theorem 3.2: Robin regime. Recall the definition (3.9) of the discrete harmonic profile  $h^{\varepsilon,\beta}$ . By the master equation and (4.6), we have that, for all  $x \in \Omega_{\varepsilon}$  and  $z \in \partial_{e}\Omega_{\varepsilon}$ ,

$$p_{\infty}^{\varepsilon,\beta}(x,z) = \int_{0}^{\infty} \varepsilon^{\beta-2} \sum_{\substack{y \in \partial \Omega_{\varepsilon} \\ z \sim y}} \alpha_{\varepsilon}^{yz} p_{t}^{\varepsilon,\beta}(x,y) dt$$

$$(6.11) = \int_{0}^{\infty} \varepsilon^{\beta-2} \sum_{\substack{y \in \partial \Omega_{\varepsilon} \\ z \sim y}} \alpha_{\varepsilon}^{yz} \mathbf{E}_{x}^{\varepsilon,\infty} \Big[ \mathbb{1}_{\{y\}}(X_{t}^{\varepsilon,\infty}) \exp\left(-\varepsilon^{\beta-1} \int_{0}^{t} V_{\varepsilon}(X_{r}^{\varepsilon,\infty}) dr\right) \Big] dt.$$

Hence, for  $x \in \Omega_{\varepsilon}$ ,

$$h^{\varepsilon,\beta=1}(x) = \int_0^\infty \mathbf{E}_x^{\varepsilon,\infty} \bigg[ V_{\varepsilon}^{\vartheta} \big( X_t^{\varepsilon,\infty} \big) \exp \bigg( -\int_0^t V_{\varepsilon} \big( X_r^{\varepsilon,\infty} \big) \, \mathrm{d}r \bigg) \bigg] \mathrm{d}t + \mathcal{J}_{\varepsilon}(x),$$

where  $V_{\varepsilon}^{\vartheta}(x) := \varepsilon^{-1} \mathbb{1}_{\partial \Omega_{\varepsilon}}(x) \vartheta(x) \alpha_{\varepsilon}(x)$  and  $\mathcal{J}_{\varepsilon}(x)$  is given by the expression

$$-\frac{1}{\varepsilon}\int_0^\infty \mathbf{E}_x^{\varepsilon,\infty} \bigg[\sum_{y\in\partial\Omega_\varepsilon}\mathbb{1}_{\{y\}}(X_t^{\varepsilon,\infty})\sum_{z\in\partial_\varepsilon\Omega_\varepsilon}\alpha_\varepsilon^{yz}(\vartheta(y)-\vartheta(z))\exp\bigg(-\int_0^t V_\varepsilon(X_r^{\varepsilon,\infty})\,\mathrm{d}r\bigg)\bigg]\,\mathrm{d}t.$$

Furthermore, for all T > 0 and  $x \in \Omega_{\varepsilon}$ , we have that

(6.12) 
$$\begin{aligned} |\mathcal{J}_{\varepsilon}(x)| &\leq \left(\sup_{y \in \partial \Omega_{\varepsilon}} \sum_{\substack{z \in \partial_{\varepsilon} \Omega_{\varepsilon} \\ z \sim y}} \alpha_{\varepsilon}^{yz} |\vartheta(z) - \vartheta(y)|\right) \int_{0}^{T} \varepsilon^{-1} \sum_{y \in \partial \Omega_{\varepsilon}} p_{t}^{\varepsilon, \infty}(x, y) \, \mathrm{d}t \\ &+ 2 \|\vartheta\|_{\infty} \int_{T}^{\infty} \mathbf{E}_{x}^{\varepsilon, \infty} \Big[ V_{\varepsilon}(X_{t}^{\varepsilon, \infty}) \exp\left(-\int_{0}^{t} V_{\varepsilon}(X_{r}^{\varepsilon, \infty}) \, \mathrm{d}r\right) \Big] \mathrm{d}t. \end{aligned}$$

The first term on the right-hand side vanishes by the uniform continuity of  $\vartheta$ , (2.11), and (4.3); by (4.9), (4.6), and (6.9), the second term is controlled by  $e^{-\underline{\lambda}_0 T}$ .

Now, recall the stochastic representation (3.13) of  $h^{\varrho=1}: \overline{\Omega} \to [0, \infty)$ . Then, for all T > 1, by (5.3) and (6.12) we obtain that

$$\limsup_{\varepsilon \downarrow 0} \|h^{\varepsilon,\beta} - h^{\varrho=1}\|_{L^{\infty}(\Omega_{\varepsilon})} \leq \limsup_{\varepsilon \downarrow 0} \|\mathcal{J}_{\varepsilon}\|_{L^{\infty}(\Omega_{\varepsilon})} \leq 2\|\vartheta\|_{\infty} C e^{-\underline{\lambda}_0 T}.$$

Taking the limit as  $T \to \infty$ , we conclude the proof.

6.3. *Proof of Theorem* 3.2: *Dirichlet regime*. Throughout this section, fix  $\beta < 1$ . We divide the proof into two main parts. In the first part we treat the case of smooth domains and smooth boundary data, while in the second part we prove the claim for  $\Omega$  a bounded Lipschitz domain case with continuous boundary data.

6.3.1. Case of bounded smooth domain  $\Omega$  and smooth boundary data  $\vartheta$ . Provided that  $\Omega$  is a bounded  $\mathcal{C}^{\infty}$ -domain and the (nonnegative) boundary datum  $\vartheta$  is in  $\mathcal{C}^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^d)$ , then there exists a unique  $\mathcal{C}^{\infty}(\overline{\Omega})$ -solution, say  $h^{\mathrm{D}}$ , of the corresponding Dirichlet problem on  $\Omega$ (see, e.g., [44], Theorem 2.5.1.1). On  $\overline{\Omega}_{\varepsilon}$ , we define the function

$$(6.13) h_{\varepsilon}^{\mathrm{D}} := \mathbb{1}_{\Omega_{\varepsilon}} h^{\mathrm{D}} + \mathbb{1}_{\partial_{\varepsilon} \Omega_{\varepsilon}} \vartheta$$

and note that we have the decomposition  $h^{\varepsilon,\beta} = h^{\rm D}_{\varepsilon} + \int_0^\infty P_t^{\varepsilon,\beta} A^{\varepsilon,\beta} h^{\rm D}_{\varepsilon} dt$ . The claim of Theorem 3.2 ( $\beta < 1$ ) follows from  $\lim_{\varepsilon \downarrow 0} \|\int_0^\infty P_t^{\varepsilon,\beta} A^{\varepsilon,\beta} h_\varepsilon^{\mathrm{D}} dt\|_{L^\infty(\Omega_\varepsilon)} = 0$ . By  $\Delta h^{\mathrm{D}} = 0$  on  $\Omega$ ,  $h^{\mathrm{D}} \in \mathcal{C}^3(\overline{\Omega})$  and (2.6), there exists  $C = C(\Omega, h^{\mathrm{D}}) > 0$  such that

(6.14) 
$$\|\Delta_{\varepsilon}h^{\mathrm{D}}\|_{L^{\infty}(\Omega_{\varepsilon}\setminus\partial\Omega_{\varepsilon})} \leq C\varepsilon, \qquad \|A^{\varepsilon,\beta}h^{\mathrm{D}}_{\varepsilon}\|_{L^{\infty}(\partial\Omega_{\varepsilon})} \leq C(\varepsilon^{-1}\vee\varepsilon^{\beta-1})$$

As a consequence, we obtain

$$\begin{split} \left\| \int_{0}^{\infty} P_{t}^{\varepsilon,\beta} A^{\varepsilon,\beta} h_{\varepsilon}^{\mathrm{D}} dt \right\|_{L^{\infty}(\Omega_{\varepsilon})} \\ &\leq \sup_{x \in \Omega_{\varepsilon}} \left| \int_{0}^{\infty} \sum_{y \in \Omega_{\varepsilon} \setminus \partial \Omega_{\varepsilon}} p_{t}^{\varepsilon,\beta}(x,y) \Delta_{\varepsilon} h_{\varepsilon}^{\mathrm{D}}(y) dt \right| + \sup_{x \in \Omega_{\varepsilon}} \left| \int_{0}^{\infty} \sum_{y \in \partial \Omega_{\varepsilon}} p_{t}^{\varepsilon,\beta}(x,y) A^{\varepsilon,\beta} h_{\varepsilon}^{\mathrm{D}}(y) dt \right| \\ &\leq C \Big( \varepsilon \left\| \int_{0}^{\infty} P_{t}^{\varepsilon,\beta} dt \right\|_{L^{\infty}(\Omega_{\varepsilon}) \to L^{\infty}(\Omega_{\varepsilon})} + (\varepsilon^{-1} \vee \varepsilon^{\beta-1}) \sup_{x \in \Omega_{\varepsilon}} \int_{0}^{\infty} \sum_{y \in \partial \Omega_{\varepsilon}} p_{t}^{\varepsilon,\beta}(x,y) dt \Big). \end{split}$$

We conclude the proof by (6.10) and (5.8).

6.3.2. General case. Recall from Section 3.2 that the Dirichlet problem (3.11) with boundary condition  $\vartheta|_{\partial\Omega} \in \mathcal{C}(\partial\Omega)$  (see (3.12)) admits a unique solution  $h^{\mathrm{D}}$  with  $h^{\mathrm{D}} \in$  $\mathcal{C}(\overline{\Omega}) \cap \mathcal{C}^{\infty}(\Omega)$ . Further, recall from Section 5.3.2 the approximating smooth sets  $U_n \nearrow \Omega$ , corresponding stopped semigroups  $P_t^{\mathbb{D},n}$  and  $P_t^{\varepsilon,n}$ , as well as  $(\Omega \setminus U_n)_{\varepsilon} := \Omega_{\varepsilon} \setminus (\Omega_{\varepsilon} \cap U_n)$ . Then, for all  $n \in \mathbb{N}$ , consider the harmonic profile  $h^{\varepsilon,n} : \Omega_{\varepsilon} \to [0, \infty)$  associated to  $P_t^{\varepsilon,n}$  with boundary data  $h^{D}$  on  $(\Omega \setminus U_{n})_{\varepsilon}$ , that is,

(6.15) 
$$h^{\varepsilon,n}(x) := \lim_{t \to \infty} P_t^{\varepsilon,n} h^{\mathrm{D}}(x), \quad x \in \Omega_{\varepsilon}.$$

Note that  $h^{\varepsilon,n} = h^{D}$  on  $(\Omega \setminus U_n)_{\varepsilon}$ . By the smoothness of the domains  $U_n$  and of the boundary data  $h^{\rm D}|_{\partial U_n}$ , the arguments in Section 6.3.1 ensure

(6.16) 
$$\lim_{\varepsilon \downarrow 0} \|h^{\varepsilon,n} - h^{\mathrm{D}}\|_{L^{\infty}(\Omega_{\varepsilon})} = \lim_{\varepsilon \downarrow 0} \|h^{\varepsilon,n} - h^{\mathrm{D}}\|_{L^{\infty}(\Omega_{\varepsilon} \cap U_{n})} = 0, \quad n \in \mathbb{N}.$$

To conclude the proof, we will show that

(6.17) 
$$\lim_{n \to \infty} \limsup_{\varepsilon \downarrow 0} \|h^{\varepsilon,\beta} - h^{\varepsilon,n}\|_{L^{\infty}(\Omega_{\varepsilon})} = 0.$$

Recall  $h_{\varepsilon}^{\mathrm{D}}$  from (6.13); then, by the strong Markov property,

(6.18) 
$$\|h^{\varepsilon,\beta} - h^{\varepsilon,n}\|_{L^{\infty}(\Omega_{\varepsilon})} \leq \sup_{y \in (\Omega \setminus U_n)_{\varepsilon}} |P^{\varepsilon,\beta}_{\infty} h^{\mathrm{D}}_{\varepsilon}(y) - h^{\mathrm{D}}_{\varepsilon}(y)|, \quad n \in \mathbb{N}.$$

For every  $\delta > 0$ , let  $w_{\delta}(h^{D})$  denote the  $\delta$ -modulus of continuity of  $h^{D} \in \mathcal{C}(\overline{\Omega})$ ; then, for fixed  $n \in \mathbb{N}$ , and for all  $\varepsilon \in (0, 1)$  small enough, by (2.11) and the uniform continuity of  $\vartheta$ ,

$$(6.19) \quad \left\| P_{\infty}^{\varepsilon,\beta}h_{\varepsilon}^{\mathrm{D}} - h_{\varepsilon}^{\mathrm{D}} \right\|_{L^{\infty}((\Omega \setminus U_{n})_{\varepsilon})} \leq w_{2\delta}(h^{\mathrm{D}}) + 2\|\vartheta\|_{\mathcal{C}_{b}(\mathbb{R}^{d})} \sup_{\substack{y \in (\Omega \setminus U_{n})_{\varepsilon}}} \sum_{\substack{z \in \partial_{\varepsilon}\Omega_{\varepsilon} \\ |z-y| \geq \delta}} p_{\infty}^{\varepsilon,\beta}(y,z).$$

Define, for all  $\delta > 0$  and  $y \in \Omega$  (cf. (4.7)),

(6.20) 
$$\overline{V}^{\delta,y}_{\varepsilon}(x) := \varepsilon^{-1} \mathbb{1}_{x \in \partial \Omega_{\varepsilon}} \mathbb{1}_{|x-y| \ge \delta/2} \alpha_{\varepsilon}(x), \quad x \in \Omega_{\varepsilon}$$

Hence, by (6.11) and (4.6), for  $y \in (\Omega \setminus U_n)_{\varepsilon}$ ,

$$\sum_{\substack{z\in\partial_{e}\Omega_{\varepsilon}\\|z-y|\geq\delta}}p_{\infty}^{\varepsilon,\beta}(y,z)\leq\int_{0}^{\infty}\varepsilon^{\beta-2}\sum_{\substack{x\in\partial\Omega_{\varepsilon}\\|x-y|\geq\delta/2}}p_{s}^{\varepsilon,\beta}(y,x)\,\alpha_{\varepsilon}(x)\,\mathrm{d}s$$
$$=\int_{0}^{\infty}\mathbf{E}_{y}^{\varepsilon,\infty}\bigg[\varepsilon^{\beta-1}\overline{V}_{\varepsilon}^{\delta,y}(X_{s}^{\varepsilon,\infty})\exp\bigg(-\varepsilon^{\beta-1}\int_{0}^{s}V_{\varepsilon}(X_{r}^{\varepsilon,\infty})\,\mathrm{d}r\bigg)\bigg]\,\mathrm{d}s.$$

Split the above integral at a fixed time t > 0. By  $\overline{V}_{\varepsilon}^{\delta, y} \leq V_{\varepsilon}$ ,

$$\sup_{y \in (\Omega \setminus U_n)_{\varepsilon}} \int_t^{\infty} \mathbf{E}_y^{\varepsilon,\infty} \bigg[ \varepsilon^{\beta-1} \overline{V}_{\varepsilon}^{\delta,y} (X_s^{\varepsilon,\infty}) \exp\bigg(-\varepsilon^{\beta-1} \int_0^s V_{\varepsilon}(X_r^{\varepsilon,\infty}) dr\bigg) \bigg] ds$$
  
$$\leq \sup_{y \in (\Omega \setminus U_n)_{\varepsilon}} \int_t^{\infty} \mathbf{E}_y^{\varepsilon,\infty} \bigg[ \varepsilon^{\beta-1} V_{\varepsilon}(X_s^{\varepsilon,\infty}) \exp\bigg(-\varepsilon^{\beta-1} \int_0^s V_{\varepsilon}(X_r^{\varepsilon,\infty}) dr\bigg) \bigg] ds .$$

By (4.9), arguing as in the proof of Theorem 3.1 ( $\beta < 1$ , end of Section 5.3.2), the righthand side above vanishes as  $\varepsilon \to 0$ ,  $n \to \infty$ , for fixed t > 0. On the other hand, again by  $\overline{V}_{\varepsilon}^{\delta, y} \leq V_{\varepsilon}$ ,

$$\sup_{y\in(\Omega\setminus U_n)_{\varepsilon}}\int_0^t \mathbf{E}_y^{\varepsilon,\infty} \bigg[\varepsilon^{\beta-1}\overline{V}_{\varepsilon}^{\delta,y}(X_s^{\varepsilon,\infty})\exp\bigg(-\varepsilon^{\beta-1}\int_0^s V_{\varepsilon}(X_r^{\varepsilon,\infty})\,\mathrm{d}r\bigg)\bigg]\,\mathrm{d}s$$
  
$$\leq \sup_{y\in(\Omega\setminus U_n)_{\varepsilon}}\int_0^t \mathbf{E}_y^{\varepsilon,\infty} \bigg[\varepsilon^{\beta-1}\overline{V}_{\varepsilon}^{\delta,y}(X_s^{\varepsilon,\infty})\exp\bigg(-\varepsilon^{\beta-1}\int_0^s\overline{V}_{\varepsilon}^{\delta,y}(X_r^{\varepsilon,\infty})\,\mathrm{d}r\bigg)\bigg]\,\mathrm{d}s,$$

which, by (4.9) and (4.4), vanishes (uniformly in  $\varepsilon$  and n) as  $t \to 0$ . Combining these estimates with (6.18) and (6.19), we obtain (6.17). This concludes the proof of Theorem 3.2.

**7.** Proofs of Theorems 3.8, 3.9, and 3.10. In this section we prove the hydrodynamic and hydrostatic limits (Theorems 3.8 and 3.9, respectively), as well as Theorem 3.10 on stationary correlations. While Section 7.1 presents the auxiliary dual processes and some of their main properties, the proofs of Theorems 3.8, 3.9, and 3.10 are the subjects of Section 7.2, Section 7.3, and Section 7.4, respectively.

## 7.1. Dual particle systems, duality functions, and properties. For fixed $k, \ell \in \mathbb{N}$ ,

$$\mathbf{x} := (x_1, \dots, x_k) \in (\overline{\Omega}_{\varepsilon})^k$$
, and  $\mathbf{y} := (y_1, \dots, y_{\ell}) \in (\overline{\Omega}_{\varepsilon})^{\ell}$ ,

we define

$$\hat{\mathbf{x}}_i := (x_1, \ldots, x_{i-1}, x_{i+1}, \ldots, x_k) \in (\overline{\Omega}_{\varepsilon})^{k-1},$$

(7.1) 
$$\mathbf{x}_{i}^{y} := (x_{1}, \dots, x_{i-1}, y, x_{i+1}, \dots, x_{k}) \in (\overline{\Omega}_{\varepsilon})^{k}, \quad i \in \{1, \dots, k\}, y \in \overline{\Omega}_{\varepsilon},$$

$$\mathbf{x}: \mathbf{y} := (x_1, \dots, x_k, y_1, \dots, y_\ell) \in (\overline{\Omega}_{\varepsilon})^{k+\ell}$$

and, for all  $\omega \in \mathbb{R}^{(\overline{\Omega}_{\varepsilon})^k}$ ,

(7.2) 
$$\omega[\mathbf{x}] := \prod_{i=1}^{k} \left( \omega(x_i) + \sigma \sum_{j=1}^{i-1} \mathbb{1}_{x_j}(x_i) \right),$$

(7.3) 
$$\omega[\mathbf{y}|\mathbf{x}] := \begin{cases} \omega[\mathbf{x}:\mathbf{y}]/\omega[\mathbf{x}] & \text{if } \omega[\mathbf{x}] \neq 0, \\ 1 & \text{otherwise.} \end{cases}$$

Note that  $\mathbb{1}_{\Omega_{\varepsilon}}[\cdot] : (\overline{\Omega}_{\varepsilon})^k \to \mathbb{R}$ , whereas  $\mathbb{1}_{\Omega_{\varepsilon}}(\cdot) : \overline{\Omega}_{\varepsilon} \to \mathbb{R}$ .

7.1.1. *Particle dynamics*. For all  $\beta \in \mathbb{R}$ , we denote by  $((\mathbf{X}_{t}^{\varepsilon,\beta,k})_{t\geq 0}, (\mathbf{P}_{\mathbf{x}}^{\varepsilon,\beta,k})_{\mathbf{x}\in(\overline{\Omega}_{\varepsilon})^{k}})$  the continuous-time Markov chain in the Skorokhod space  $\mathcal{D}(\mathbb{R}_{0}^{+}; (\overline{\Omega}_{\varepsilon})^{k})$  with generator

(7.4)  

$$A^{\varepsilon,\beta,k} f(\mathbf{x}) := \varepsilon^{-2} \sum_{x \in \Omega_{\varepsilon}} \sum_{\substack{y \in \Omega_{\varepsilon} \\ y \sim x}} \sum_{i=1}^{k} \mathbb{1}_{x_{i}}(x) \mathbb{1}_{\Omega_{\varepsilon}}[y|\hat{\mathbf{x}}_{i}] (f(\mathbf{x}_{i}^{y}) - f(\mathbf{x})) + \varepsilon^{\beta-2} \sum_{x \in \partial \Omega_{\varepsilon}} \sum_{\substack{z \in \partial_{\varepsilon} \Omega_{\varepsilon} \\ z \sim x}} \alpha_{\varepsilon}^{xz} \sum_{i=1}^{k} \mathbb{1}_{x_{i}}(x) (f(\mathbf{x}_{i}^{z}) - f(\mathbf{x})).$$

We further let  $(P_t^{\varepsilon,\beta,k})_{t\geq 0}$  be the corresponding Markov semigroup on  $\mathbb{R}^{(\overline{\Omega}_{\varepsilon})^k}$ , with corresponding heat kernel

(7.5) 
$$p_t^{\varepsilon,\beta,k}(\mathbf{x},\mathbf{y}) := \mathbf{P}_{\mathbf{x}}^{\varepsilon,\beta,k} \big( \mathbf{X}_t^{\varepsilon,\beta,k} = \mathbf{y} \big).$$

REMARK 7.1 (Accessible configurations). When  $\sigma = -1$ , configurations  $\mathbf{x} \in (\overline{\Omega}_{\varepsilon})^k$  for which  $x_i = x_j \in \Omega_{\varepsilon}$  for some  $i, j \in \{1, ..., k\}, i \neq j$ , are inaccessible since  $\mathbb{1}_{\Omega_{\varepsilon}}[\mathbf{x}] = 0$ , hence they could be discarded; when  $\sigma = 1$ , all configurations are accessible. In order to keep track of possible restrictions, we let  $\overline{\Omega}_{\varepsilon}^k := \overline{\Omega}_{\varepsilon}^{k,\sigma}$ , resp.  $\Omega_{\varepsilon}^k := \Omega_{\varepsilon}^{k,\sigma}$ , denote the subset of accessible configurations in  $(\overline{\Omega}_{\varepsilon})^k$ , resp.  $(\Omega_{\varepsilon})^k$ .

Note that  $A^{\varepsilon,\beta,k}$  with k = 1 coincides with the generator  $A^{\varepsilon,\beta}$  in (3.2), while for  $k \ge 2$  the process  $\mathbf{X}_{t}^{\varepsilon,\beta,k}$  describes the position of k (labeled) particles diffusively evolving and interacting on  $\Omega_{\varepsilon}$ , until eventually—and independently—absorbed in  $\partial_{e}\Omega_{\varepsilon}$  at rates proportional to  $\varepsilon^{\beta-2}$ . When  $\sigma = -1$ , resp.  $\sigma = 1$ , particles undergo the exclusion, resp. inclusion, interaction rule. Moreover, since this Markovian dynamics does not depend on the particles' labels but only on their positions, the projection of  $P_{t}^{\varepsilon,\beta,k}$  onto symmetric functions  $f \in \mathbb{R}_{sym}^{\overline{\Omega}_{\varepsilon}^{k}}$  again corresponds to a Markov process.

For every  $k \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $A^{\varepsilon,\beta,k}$ , and  $P_t^{\varepsilon,\beta,k}$  globally fix the space of all functions identically vanishing on  $\partial_e \Omega_{\varepsilon}^k := \overline{\Omega_{\varepsilon}^k} \setminus \Omega_{\varepsilon}^k$ . As already done for the case k = 1, we identify the latter space with  $L^p(\Omega_{\varepsilon}^k)$  for any  $p \in [1, \infty]$ , endowed with the (weighted) norm

$$\|f\|_{L^{p}(\Omega_{\varepsilon}^{k})}^{p} := \varepsilon^{kd} \sum_{\mathbf{x} \in \Omega_{\varepsilon}^{k}} |f(\mathbf{x})|^{p} \mathbb{1}_{\Omega_{\varepsilon}}[\mathbf{x}], \quad p \in [1, \infty), \qquad \|f\|_{L^{\infty}(\Omega_{\varepsilon}^{k})} := \sup_{\mathbf{x} \in \Omega_{\varepsilon}^{k}} |f(\mathbf{x})|.$$

Further note that  $A^{\varepsilon,\beta,k}$  and the corresponding semigroup are self-adjoint in  $L^2(\Omega_{\varepsilon}^k)$ .

7.1.2. Duality and consistency. For  $\eta \in \Xi^{\varepsilon}$ , we define inductively on  $k \in \mathbb{N}$  the functions on  $\overline{\Omega}_{\varepsilon}^{k}$ 

(7.6)  

$$D(y,\eta) := \begin{cases} \eta(y) & \text{if } y \in \Omega_{\varepsilon}, \\ \vartheta(y) & \text{if } y \in \partial_{e}\Omega_{\varepsilon}, \end{cases} \text{ and for } \mathbf{x} \in \Omega_{\varepsilon}^{k}, \\
D(\mathbf{x}: y, \eta) := D(\mathbf{x}, \eta) \times \begin{cases} \frac{\eta(y) - \sum_{i=1}^{k} \mathbb{1}_{x_{i}}(y)}{\mathbb{1}_{\Omega_{\varepsilon}}[y|\mathbf{x}]} & \text{if } y \in \Omega_{\varepsilon}, \\
\vartheta(y) & \text{if } y \in \partial_{e}\Omega_{\varepsilon} \end{cases}$$

For each  $\sigma \in \{-1, 1\}$ , such functions serve as *duality functions* between the processes  $\mathbf{X}_{t}^{\varepsilon,\beta,k}$  and the corresponding particle system  $\eta_{t}^{\varepsilon,\beta}$ , namely,

(7.7) 
$$\mathbb{E}_{\eta}^{\varepsilon,\beta} \left[ D(\mathbf{x},\eta_t^{\varepsilon,\beta}) \right] = P_t^{\varepsilon,\beta,k} D(\cdot,\eta)(\mathbf{x}), \quad \eta \in \Xi^{\varepsilon}, \mathbf{x} \in \overline{\Omega}_{\varepsilon}^k, t \ge 0.$$

In view of this relation between  $\eta_t^{\varepsilon,\beta}$  and  $\mathbf{X}_t^{\varepsilon,\beta,k}$ , the latter processes are usually referred to as the *dual processes* [17, 33].

The following "consistency" property for the corresponding unlabeled particle systems is well known (see, e.g., [18, 33] for a proof).

PROPOSITION 7.2 (Consistency, [18]). For every  $k \in \mathbb{N}$ , let  $J^{\varepsilon,k} : \mathbb{R}^{\overline{\Omega}_{\varepsilon}^{k}} \to \mathbb{R}^{\overline{\Omega}_{\varepsilon}^{k+1}}$  be the annihilation operator

(7.8) 
$$J^{\varepsilon,k} f(\mathbf{x}) := \sum_{i=1}^{k+1} f(\hat{\mathbf{x}}_i), \quad f \in \mathbb{R}^{\overline{\Omega}_{\varepsilon}^k}, \mathbf{x} \in \overline{\Omega}_{\varepsilon}^{k+1}.$$

Then,

(7.9) 
$$P_t^{\varepsilon,\beta,k+1}J^{\varepsilon,k}f = J^{\varepsilon,k}P_t^{\varepsilon,\beta,k}f, \quad f \in \mathbb{R}^{\overline{\Omega}^k_{\varepsilon}}_{sym}, t \ge 0.$$

7.1.3. Ultracontractivity and moment estimates. In this section, we prove that the semigroups associated to finitely-many SIP dual particles on lattice approximations of bounded Lipschitz domains are uniformly ultracontractive (Proposition 7.3); this result is of independent interest (see Remark 7.5 below for the SEP analogue), and yields effective estimates on the moments of the particle systems  $\eta_t^{\varepsilon,\beta}$  (Corollary 7.6).

PROPOSITION 7.3 (Ultracontractivity for the *k*-particle semigroup,  $\sigma = 1$ ). For every  $k \in \mathbb{N}$ , there exists  $C = C(\Omega, d, k) > 0$  such that

(7.10) 
$$\|P_t^{\varepsilon,k}f\|_{L^{\infty}(\Omega_{\varepsilon}^k)} \leq C(1+t^{-kd/2})\|f\|_{L^1(\Omega_{\varepsilon}^k)}, \quad f \in \mathbb{R}^{\Omega_{\varepsilon}^k}, t > 0.$$

The proof of Proposition 7.3 goes through establishing a Nash inequality for the dual SIP  $\mathbf{X}_{t}^{\varepsilon,k}$ . We achieve this by comparing  $P_{t}^{\varepsilon,k}$  with  $(P_{t}^{\varepsilon})^{\otimes k}$ , that is, the semigroup corresponding to a system of *k* independent copies of the random walk  $X_{t}^{\varepsilon}$ . This is the content of the following lemma.

LEMMA 7.4 (Comparison of norms and Dirichlet forms,  $\sigma = 1$ ). For every  $k \in \mathbb{N}$ ,

(7.11)  $\|f\|_{L^p(\Omega_{\varepsilon})^{\otimes k}} \le \|f\|_{L^p(\Omega_{\varepsilon}^k)} \le (k!)^{1/p} \|f\|_{L^p(\Omega_{\varepsilon})^{\otimes k}}, \quad f \in \mathbb{R}^{\Omega_{\varepsilon}^k}, \, p \in [1,\infty),$ 

(7.12) 
$$\mathcal{E}_{\otimes}^{\varepsilon,k}(f) \leq \mathcal{E}^{\varepsilon,k}(f), \quad f \in \mathbb{R}^{\Omega_{\varepsilon}^{k}},$$

where  $\mathcal{E}_{\otimes}^{\varepsilon,k}$ , resp.  $\mathcal{E}^{\varepsilon,k}$ , denotes the Dirichlet form associated to  $(P_t^{\varepsilon})^{\otimes k}$ , resp.  $P_t^{\varepsilon,k}$ .

PROOF. The inequality (7.11) follows at once from the definition of the spaces  $L^p(\Omega_{\varepsilon}^k)$  and the fact that, letting  $\mathbb{1}_{\Omega_{\varepsilon}}[\mathbf{x}]$  be as in (7.2) with  $\mathbb{1}_{\Omega_{\varepsilon}}$  in place of  $\omega$ ,

(7.13) 
$$1 \le \mathbb{1}_{\Omega_{\varepsilon}}[\mathbf{x}] \le k!, \quad \mathbf{x} \in \Omega_{\varepsilon}^{k}$$

The claim in (7.12) follows by the first inequality in (7.13) and a straightforward comparison of the jump rates  $r^{\varepsilon,k}$  and  $r^{\varepsilon,k}_{\otimes}$  of k inclusion and k independent particles, respectively: for all  $\mathbf{x} \in \Omega^k_{\varepsilon}$ ,  $y \in \overline{\Omega}_{\varepsilon}$ , and i = 1, ..., k (cf. (7.4)),

$$r^{\varepsilon,k}(\mathbf{x},\mathbf{x}_{i}^{y}) := \sum_{x \in \Omega_{\varepsilon}} \mathbb{1}_{x_{i}}(x) \left(\varepsilon^{-2} \mathbb{1}_{\Omega_{\varepsilon}}(y) \mathbb{1}_{x \sim y} \left(1 + \mathbb{1}_{\Omega_{\varepsilon}}[y|\hat{\mathbf{x}}_{i}]\right) + \varepsilon^{\beta-2} \mathbb{1}_{\partial_{\varepsilon}\Omega_{\varepsilon}}(y) \alpha_{\varepsilon}^{xy}\right)$$
$$\geq \sum_{x \in \Omega_{\varepsilon}} \mathbb{1}_{x_{i}}(x) \left(\varepsilon^{-2} \mathbb{1}_{\Omega_{\varepsilon}}(y) \mathbb{1}_{x \sim y} + \varepsilon^{\beta-2} \mathbb{1}_{\partial_{\varepsilon}\Omega_{\varepsilon}}(y) \alpha_{\varepsilon}^{xy}\right) \eqqcolon r_{\otimes}^{\varepsilon,k}(\mathbf{x},\mathbf{x}_{i}^{y}).$$

This concludes the proof of the lemma.  $\Box$ 

PROOF OF PROPOSITION 7.3. For i = 1, ..., 5 let  $C_i = C_i(\Omega, d, k) > 0$ . By tensorization of (4.1),

$$\|(P_t^{\varepsilon})^{\otimes k}f\|_{L^{\infty}(\Omega_{\varepsilon})^{\otimes k}} \leq C_1(1+t^{-kd/2})\|f\|_{L^1(\Omega_{\varepsilon})^{\otimes k}}, \quad f \in \mathbb{R}^{\Omega_{\varepsilon}^k}, t > 0.$$

By self-adjointness of  $(P_t^{\varepsilon})_t^{\otimes k}$  in  $(L^2(\Omega_{\varepsilon}))^{\otimes k}$ , the latter inequality is equivalent to (see, e.g., [65], Theorem 2.3.7)

$$\|f\|_{L^2(\Omega_{\varepsilon})^{\otimes k}}^{2(1+1/kd)} \le C_2(\mathcal{E}_{\otimes}^{\varepsilon,k}(f) + C_3 \|f\|_{L^2(\Omega_{\varepsilon})^{\otimes k}}^2) \|f\|_{L^1(\Omega_{\varepsilon})^{\otimes k}}^{4/kd}, \quad f \in \mathbb{R}^{\Omega_{\varepsilon}^k}.$$

By comparison, Lemma 7.4 yields the following Nash inequality

$$\|f\|_{L^{2}(\Omega_{\varepsilon}^{k})}^{2(1+1/kd)} \leq C_{4} \left( \mathcal{E}^{\varepsilon,k}(f) + C_{5} \|f\|_{L^{2}(\Omega_{\varepsilon}^{k})}^{2} \right) \|f\|_{L^{1}(\Omega_{\varepsilon}^{k})}^{4/kd}, \quad f \in \mathbb{R}^{\Omega_{\varepsilon}^{k}}$$

which implies the desired claim (see, e.g., [65], Theorem 2.3.4).  $\Box$ 

REMARK 7.5 (Ultracontractivity for the *k*-particle semigroup,  $\sigma = -1$ ). As observed in, for example, [55], Remark 2, the claim in Proposition 7.3 holds also for SEP. Indeed, recalling (7.6), Liggett's comparison inequality [58], Proposition VIII.1.7, implies

(7.14) 
$$P_t^{\varepsilon,k} D(\cdot,\eta)(\mathbf{x}) \le \left(P_t^{\varepsilon}\right)^{\otimes k} D(\cdot,\eta)(\mathbf{x}), \quad t \ge 0, \mathbf{x} \in \overline{\Omega}_{\varepsilon}^k, \eta \in \Xi^{\varepsilon}, \vartheta \in [0,1]^{\partial_{\varepsilon}\Omega_{\varepsilon}}.$$

As a consequence, letting  $\mathfrak{S}_k$  denote the symmetric group of degree k (recall (7.5)),

(7.15) 
$$p_t^{\varepsilon,k}(\mathbf{x},\mathbf{y}) \le \sum_{\varsigma \in \mathfrak{S}_k} p_t^{\varepsilon}(x_1, y_{\varsigma(1)}) \cdots p_t^{\varepsilon}(x_k, y_{\varsigma(k)}), \quad t \ge 0, \mathbf{x}, \mathbf{y} \in \overline{\Omega}_{\varepsilon}^k.$$

By combining this with (4.1), the desired claim follows.

We conclude this section by deriving useful moment estimates for the particle systems  $\eta_t^{\varepsilon,\beta}$ . In what follows, unless specified otherwise,  $\sigma = \pm 1$ , and  $(\nu_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon}$  represents a family of generic probability distributions on  $(\Xi^{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon}$ . Moreover,  $\beta \in \mathbb{R}$  is fixed and suppressed from the notation, while  $\mathbb{E}_{\nu_{\varepsilon}}^{\varepsilon}$  denotes expectation with respect to the law of  $\eta_t^{\varepsilon}$  with  $\eta_0^{\varepsilon}$  distributed as  $\nu_{\varepsilon}$ .

COROLLARY 7.6. For every  $k \in \mathbb{N}$ , there exists  $C = C(\Omega, d, k, \vartheta) > 0$  such that

(7.16) 
$$\sup_{\mathbf{x}\in\Omega_{\varepsilon}^{k}}\mathbb{E}_{\nu_{\varepsilon}}^{\varepsilon}\left[\prod_{i=1}^{k}\eta_{t}^{\varepsilon}(x_{i})\right] \leq C\left(1+t^{-kd/2}\right)\left(1+\mathbb{E}_{\nu_{\varepsilon}}\left[\|\eta\|_{L^{1}(\Omega_{\varepsilon})}^{k}\right]\right),$$

(7.17) 
$$\sup_{s\geq 0} \mathbb{E}_{\nu_{\varepsilon}}^{\varepsilon} \left[ \left\| \eta_{s}^{\varepsilon} \right\|_{L^{1}(\Omega_{\varepsilon})}^{k} \right] \leq C \left( 1 + \mathbb{E}_{\nu_{\varepsilon}} \left[ \left\| \eta \right\|_{L^{1}(\Omega_{\varepsilon})}^{k} \right] \right)$$

and

(7.18) 
$$\sup_{s\geq 0} \sup_{\mathbf{x}\in\Omega_{\varepsilon}^{k}} \mathbb{E}_{\nu_{\varepsilon}}^{\varepsilon} \left[ \prod_{i=1}^{k} \eta_{s}^{\varepsilon}(x_{i}) \right] \leq C \left( 1 + \sup_{\mathbf{x}\in\Omega_{\varepsilon}^{k}} \mathbb{E}_{\nu_{\varepsilon}} \left[ \prod_{i=1}^{k} \eta(x_{i}) \right] \right)$$

hold true for all t > 0 and  $(v_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon}$ .

PROOF. All claims are trivial for SEP ( $\sigma = -1$ ) due to the maximal occupancy of one particle per site; hence, fix  $\sigma = 1$  all throughout this proof.

We start by proving

(7.19) 
$$\sup_{\mathbf{x}\in\Omega_{\varepsilon}^{k}}P_{t}^{\varepsilon,k}D(\cdot,\eta)(\mathbf{x}) \leq C\left(1+t^{-kd/2}\right)\left(1+\|\eta\|_{L^{1}(\Omega_{\varepsilon})}^{k}\right), \quad t>0, \eta\in\Xi^{\varepsilon},$$

for every  $k \in \mathbb{N}$ , from which the claim in (7.16) follows (up to redefining the constants). Indeed, for all  $\mathbf{x} \in \Omega_{\varepsilon}^k$  and  $\eta \in \Xi^{\varepsilon}$ ,

$$\prod_{i=1}^{k} \eta(x_i) = \sum_{\ell=0}^{k} \sum_{\substack{\mathbf{y} \in \Omega_{\varepsilon}^{\ell} \\ \mathbf{y} \leq \mathbf{x}}} a(\mathbf{x}, \mathbf{y}) \mathbb{1}_{\Omega_{\varepsilon}}[\mathbf{y}] D(\mathbf{y}, \eta),$$

for some nonnegative  $a(\mathbf{x}, \mathbf{y}) \le C_1 = C_1(k)$ . Thus, for some  $C_2 = C_2(k) > 0$ , by (7.7),

$$\sup_{\mathbf{x}\in\Omega_{\varepsilon}^{k}} \mathbb{E}_{\nu_{\varepsilon}}^{\varepsilon} \left[ \prod_{i=1}^{k} \eta_{t}^{\varepsilon}(x_{i}) \right] \leq C_{2} \max_{\ell \leq k} \sup_{\mathbf{y}\in\Omega_{\varepsilon}^{\ell}} \mathbb{E}_{\nu_{\varepsilon}}^{\varepsilon} \left[ D(\mathbf{y}, \eta_{t}^{\varepsilon}) \right]$$
$$= C_{2} \max_{\ell \leq k} \sup_{\mathbf{y}\in\Omega_{\varepsilon}^{\ell}} \int_{\eta\in\Xi^{\varepsilon}} P_{t}^{\varepsilon,\ell} D(\cdot, \eta)(\mathbf{y}) \nu_{\varepsilon}(\mathrm{d}\eta)$$

Let us prove (7.19) by induction on  $k \in \mathbb{N}$ . For k = 1,

$$\sup_{x \in \Omega_{\varepsilon}} P_{t}^{\varepsilon} D(\cdot, \eta)(x) \leq \sup_{x \in \Omega_{\varepsilon}} P_{t}^{\varepsilon} (D(\cdot, \eta) \mathbb{1}_{\Omega_{\varepsilon}})(x) + \sup_{x \in \Omega_{\varepsilon}} P_{t}^{\varepsilon} (D(\cdot, \eta) \mathbb{1}_{\partial_{\varepsilon}\Omega_{\varepsilon}})(x)$$
$$\leq C (1 + t^{-d/2}) \| D(\cdot, \eta) \|_{L^{1}(\Omega_{\varepsilon})} + \| \vartheta \|_{\mathcal{C}_{b}(\mathbb{R}^{d})}.$$

Here, the last step is a consequence of (7.10) with k = 1 and  $f = D(\cdot, \eta) \mathbb{1}_{\Omega_{\varepsilon}} \in \mathbb{R}^{\Omega_{\varepsilon}}$ ,  $\|D(\cdot,\eta)\mathbb{1}_{\Omega_{\varepsilon}}\|_{L^{1}(\Omega_{\varepsilon})} = \|\eta\|_{L^{1}(\Omega_{\varepsilon})} \text{ and } D(\cdot,\eta)\mathbb{1}_{\partial_{\varepsilon}\Omega} \leq \|\vartheta\|_{\mathcal{C}_{b}(\mathbb{R}^{d})}.$ Assume now that (7.19) holds for  $k \in \mathbb{N}$ ; then,

$$\begin{split} \big| P_t^{\varepsilon,k+1} D(\cdot,\eta) \big\|_{L^{\infty}(\Omega_{\varepsilon}^{k+1})} &\leq \big\| P_t^{\varepsilon,k+1} \big( D(\cdot,\eta) \mathbb{1}_{\Omega_{\varepsilon}^{k+1}} \big) \big\|_{L^{\infty}(\Omega_{\varepsilon}^{k+1})} \\ &+ \big\| P_t^{\varepsilon,k+1} \big( D(\cdot,\eta) \mathbb{1}_{\partial_{\varepsilon} \Omega_{\varepsilon}^{k+1}} \big) \big\|_{L^{\infty}(\Omega_{\varepsilon}^{k+1})}, \quad t > 0. \end{split}$$

For the first term on the right-hand side above, we apply (7.10) with  $f = D(\cdot, \eta) \mathbb{1}_{\Omega_{c}^{k+1}} \in$  $\mathbb{R}^{\Omega_{\varepsilon}^{k+1}}$  and use that  $\|D(\cdot,\eta)\mathbb{1}_{\Omega_{\varepsilon}^{k+1}}\|_{L^{1}(\Omega_{\varepsilon}^{k+1})} \leq \|\eta\|_{L^{1}(\Omega_{\varepsilon})}^{k+1}$  to obtain that

$$\|P^{\varepsilon,k+1}(D(\cdot,\eta)\mathbb{1}_{\Omega^{k+1}_{\varepsilon}})\|_{L^{\infty}(\Omega^{k+1}_{\varepsilon})} \leq C(1+t^{(k+1)d/2})(1+\|\eta\|^{k+1}_{L^{1}(\Omega_{\varepsilon})}), \quad t>0.$$

For the second term, recall (7.9); then, for all  $\mathbf{x} \in \Omega_{\varepsilon}^{k+1}$ ,

$$D(\mathbf{x},\eta)\mathbb{1}_{\partial_{\varepsilon}\Omega_{\varepsilon}^{k}}(\mathbf{x}) = \sum_{i=1}^{k+1} D(\hat{\mathbf{x}}_{i},\eta) \vartheta(x_{i}) \mathbb{1}_{\partial_{\varepsilon}\Omega_{\varepsilon}}(x_{i}) \leq \|\vartheta\|_{\mathcal{C}_{b}(\mathbb{R}^{d})} J^{\varepsilon,k} D(\cdot,\eta)(\mathbf{x}).$$

Since  $D(\cdot, \eta)$  are symmetric functions of the particles' labels, (7.9) yields

$$\begin{split} \|P^{\varepsilon,k+1} \big( D(\cdot,\eta) \mathbb{1}_{\partial_{\varepsilon} \Omega_{\varepsilon}^{k+1}} \big) \|_{L^{\infty}(\Omega_{\varepsilon}^{k+1})} \\ &\leq \|\vartheta\|_{\mathcal{C}_{b}(\mathbb{R}^{d})} \|P_{t}^{\varepsilon,k+1} J^{\varepsilon,k} D(\cdot,\eta)\|_{L^{\infty}(\Omega_{\varepsilon}^{k+1})} \\ &= \|\vartheta\|_{\mathcal{C}_{b}(\mathbb{R}^{d})} \|J^{\varepsilon,k} P_{t}^{\varepsilon,k} D(\cdot,\eta)\|_{L^{\infty}(\Omega_{\varepsilon}^{k+1})} \\ &\leq \|\vartheta\|_{\mathcal{C}_{b}(\mathbb{R}^{d})} (k+1) \|P_{t}^{\varepsilon,k} D(\cdot,\eta)\|_{L^{\infty}(\Omega_{\varepsilon}^{k})}, \quad t > 0. \end{split}$$

By the induction hypothesis on  $t \mapsto \|P_t^{\varepsilon,k} D(\cdot,\eta)\|_{L^{\infty}(\Omega_{\varepsilon}^k)}$ , rearranging all constants (which depend only on  $\Omega$ , d, k + 1 and  $\vartheta$ ) concludes the proof of the claim in (7.16).

The claim in (7.17) follows by an analogous induction argument employing (7.9), while the claim in (7.18) is an immediate consequence of duality and the maximum principle for the semigroups  $P_t^{\varepsilon,\ell}$  for  $\ell \leq k$ .  $\Box$ 

7.2. Proof of Theorem 3.8. In what follows,  $\beta \in \mathbb{R}$  and T > 0 are fixed and, for notational convenience, we omit the specification of  $\beta \in \mathbb{R}$ ; the evaluation operator  $\Pi_{\varepsilon}$  introduced in Section 3.1.3 is omitted as well whenever no confusion may arise. Recall that, for  $(v_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon}$  given as in Theorem 3.8,  $\mathbb{P}_{v_{\varepsilon}}^{\varepsilon}$  and  $\mathbb{E}_{v_{\varepsilon}}^{\varepsilon}$  denote the laws and corresponding expectations of the particle system  $\eta_t^{\varepsilon}$  introduced in Section 2.2 with  $\eta_0^{\varepsilon}$  distributed as  $v_{\varepsilon}$ . Further, let  $\mathcal{F}_t^{\varepsilon} = (\mathcal{F}_t^{\varepsilon})_{t\geq 0}$  denote the natural filtration associated to the process  $\eta_t^{\varepsilon}$ .

In this section we prove that, for all  $n \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $0 \le t_1 \le \cdots \le t_n$ , and  $f_1, \ldots, f_n \in \mathcal{C}^{\partial}$ ,

(7.20) 
$$\lim_{\varepsilon \downarrow 0} \mathbb{P}_{\nu_{\varepsilon}}^{\varepsilon} \left( \left| \left( \left| \mathcal{X}_{t_{1}}^{\varepsilon} \right| f_{1} \right), \ldots, \left| \mathcal{X}_{t_{n}}^{\varepsilon} \right| f_{n} \right) \right) - \left( \left| u_{t_{1}} \right| f_{1} \right), \ldots, \left| u_{t_{n}} \right| f_{n} \right) \right| \ge \delta \right) = 0, \quad \delta > 0.$$

Key facts in our proof are the convergences in Theorems 3.1 and 3.2, as well as the duality relations in Section 7.1. In order to illustrate this, note that (7.6) and (7.7) with k = 1 yield

$$\mathbb{E}_{\nu_{\varepsilon}}^{\varepsilon} \left[ \eta_{t}^{\varepsilon}(x) | \mathcal{F}_{s}^{\varepsilon} \right] = P_{t-s}^{\varepsilon} D\left( \cdot, \eta_{s}^{\varepsilon} \right)(x) \quad \text{and} \quad \mathbb{E}_{\nu_{s}^{\varepsilon} \text{tat}}^{\varepsilon} \left[ \eta_{t}^{\varepsilon}(x) \right] = \lim_{r \to \infty} \mathbb{E}_{\nu_{\varepsilon}}^{\varepsilon} \left[ \eta_{r}^{\varepsilon}(x) \right] = h^{\varepsilon}(x),$$

for all  $0 \le s \le t$  and  $x \in \Omega_{\varepsilon}$ . Since  $P_{t-s}^{\varepsilon}h^{\varepsilon} = h^{\varepsilon}$  and

$$\eta_t^{\varepsilon}(x) = \left(\eta_t^{\varepsilon}(x) - \mathbb{E}_{\nu_{\varepsilon}}^{\varepsilon} \left[\eta_t^{\varepsilon}(x) | \mathcal{F}_s^{\varepsilon}\right]\right) + P_{t-s}^{\varepsilon} \left(D\left(\cdot, \eta_s^{\varepsilon}\right) - h^{\varepsilon}\right)(x) + h^{\varepsilon}(x),$$

we have a decomposition of the corresponding fields into three terms:

(7.21) 
$$\begin{aligned} \langle \mathcal{X}_{t}^{\varepsilon} | \Pi_{\varepsilon} f \rangle &= \langle \mathcal{X}_{t}^{\varepsilon} - \mathbb{E}_{\nu_{\varepsilon}}^{\varepsilon} [\mathcal{X}_{t}^{\varepsilon} | \mathcal{F}_{s}^{\varepsilon}] | \Pi_{\varepsilon} f \rangle \\ &+ \langle \mathcal{X}_{s}^{\varepsilon} - h^{\varepsilon} \mu_{\varepsilon} | P_{t-s}^{\varepsilon} \Pi_{\varepsilon} f \rangle + \langle h^{\varepsilon} \mu_{\varepsilon} | \Pi_{\varepsilon} f \rangle, \quad 0 \leq s \leq t, f \in \mathcal{C}^{\partial}. \end{aligned}$$

We stress that for the rewriting of the second term on the right-hand side above we crucially exploited the symmetry of  $P_{t-s}^{\varepsilon}$  in  $L^2(\Omega_{\varepsilon})$  and the fact that both functions  $D(\cdot, \eta) - h^{\varepsilon}$ and  $\Pi_{\varepsilon} f$  on  $\overline{\Omega}_{\varepsilon}$  identically vanish on  $\partial_{\varepsilon} \Omega_{\varepsilon}$  (the second one by definition of  $\Pi_{\varepsilon}$ ).

Setting s = 0 in (7.21), we get, for all  $t \ge 0$  and  $f \in C^{\partial}$ , convergence in probability of the real-valued random variables  $(\langle \mathcal{X}_t^{\varepsilon} | f \rangle)_{\varepsilon}$  to

$$\langle u_t | f \rangle = \langle \pi_0 - h^{\partial} \mu_{\Omega} | P_t^{\partial} f \rangle + \langle h^{\partial} \mu_{\Omega} | f \rangle$$

through the following steps:

- by Theorems 3.1 and 3.2,  $\langle h^{\varepsilon} \mu_{\varepsilon} | P_t^{\varepsilon} f \rangle \rightarrow \langle h^{\partial} \mu_{\Omega} | P_t^{\partial} f \rangle$  and  $\langle h^{\varepsilon} \mu_{\varepsilon} | f \rangle \rightarrow \langle h^{\partial} \mu_{\Omega} | f \rangle$ ;
- by Markov inequality, the first estimate in Assumption 3.6, and Theorem 3.1,

$$\lim_{\varepsilon \downarrow 0} \mathbb{P}^{\varepsilon}_{\nu_{\varepsilon}} (|\langle \mathcal{X}^{\varepsilon}_{0} | P^{\varepsilon}_{t} f - P^{\partial}_{t} f \rangle| \ge \delta) = 0, \quad \delta > 0;$$

• since  $P_t^{\partial}: \mathcal{C}^{\partial} \to \mathcal{C}^{\partial}$ , Assumption 3.7 on  $(\nu_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon}$  ensures that

$$\lim_{\varepsilon \downarrow 0} \mathbb{P}^{\varepsilon}_{\nu_{\varepsilon}}(|\langle \mathcal{X}^{\varepsilon}_{0} | P^{\partial}_{t} f \rangle - \langle \pi_{0} | P^{\partial}_{t} f \rangle| \geq \delta) = 0, \quad \delta > 0;$$

• Assumption 3.6 and Lemma 7.9 (cf. Section 7.2.1 below) yield

(7.22) 
$$\lim_{\varepsilon \downarrow 0} \mathbb{E}_{\nu_{\varepsilon}}^{\varepsilon} [(\langle \mathcal{X}_{t}^{\varepsilon} - \mathbb{E}_{\nu_{\varepsilon}}^{\varepsilon} [\mathcal{X}_{t}^{\varepsilon} | \mathcal{F}_{0}^{\varepsilon}] | f))^{2}] = 0.$$

Since convergence in probability of marginals implies convergence in probability of finitedimensional distributions, this would prove (7.20), thus, Theorem 3.8. 7.2.1. *Proof of* (7.22). In this section we prove (7.22) in two steps (Lems. 7.7 and 7.9), thus, concluding the proof of Theorem 3.8.

First, recall the definition of the infinitesimal generator  $\mathcal{L}^{\varepsilon}$  in (2.14) and that of duality functions in (7.6). Define, for all  $\eta \in \Xi^{\varepsilon}$ ,

(7.23) 
$$\mathcal{V}^{\varepsilon}((x, y), \eta) := D(x, \eta) + D(y, \eta) + 2\sigma D((x, y), \eta), \quad (x, y) \in \overline{\Omega}_{\varepsilon}^{k=2}.$$

The functions in (7.23) show up when computing the second moments of the empirical density fields. Indeed, by expanding

$$\mathcal{L}^{\varepsilon}(\langle \mathcal{X}_{t}^{\varepsilon}|f\rangle)^{2}-2\langle \mathcal{X}_{t}^{\varepsilon}|f\rangle\mathcal{L}^{\varepsilon}\langle \mathcal{X}_{t}^{\varepsilon}|f\rangle,$$

a simple manipulation yields, for all  $\eta \in \Xi^{\varepsilon}$  and  $f \in C^{\partial}$ ,

(7.24) 
$$\mathbb{E}_{\eta}^{\varepsilon} [(\langle \mathcal{X}_{t}^{\varepsilon} - \mathbb{E}_{\eta}^{\varepsilon} [\mathcal{X}_{t}^{\varepsilon}] | f \rangle)^{2}] = \int_{0}^{t} \mathcal{G}_{r,t}^{\varepsilon}(f,\eta) \, \mathrm{d}r, \quad t \ge 0,$$

where

$$\begin{aligned} \mathcal{G}_{r,t}^{\varepsilon}(f,\eta) &:= \frac{\varepsilon^d}{2} \sum_{\substack{x,y \in \Omega_{\varepsilon} \\ x \sim y}} (\nabla_{x,y}^{\varepsilon} P_{t-r}^{\varepsilon} f)^2 (\varepsilon^d \, \mathbb{E}_{\eta}^{\varepsilon} [\mathcal{V}^{\varepsilon}((x,y),\eta_r^{\varepsilon})]) \\ &+ \varepsilon^{d-1} \sum_{x \in \partial \Omega_{\varepsilon}} \varepsilon^{\beta-1} (P_{t-r}^{\varepsilon} f(x))^2 \sum_{\substack{z \in \partial_{\varepsilon} \Omega_{\varepsilon} \\ z \sim x}} \alpha_{\varepsilon}^{xz} (\varepsilon^d \, \mathbb{E}_{\eta}^{\varepsilon} [\mathcal{V}^{\varepsilon}((x,z),\eta_r^{\varepsilon})]). \end{aligned}$$

Note that, when  $\sigma = -1$ , the deterministic upper bound  $\mathcal{V}^{\varepsilon} \leq 2$  holds, while no such a bound exists when  $\sigma = 1$ .

LEMMA 7.7. Let  $(v_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon}$  be a family of probability measures on  $(\Xi_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon}$ . Then, for every  $f \in C^{\partial}$ , there exists  $C = C(\Omega, \vartheta, f) > 0$  such that

(7.25) 
$$\mathbb{E}_{\nu_{\varepsilon}}^{\varepsilon} \left[ \left( \left| \mathcal{X}_{t}^{\varepsilon} - \mathbb{E}_{\nu_{\varepsilon}}^{\varepsilon} \left[ \mathcal{X}_{t}^{\varepsilon} | \mathcal{F}_{s}^{\varepsilon} \right] | f \right] \right)^{2} \right] \\ \leq C \left( \phi_{s,r}^{\varepsilon,k=2} \left( \left\| f - P_{r-s}^{\varepsilon} f \right\|_{L^{\infty}(\Omega_{\varepsilon})} + \phi_{r,t}^{\varepsilon,k=2} \right) \right)$$

holds for all  $0 \le s \le r \le t$ , where  $\phi_{u,u}^{\varepsilon,k} := 0$  and

(7.26) 
$$\phi_{u,v}^{\varepsilon,k} := \varepsilon^{kd/2} \left( 1 + \sup_{\tau \in [u,v]} \sup_{\mathbf{x} \in \Omega_{\varepsilon}^{k}} \mathbb{E}_{v_{\varepsilon}}^{\varepsilon} \left[ \prod_{i=1}^{k} \eta_{\tau}^{\varepsilon}(x_{i}) \right] \right), \quad 0 \le u < v.$$

**PROOF.** Splitting the time integrals in (7.24) and recalling the definition of the Dirichlet form in (3.5), Hölder inequality yields

(7.27) 
$$\mathbb{E}_{\nu_{\varepsilon}}^{\varepsilon} \left[ \left( \left\langle \mathcal{X}_{t}^{\varepsilon} - \mathbb{E}_{\nu_{\varepsilon}}^{\varepsilon} \left[ \mathcal{X}_{t}^{\varepsilon} | \mathcal{F}_{s}^{\varepsilon} \right] | f \right\rangle \right)^{2} \right] \\ \leq \xi_{s,r}^{\varepsilon,k=2} \int_{0}^{r-s} \mathcal{E}^{\varepsilon} \left( P_{t-s-u}^{\varepsilon} f \right) \mathrm{d}u + \xi_{r,t}^{\varepsilon,k=2} \int_{r-s}^{t-s} \mathcal{E}^{\varepsilon} \left( P_{t-s-u}^{\varepsilon} f \right) \mathrm{d}u,$$

where

$$\xi_{u,v}^{\varepsilon,k=2} := \varepsilon^d \sup_{\tau \in [u,v]} \sup_{\mathbf{x} \in \overline{\Omega}_{\varepsilon}^{k=2}} \mathbb{E}_{v_{\varepsilon}}^{\varepsilon} [\mathcal{V}^{\varepsilon}(\mathbf{x},\eta_{\tau}^{\varepsilon})].$$

Confronting with  $\phi_{u,v}^{\varepsilon,k=2}$  given in (7.26), we have (up to a universal constant depending only on  $\Omega$  and  $\vartheta$ )

(7.28) 
$$\xi_{u,v}^{\varepsilon,k=2} \lesssim \phi_{u,v}^{\varepsilon,k=2}, \quad 0 \le u < v.$$

Integrating over time the terms in the right-hand side of (7.27), we get the claim in (7.25), thus, concluding the proof of the proposition.  $\Box$ 

REMARK 7.8 (Properties of  $\phi^{\varepsilon,k}$  in (7.26)). If the family  $(\nu_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon}$  satisfies Assumption 3.6, Corollary 7.6 ensures that, for all t > 0 and  $r \in (0, t)$ ,

(7.29) 
$$\sup_{\varepsilon} \sup_{0 \le u \le v} \phi_{u,v}^{\varepsilon,k=2} < \infty \quad \text{and} \quad \lim_{\varepsilon \downarrow 0} \phi_{r,t}^{\varepsilon,k=2} = 0.$$

By combining the above result, the following triangle inequality

(7.30) 
$$\|f - P_{r-s}^{\varepsilon} f\|_{L^{\infty}(\Omega_{\varepsilon})} \leq \|f - P_{r-s}^{\partial} f\|_{\mathcal{C}^{\partial}} + \sup_{\tau \in [0,t]} \|P_{\tau}^{\varepsilon} f - P_{\tau}^{\partial} f\|_{L^{\infty}(\Omega_{\varepsilon})},$$

and the convergence of semigroups in Theorem 3.1, we derive the following lemma.

LEMMA 7.9. Let  $(v_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon}$  satisfy Assumption 3.6. Then (7.22) holds for all t > 0 and  $f \in C^{\partial}$ .

PROOF. Fix t > 0 and  $f \in C^{\partial}$ . Then, by Remark 7.8, (7.25) in Lemma 7.7 with s = 0 and  $r \in (0, t)$ , (7.30) and Theorem 3.1,

(7.31) 
$$\lim_{\varepsilon \downarrow 0} \mathbb{E}_{\nu_{\varepsilon}}^{\varepsilon} \left[ \left( \left| \mathcal{X}_{t}^{\varepsilon} - \mathbb{E}_{\nu_{\varepsilon}}^{\varepsilon} \left[ \mathcal{X}_{t}^{\varepsilon} | \mathcal{F}_{0}^{\varepsilon} \right] | f \right) \right)^{2} \right] \leq C \left( \sup_{\varepsilon} \sup_{u \ge 0} \phi_{0,u}^{\varepsilon,k=2} \right) \| f - P_{r}^{\partial} f \|_{\mathcal{C}^{\partial}}.$$

By the strong continuity of the semigroup  $P_t^{\partial}$  on  $\mathcal{C}^{\partial}$ , letting  $r \to 0$  concludes the proof.  $\Box$ 

7.3. *Proof of Theorem* 3.9. This section is devoted to the proof of the hydrostatic limit.

We recall that, by definition of  $\nu_{\text{stat}}^{\varepsilon,\beta}$  and duality (see Section 2.2.2 and (7.7), respectively),

(7.32) 
$$h^{\varepsilon,\beta}(x) = \mathbb{E}_{\nu_{\text{stat}}^{\varepsilon,\beta}}[\eta(x)], \quad x \in \Omega_{\varepsilon}.$$

Thus, by the triangle inequality, the convergence of the discrete harmonic profiles in Theorem 3.2 and Markov's inequality, Theorem 3.9 follows from

(7.33) 
$$\lim_{\varepsilon \downarrow 0} \mathbb{E}_{v_{\text{stat}}^{\varepsilon,\beta}} \left[ \left( \varepsilon^d \sum_{x \in \Omega_{\varepsilon}} (\eta(x) - h^{\varepsilon,\beta}(x)) f(x) \right)^2 \right] = 0.$$

The above identity is a consequence of Lemma 7.10 below.

LEMMA 7.10. There exists 
$$C = C(\vartheta) > 0$$
 such that, for every  $f \in \mathbb{R}^{\Omega_{\varepsilon}}$ ,  

$$\mathbb{E}_{\substack{\varepsilon,\beta\\\nu_{\text{stat}}}} \left[ \left( \varepsilon^d \sum_{x \in \Omega_{\varepsilon}} (\eta(x) - h^{\varepsilon,\beta}(x)) f(x) \right)^2 \right] \le C \varepsilon^d \|f\|_{L^{\infty}(\Omega_{\varepsilon})} \|f\|_{L^{1}(\Omega_{\varepsilon})}$$

**PROOF.** Recall the definition of the semigroups  $P_t^{\varepsilon,\beta,k}$  and  $(P_t^{\varepsilon,\beta})^{\otimes k}$  from Section 7.1.1 and Section 7.1.3, respectively. Note that

$$\lim_{t \to \infty} P_t^{\varepsilon, \beta, k=2} D(\cdot, \eta) = \lim_{t \to \infty} P_t^{\varepsilon, \beta, k=2} (h^{\varepsilon, \beta} \otimes h^{\varepsilon, \beta})$$

on  $\overline{\Omega}_{\varepsilon}^{k=2}$ , since we have  $D((x, y), \eta) = (h^{\varepsilon, \beta} \otimes h^{\varepsilon, \beta})(x, y) = \vartheta(x)\vartheta(y)$  for  $x, y \in \partial_e \Omega_{\varepsilon}$ . By duality (see (7.6)–(7.7) as well as (7.2)) with k = 1 and k = 2, and stationarity of  $v_{\text{stat}}^{\varepsilon, \beta}$ , we obtain that

$$\begin{split} \mathbb{E}_{\nu_{\text{stat}}^{\varepsilon,\beta}} \bigg[ \bigg( \varepsilon^d \sum_{x \in \Omega_{\varepsilon}} (\eta(x) - h^{\varepsilon,\beta}(x)) f(x) \bigg)^2 \bigg] \\ &= \varepsilon^d \bigg( \varepsilon^d \sum_{x \in \Omega_{\varepsilon}} h^{\varepsilon,\beta}(x) (1 + \sigma h^{\varepsilon,\beta}(x)) f(x)^2 \bigg) \\ &+ \lim_{t \to \infty} \langle (P_t^{\varepsilon,\beta,k=2} - P_t^{\varepsilon,\beta} \otimes P_t^{\varepsilon,\beta}) (h^{\varepsilon,\beta} \otimes h^{\varepsilon,\beta}) | f \otimes f \rangle_{L^2(\Omega_{\varepsilon}^{k=2})} \end{split}$$

Since  $\sup_{\varepsilon} \|h^{\varepsilon,\beta}\|_{L^{\infty}(\Omega_{\varepsilon})} \leq \|\vartheta\|_{\mathcal{C}_{b}(\mathbb{R}^{d})} < \infty$ , the first term on the right-hand side is smaller than  $C\varepsilon^{d}\|f\|_{L^{2}(\Omega_{\varepsilon})}^{2} \leq C\varepsilon^{d}\|f\|_{L^{\infty}(\Omega_{\varepsilon})}\|f\|_{L^{1}(\Omega_{\varepsilon})}$ , for some  $C = C(\vartheta) > 0$ . As for the second term, by the integration by parts formula (here:  $A^{\varepsilon,\beta} \oplus A^{\varepsilon,\beta} := A^{\varepsilon,\beta} \otimes \mathbb{1} + \mathbb{1} \otimes A^{\varepsilon,\beta}$ )

$$(P_t^{\varepsilon,\beta,k=2} - P_t^{\varepsilon,\beta} \otimes P_t^{\varepsilon,\beta})(h^{\varepsilon,\beta} \otimes h^{\varepsilon,\beta})$$
  
=  $\int_0^t P_{t-s}^{\varepsilon,\beta,k=2} (A^{\varepsilon,\beta,k=2} - A^{\varepsilon,\beta} \oplus A^{\varepsilon,\beta})(P_s^{\varepsilon,\beta}h^{\varepsilon,\beta} \otimes P_s^{\varepsilon,\beta}h^{\varepsilon,\beta}) ds,$ 

and  $P_s^{\varepsilon,\beta}h^{\varepsilon,\beta} = h^{\varepsilon,\beta}$ , we obtain that

$$\mathcal{R}^{\varepsilon,\beta} := \lim_{t \to \infty} \langle (P_t^{\varepsilon,\beta,k=2} - P_t^{\varepsilon,\beta} \otimes P_t^{\varepsilon,\beta}) (h^{\varepsilon,\beta} \otimes h^{\varepsilon,\beta}) | f \otimes f \rangle_{L^2(\Omega_{\varepsilon}^{k=2})}$$

(7.34) 
$$= \sigma \varepsilon^d \left( \frac{\varepsilon^d}{2} \sum_{\substack{x, y \in \Omega_{\varepsilon} \\ x \sim y}} (\nabla_{x, y}^{\varepsilon} h^{\varepsilon, \beta})^2 \left( \int_0^\infty 2 P_t^{\varepsilon, \beta, k=2} (f \otimes f)(x, y) \, \mathrm{d}t \right) \right).$$

In the above identity, we used the explicit form of  $A^{\varepsilon,\beta,k=2} - A^{\varepsilon,\beta} \oplus A^{\varepsilon,\beta}$  (see (7.4)), the fact that both  $(A^{\varepsilon,\beta,k=2} - A^{\varepsilon,\beta} \oplus A^{\varepsilon,\beta})(h^{\varepsilon,\beta} \otimes h^{\varepsilon,\beta})$  and  $f \otimes f$  identically vanish on  $\partial_e \Omega_{\varepsilon}^{k=2}$  and the symmetry of  $P_{t-s}^{\varepsilon,\beta,k=2}$  in  $L^2(\Omega_{\varepsilon}^{k=2})$ . Since  $\sigma \in \{-1, 1\}$ ,

(7.35) 
$$\mathcal{R}^{\varepsilon,\beta} \leq \varepsilon^d \left( \frac{\varepsilon^d}{2} \sum_{\substack{x,y \in \Omega_\varepsilon \\ x \sim y}} (\nabla_{x,y}^{\varepsilon} h^{\varepsilon,\beta})^2 \left( \int_0^\infty 2P_t^{\varepsilon,\beta,k=2} (|f| \otimes |f|)(x,y) \, \mathrm{d}t \right) \right)$$

Furthermore, for all  $x, y \in \overline{\Omega}_{\varepsilon}$  and  $t \ge 0$ ,

(7.36) 
$$2P_t^{\varepsilon,\beta,k=2}(|f|\otimes|f|)(x,y) \le \|f\|_{L^{\infty}(\Omega_{\varepsilon})}P_t^{\varepsilon,\beta,k=2}(|f|\otimes\mathbb{1}_{\overline{\Omega}_{\varepsilon}}+\mathbb{1}_{\overline{\Omega}_{\varepsilon}}\otimes|f|)(x,y)$$
$$=\|f\|_{L^{\infty}(\Omega_{\varepsilon})}(P_t^{\varepsilon,\beta}|f|(x)+P_t^{\varepsilon,\beta}|f|(y)),$$

where the last identity follows from (7.9). Now, define

(7.37) 
$$g^{\varepsilon,\beta}(x) := \int_0^\infty P_t^{\varepsilon,\beta} |f|(x) \, \mathrm{d}t, \quad x \in \overline{\Omega}_\varepsilon,$$

and let  $\Gamma^{\varepsilon,\beta=\infty}(h^{\varepsilon,\beta})$  denote the *carré du champ* associated to  $A^{\varepsilon,\beta=\infty}$  acting on  $h^{\varepsilon,\beta}$  (cf. (3.27)), namely,  $\Gamma^{\varepsilon,\beta=\infty}(h^{\varepsilon,\beta}) := 0$  on  $\partial_e \Omega_{\varepsilon}$  and

(7.38) 
$$2\Gamma^{\varepsilon,\beta=\infty}(h^{\varepsilon,\beta})(x) := A^{\varepsilon,+\infty}(h^{\varepsilon,\beta})^2(x) - 2h^{\varepsilon,\beta}(x)A^{\varepsilon,+\infty}h^{\varepsilon,\beta}(x) = \sum_{\substack{y\in\Omega_{\varepsilon}\\y\sim x}} (\nabla^{\varepsilon}_{x,y}h^{\varepsilon,\beta})^2, \quad x\in\Omega_{\varepsilon}.$$

Hence, the inequality in (7.36) yields

(7.39) 
$$\mathcal{R}^{\varepsilon,\beta} \leq \varepsilon^d \|f\|_{L^{\infty}(\Omega_{\varepsilon})} \bigg( \varepsilon^d \sum_{x \in \Omega_{\varepsilon}} g^{\varepsilon,\beta}(x) 2\Gamma^{\varepsilon,\beta=\infty}(h^{\varepsilon,\beta})(x) \bigg).$$

Since  $A^{\varepsilon,\beta}h^{\varepsilon,\beta} \equiv 0$ , we have that, for all  $x \in \Omega_{\varepsilon}$ ,

$$\begin{aligned} &2\Gamma^{\varepsilon,\beta=\infty}(h^{\varepsilon,\beta})(x) \\ &= (A^{\varepsilon,\beta=\infty} - A^{\varepsilon,\beta})(h^{\varepsilon,\beta})^2(x) - 2h^{\varepsilon,\beta}(x)(A^{\varepsilon,\beta=\infty} - A^{\varepsilon,\beta})h^{\varepsilon,\beta}(x) + A^{\varepsilon,\beta}(h^{\varepsilon,\beta})^2(x) \\ &= -\mathbb{1}_{\partial\Omega_{\varepsilon}}(x)\,\varepsilon^{\beta-2}\sum_{\substack{z\in\partial_{\varepsilon}\Omega_{\varepsilon}\\z\sim x}}\alpha_{\varepsilon}^{xz}(\vartheta(z) - h^{\varepsilon,\beta}(x))^2 + A^{\varepsilon,\beta}(h^{\varepsilon,\beta})^2(x). \end{aligned}$$

Plugging the above identity into (7.39), we obtain

$$\begin{aligned} \mathcal{R}^{\varepsilon,\beta} &\leq -\varepsilon^{d} \|f\|_{L^{\infty}(\Omega_{\varepsilon})} \bigg( \varepsilon^{d-1} \sum_{x \in \partial \Omega_{\varepsilon}} g^{\varepsilon,\beta}(x) \bigg( \varepsilon^{\beta-1} \sum_{\substack{z \in \partial_{\varepsilon} \Omega_{\varepsilon} \\ z \sim x}} \alpha_{\varepsilon}^{xz} \big( \vartheta(z) - h^{\varepsilon,\beta}(x) \big)^{2} \bigg) \bigg) \\ &+ \varepsilon^{d} \|f\|_{L^{\infty}(\Omega_{\varepsilon})} \int_{0}^{\infty} \bigg( \varepsilon^{d} \sum_{x \in \Omega_{\varepsilon}} P_{t}^{\varepsilon,\beta} |f|(x) A^{\varepsilon,\beta} \big( h^{\varepsilon,\beta} \big)^{2}(x) \bigg) \, \mathrm{d}t \\ &\leq \varepsilon^{d} \|f\|_{L^{\infty}(\Omega_{\varepsilon})} \int_{0}^{\infty} \bigg( \varepsilon^{d} \sum_{x \in \Omega_{\varepsilon}} P_{t}^{\varepsilon,\beta} |f|(x) A^{\varepsilon,\beta} \big( h^{\varepsilon,\beta} \big)^{2}(x) \bigg) \, \mathrm{d}t, \end{aligned}$$

where we estimated the first term on the right-hand side above by zero. Moreover, since both |f| and  $A^{\varepsilon,\beta}(h^{\varepsilon,\beta})^2$  are zero on  $\partial_e \Omega_{\varepsilon}$ , by symmetry of  $P_t^{\varepsilon,\beta}$  on  $L^2(\Omega_{\varepsilon})$ , we further have that

$$\begin{aligned} \mathcal{R}^{\varepsilon,\beta} &\leq \varepsilon^{d} \|f\|_{L^{\infty}(\Omega_{\varepsilon})} \int_{0}^{\infty} \left( \varepsilon^{d} \sum_{x \in \Omega_{\varepsilon}} |f(x)| P_{t}^{\varepsilon,\beta} A^{\varepsilon,\beta} (h^{\varepsilon,\beta})^{2} (x) \right) \mathrm{d}t \\ &= \varepsilon^{d} \|f\|_{L^{\infty}(\Omega_{\varepsilon})} \left( \varepsilon^{d} \sum_{x \in \Omega_{\varepsilon}} |f(x)| \int_{0}^{\infty} \frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}t} P_{t}^{\varepsilon,\beta} (h^{\varepsilon,\beta})^{2} (x) \mathrm{d}t \right) \\ &= \varepsilon^{d} \|f\|_{L^{\infty}(\Omega_{\varepsilon})} \left( \varepsilon^{d} \sum_{x \in \Omega_{\varepsilon}} |f(x)| \lim_{t \to \infty} (P_{t}^{\varepsilon,\beta} (h^{\varepsilon,\beta})^{2} (x) - (P_{t}^{\varepsilon,\beta} h^{\varepsilon,\beta} (x))^{2}) \right) \\ &\leq \varepsilon^{d} \|\vartheta\|_{\mathcal{C}_{b}(\mathbb{R}^{d})}^{2} \|f\|_{L^{\infty}(\Omega_{\varepsilon})} \|f\|_{L^{1}(\Omega_{\varepsilon})}. \end{aligned}$$

This concludes the proof of the lemma.  $\Box$ 

7.4. *Proof of Theorem* 3.10. Let us define, for all  $k \in \mathbb{N}$  and  $\mathbf{x} = (x_1, \ldots, x_k) \in \overline{\Omega}_{\varepsilon}^k$ ,

(7.40)  $h^{\varepsilon,\otimes k}(\mathbf{x}) := (h^{\varepsilon})^{\otimes k}(\mathbf{x}) \text{ and } h^{\varepsilon,k}(\mathbf{x}) := \lim_{t \to \infty} P_t^{\varepsilon,k} h^{\varepsilon,\otimes k}(\mathbf{x}),$ 

or, alternatively, in terms of the duality functions in (7.6),

(7.41) 
$$h^{\varepsilon,\otimes k}(\mathbf{x}) = \prod_{i=1}^{k} \mathbb{E}_{\nu_{\text{stat}}^{\varepsilon}} [D(x_i,\eta)] \text{ and } h^{\varepsilon,k}(\mathbf{x}) = \mathbb{E}_{\nu_{\text{stat}}^{\varepsilon}} [D(\mathbf{x},\eta)].$$

Note that, in general,  $h^{\varepsilon, \otimes k}$  and  $h^{\varepsilon, k}$  do not coincide.

Before presenting the proof of Theorem 3.10, we derive a corollary to be employed later in the proof of Theorem 3.13 (Section 8). In what follows, keeping the analogy with (3.7), we write

(7.42) 
$$g_{\varepsilon} \to g \quad \text{if } g_{\varepsilon} \in L^{\infty}(\overline{\Omega}_{\varepsilon}^{k}), g \in \mathcal{C}(\overline{\Omega})^{\otimes k}, \qquad \lim_{\varepsilon \downarrow 0} \|g_{\varepsilon} - \Pi_{\varepsilon}^{\otimes k}g\|_{L^{\infty}(\Omega_{\varepsilon}^{k})} = 0.$$

COROLLARY 7.11 (Cf. Theorem 3.2).  $h^{\varepsilon,k} \to h^{\partial,k} := (h^{\partial})^{\otimes k}$  for every  $k \in \mathbb{N}$ .

**PROOF.** By triangle inequality and since  $h^{\varepsilon,\otimes k} \to h^{\partial,k}$  (Theorem 3.2), it suffices to show

(7.43) 
$$\lim_{\varepsilon \downarrow 0} \|h^{\varepsilon,k} - h^{\varepsilon,\otimes k}\|_{L^{\infty}(\Omega^k_{\varepsilon})} = 0, \quad k \in \mathbb{N},$$

which is precisely the statement of Theorem 3.10.  $\Box$ 

LEMMA 7.12. For every  $k \in \mathbb{N}$  there exists  $C = C(\Omega, \vartheta, k) > 0$  such that

(7.44) 
$$\|h^{\varepsilon,k} - h^{\varepsilon,\otimes k}\|_{L^1(\Omega^k_{\varepsilon})} \le C \left(\frac{\varepsilon^{2d}}{2} \sum_{\substack{x,y \in \Omega_{\varepsilon} \\ x \sim y}} (\nabla^{\varepsilon}_{x,y} h^{\varepsilon})^2 \int_0^\infty 2P_t^{\varepsilon,k=2} \mathbb{1}_{\Omega^{k=2}_{\varepsilon}}(x,y) \, \mathrm{d}t\right).$$

PROOF. The ideas behind most of the steps are all already contained in the proof of Lemma 7.10. We provide the full argumentation for completeness. Since the *k*-particle dual system differs from a system of *k* independent dual random walks only when pairs of particles are located on nearest-neighboring sites on  $\Omega_{\varepsilon}$ , for  $\mathbf{x} := (x_1, \dots, x_k) \in \overline{\Omega}_{\varepsilon}^k$  we have

$$(A^{\varepsilon,k} - A^{\varepsilon,\otimes k}) f^{\otimes k}(\mathbf{x}) = \sigma \sum_{\substack{i,j=1\\i< j}}^{k} \mathbb{1}_{x_i \sim x_j \in \Omega_{\varepsilon}} \varepsilon^{-2} (f(x_i) - f(x_j))^2 \prod_{k \neq i,j} f(x_k).$$

In particular, the above expression is either nonpositive ( $\sigma = -1$ ), or nonnegative ( $\sigma = 1$ ). Furthermore, since  $P_s^{\varepsilon} h^{\varepsilon} = h^{\varepsilon}$ ,

(7.45)  

$$\varepsilon^{kd} \sum_{\mathbf{x}\in\Omega_{\varepsilon}^{k}} |(P_{t}^{\varepsilon,k} - P_{t}^{\varepsilon,\otimes k})h^{\varepsilon,\otimes k}(\mathbf{x})|\mathbb{1}_{\Omega_{\varepsilon}}[\mathbf{x}]$$

$$= \varepsilon^{kd} \sum_{\mathbf{x}\in\Omega_{\varepsilon}^{k}} \left| \int_{0}^{t} P_{t-s}^{\varepsilon,k} (A^{\varepsilon,k} - A^{\varepsilon,\otimes k}) P_{s}^{\varepsilon,\otimes k} h^{\varepsilon,\otimes k}(\mathbf{x}) ds \right| \mathbb{1}_{\Omega_{\varepsilon}}[\mathbf{x}]$$

$$= \varepsilon^{kd} \sum_{\mathbf{x}\in\Omega_{\varepsilon}^{k}} \left| \int_{0}^{t} P_{t-s}^{\varepsilon,k} (A^{\varepsilon,k} - A^{\varepsilon,\otimes k}) h^{\varepsilon,\otimes k}(\mathbf{x}) ds \right| \mathbb{1}_{\Omega_{\varepsilon}}[\mathbf{x}]$$

$$\leq c\varepsilon^{kd} \sum_{\mathbf{x}\in\Omega_{\varepsilon}^{k}} \left( \int_{0}^{t} \sum_{\mathbf{y}\in\overline{\Omega_{\varepsilon}^{k}}} P_{s}^{\varepsilon,k}(\mathbf{x},\mathbf{y}) \sum_{\substack{i,j=1\\i< j}}^{k} \mathbb{1}_{y_{i}\sim y_{j}\in\Omega_{\varepsilon}} (\nabla_{y_{i},y_{j}}^{\varepsilon} h^{\varepsilon})^{2} ds \right) \mathbb{1}_{\Omega_{\varepsilon}}[\mathbf{x}],$$

where  $c = c(k, f) \in \mathbb{R}_+$ . Now, set

$$\varphi(x, y) := \mathbb{1}_{x \sim y \in \Omega_{\varepsilon}} (\nabla_{x, y}^{\varepsilon} h^{\varepsilon})^{2}, \quad x, y \in \overline{\Omega}_{\varepsilon},$$

and observe that

(7.46) 
$$\sum_{\substack{i,j=1\\i< j}}^{k} \mathbb{1}_{y_i \sim y_j \in \Omega_{\varepsilon}} \left( \nabla_{y_i, y_j}^{\varepsilon} h^{\varepsilon} \right)^2 = C J^{\varepsilon, k-1} J^{\varepsilon, k-2} \cdots J^{\varepsilon, 2} \varphi(\mathbf{y}), \quad \mathbf{y} \in \overline{\Omega}_{\varepsilon}^k,$$

where C = C(k) > 0 is a universal combinatorial factor. Combining (7.45) and (7.46) and applying k - 2 times the consistency property (7.9), we get

$$\begin{split} \varepsilon^{kd} & \sum_{\mathbf{x}\in\Omega_{\varepsilon}^{k}} |(P_{t}^{\varepsilon,k} - P_{t}^{\varepsilon,\otimes k})h^{\varepsilon,\otimes k}(\mathbf{x})|\mathbb{1}_{\Omega_{\varepsilon}}[\mathbf{x}] \\ &\lesssim \varepsilon^{kd} \sum_{\mathbf{x}\in\Omega_{\varepsilon}^{k}} (P_{s}^{\varepsilon,k}J^{\varepsilon,k-1}J^{\varepsilon,k-2}\cdots J^{\varepsilon,2}\varphi(\mathbf{x}))\mathbb{1}_{\Omega_{\varepsilon}}[\mathbf{x}] \\ &= \varepsilon^{kd} \sum_{\mathbf{x}\in\Omega_{\varepsilon}^{k}} (J^{\varepsilon,k-1}P_{s}^{\varepsilon,k-1}J^{\varepsilon,k-2}\cdots J^{\varepsilon,2}\varphi(\mathbf{x}))\mathbb{1}_{\Omega_{\varepsilon}}[\mathbf{x}] \\ &= \varepsilon^{kd} \sum_{\mathbf{x}\in\Omega_{\varepsilon}^{k}} (J^{\varepsilon,k-1}J^{\varepsilon,k-2}\cdots J^{\varepsilon,2}P_{s}^{\varepsilon,2}\varphi(\mathbf{x}))\mathbb{1}_{\Omega_{\varepsilon}}[\mathbf{x}] \\ \end{split}$$

where the last estimate is a consequence of the definition of the  $J^{\varepsilon}$ -operators and the fact that  $\mu_{\varepsilon}(\Omega_{\varepsilon}) = O(1)$ . The desired estimate now follows by symmetry of  $P_{\varepsilon}^{\varepsilon,2}$ .

**PROOF OF THEOREM 3.10.** We prove (7.43) by induction on  $k \in \mathbb{N}$ . The case k = 1 is Theorem 3.2; thus, let  $k \ge 2$  and assume (7.43) for all  $\ell < k$ . Fix t > 0. Since  $P_t^{\varepsilon,k} h^{\varepsilon,k} = h^{\varepsilon,k}$ , by triangle inequality,

(7.47)  
$$\begin{aligned} \|h^{\varepsilon,k} - h^{\varepsilon,\otimes k}\|_{L^{\infty}(\Omega^{k}_{\varepsilon})} &\leq \|P^{\varepsilon,k}_{t}(h^{\varepsilon,k} - h^{\varepsilon,\otimes k})\|_{L^{\infty}(\Omega^{k}_{\varepsilon})} \\ &+ \|P^{\varepsilon,k}_{t}h^{\varepsilon,\otimes k} - h^{\varepsilon,\otimes k}\|_{L^{\infty}(\Omega^{k}_{\varepsilon})}.\end{aligned}$$

Note that, since  $\vartheta \in \mathcal{C}_b(\mathbb{R}^d)$ , the induction hypothesis implies  $\|h^{\varepsilon,k} - h^{\varepsilon,\otimes k}\|_{L^{\infty}(\partial_{\varepsilon}\Omega_{\varepsilon}^k)} \to 0$ (recall that  $\partial_e \Omega_{\varepsilon}^k = \overline{\Omega}_{\varepsilon}^k \setminus \Omega_{\varepsilon}^k$ ). For the first term on the right-hand side of (7.47) we thus have

(7.48) 
$$\lim_{\varepsilon \downarrow 0} \|P_t^{\varepsilon,k}(h^{\varepsilon,k} - h^{\varepsilon,\otimes k})\|_{L^{\infty}(\Omega_{\varepsilon}^k)} \le \lim_{\varepsilon \downarrow 0} \|P_t^{\varepsilon,k}(\mathbb{1}_{\Omega_{\varepsilon}^k}(h^{\varepsilon,k} - h^{\varepsilon,\otimes k}))\|_{L^{\infty}(\Omega_{\varepsilon}^k)}$$

By ultracontractivity of the k-particle semigroups (Corollary 7.3 for  $\sigma = 1$ , Remark 7.5 for  $\sigma = -1$ ),

(7.49) 
$$\|P_t^{\varepsilon,k}(\mathbb{1}_{\Omega_{\varepsilon}^k}(h^{\varepsilon,k}-h^{\varepsilon,\otimes k}))\|_{L^{\infty}(\Omega_{\varepsilon}^k)} \le C(1+t^{-kd/2})\|h^{\varepsilon,k}-h^{\varepsilon,\otimes k}\|_{L^1(\Omega_{\varepsilon}^k)}.$$

Using (7.44), we conclude from the above inequality that, for some  $C = C(\Omega, \vartheta, k) > 0$ ,

$$\begin{split} \|P_t^{\varepsilon,k}(\mathbb{1}_{\Omega_{\varepsilon}^k}(h^{\varepsilon,k}-h^{\varepsilon,\otimes k}))\|_{L^{\infty}(\Omega_{\varepsilon}^k)} \\ &\leq C\bigg(\frac{\varepsilon^{2d}}{2}\sum_{\substack{x,y\in\Omega_{\varepsilon}\\x\sim y}} (\nabla_{x,y}^{\varepsilon}h^{\varepsilon})^2 \int_0^{\infty} 2P_t^{\varepsilon,k=2}\mathbb{1}_{\Omega_{\varepsilon}^{k=2}}(x,y)\,\mathrm{d}t\bigg), \end{split}$$

where we note that the expression between parenthesis equals  $\mathcal{R}^{\varepsilon,\beta}$  given in (7.34) with f = $\mathbb{1}_{\Omega_c}$ . Then, combining (7.48)–(7.44) with the estimates carried out in the proof of Lemma 7.10 ensures that the first term in the right-hand side of (7.47) vanishes in  $\varepsilon$  for every fixed t > 0.

We now show that the second term in the right-hand side of (7.47) vanishes letting first  $\varepsilon \rightarrow$ 0 and then  $t \to 0$ . To this end, for every  $\delta > 0$  and  $x \in \Omega_{\varepsilon}$ , let  $Q_{\delta}^{\varepsilon}(x) = Q_{\delta}^{\varepsilon,\beta}(x)$  be given by

$$Q_{\delta}^{\varepsilon}(x) := \begin{cases} \{y \in \Omega_{\varepsilon} : |x - y| < \delta\} & \text{if } \beta \ge 1, \\ \{y \in \Omega_{\varepsilon} : |x - y| < \delta\} \cup \{z \in \partial_{e}\Omega_{\varepsilon} : z \sim y \in \partial\Omega_{\varepsilon}, |x - y| < \delta\} & \text{if } \beta < 1. \end{cases}$$

For  $\mathbf{x} \in \Omega_{\varepsilon}^k$ , further set  $Q_{\delta}^{\varepsilon,k}(\mathbf{x}) := \prod_{i=1}^k Q_{\delta}^{\varepsilon}(x_i) \subset \overline{\Omega}_{\varepsilon}^k$ . The desired claim follows as soon as we show that

(7.50) 
$$\sup_{\mathbf{x}\in\Omega_{\varepsilon}^{k}}\sum_{\mathbf{y}\in\mathcal{Q}_{\delta}^{\varepsilon,k}(\mathbf{x})}p_{t}^{\varepsilon,k}(\mathbf{x},\mathbf{y})|h^{\varepsilon,\otimes k}(\mathbf{y})-h^{\varepsilon,\otimes k}(\mathbf{x})|+\sup_{\mathbf{x}\in\Omega_{\varepsilon}^{k}}\mathbf{P}_{\mathbf{x}}^{\varepsilon,k}(\mathbf{X}_{t}^{\varepsilon,k}\notin\mathcal{Q}_{\delta}^{\varepsilon,k}(\mathbf{x}))$$

vanishes taking the limits  $\varepsilon \to 0$ ,  $t \to 0$  and  $\delta \to 0$ , in this order. By definition of  $Q_{\delta}^{\varepsilon,k}(\mathbf{x})$  and since  $h^{\varepsilon} \to h^{\partial} \in \mathcal{C}(\overline{\Omega})$  (Theorem 3.2; also recall (2.11) and that  $h^{\mathrm{D}}|_{\partial\Omega} = \vartheta|_{\partial\Omega}$ ), the first term in (7.50) vanishes in the limit. As for the second term, we now prove that, for every  $\delta > 0$ ,

$$\lim_{t\downarrow 0} \limsup_{\varepsilon\downarrow 0} \sup_{\mathbf{x}\in\Omega_{\varepsilon}^{k}} \mathbf{P}_{\mathbf{x}}^{\varepsilon,k} (\mathbf{X}_{t}^{\varepsilon,k} \in (Q_{\delta}^{\varepsilon,k}(\mathbf{x}))^{c} \cap \Omega_{\varepsilon}^{k}) + \mathbf{P}_{\mathbf{x}}^{\varepsilon,k} (\mathbf{X}_{t}^{\varepsilon,k} \in (Q_{\delta}^{\varepsilon,k}(\mathbf{x}))^{c} \cap \partial_{\varepsilon}\Omega_{\varepsilon}^{k}) = 0.$$

The first term above vanishes uniformly by the k-particle analogues of the exit-time estimates in (4.4) for all  $\beta \in \mathbb{R}$ . The derivation of such estimates is a consequence [7], Theorem 2.7, of off-diagonal estimates for  $p_t^{\varepsilon,k}(\cdot, \cdot) : \Omega_{\varepsilon}^k \times \Omega_{\varepsilon}^k \to [0, 1]$ , which in turn follow from the ultracontractivity of the *k*-particle semigroups (Corollary 7.3 and Remark 7.5) by means of *Davies' method* (see, e.g., [19], Section 3, or [66], Section 4.2).

As for the second term, we divide the proof into two cases. (Recall that the definition of  $Q_{\delta}^{\varepsilon}(x)$  just above (7.50) changes depending on whether  $\beta < 1$  or  $\beta \ge 1$ .) Since, for  $\beta < 1$ ,

(7.51) 
$$\{ \mathbf{X}_{t}^{\varepsilon,k} \in \left( \mathcal{Q}_{\delta}^{\varepsilon,k}(\mathbf{x}) \right)^{c} \cap \partial_{e} \Omega_{\varepsilon}^{k} \} \subset \bigcup_{s < t} \{ \mathbf{X}_{s}^{\varepsilon,k} \in \left( \mathcal{Q}_{\delta}^{\varepsilon,k}(\mathbf{x}) \right)^{c} \cap \Omega_{\varepsilon}^{k} \},$$

the strong Markov property and off-diagonal estimates ensure the vanishing of the second term in this case. If  $\beta \ge 1$ , by definition,  $(Q_{\delta}^{\varepsilon,k}(\mathbf{x}))^c \cap \partial_e \Omega_{\varepsilon}^k = \partial_e \Omega_{\varepsilon}^k$ . (Note that (7.51) fails in this case). Hence, we must show that

(7.52) 
$$\lim_{t \downarrow 0} \limsup_{\varepsilon \downarrow 0} \sup_{\mathbf{x} \in \Omega_{\varepsilon}^{k}} \mathbf{P}_{\mathbf{x}}^{\varepsilon,k} (\mathbf{X}_{t}^{\varepsilon,k} \in \partial_{e} \Omega_{\varepsilon}^{k}) = 0.$$

By employing a Feynmann–Kac representation formula for the *k*-particle semigroup with parameter  $\beta \ge 1$ , the very same argument as in the proof of Lemma 5.1 yields (recall  $\varepsilon^{\infty} := 0$ )

(7.53) 
$$\mathbf{P}_{\mathbf{X}}^{\varepsilon,k} (\mathbf{X}_{t}^{\varepsilon,k} \in \partial_{e} \Omega_{\varepsilon}^{k}) \leq \varepsilon^{\beta-1} \int_{0}^{t} \mathbf{E}_{\mathbf{X}}^{\varepsilon,\beta=\infty,k} \left[ \sum_{i=1}^{k} V_{\varepsilon} ((\mathbf{X}_{s}^{\varepsilon,\beta=\infty,k})_{i}) \right] \mathrm{d}s$$

where  $(\mathbf{X}_{s}^{\varepsilon,\beta=\infty,k})_{i}$  denotes the *i*th entry of  $\mathbf{X}_{s}^{\varepsilon,\beta=\infty,k} \in \overline{\Omega}_{\varepsilon}^{k}$ , with  $\mathbf{E}_{\mathbf{x}}^{\varepsilon,\beta=\infty,k}$  the corresponding expectation. By consistency (7.9) and by (7.53),

$$\mathbf{P}_{\mathbf{x}}^{\varepsilon,k}(\mathbf{X}_{t}^{\varepsilon,k} \in \partial_{e}\Omega_{\varepsilon}^{k}) \leq C \,\varepsilon^{\beta-1} \sup_{x \in \Omega_{\varepsilon}} \int_{0}^{t} \mathbf{E}_{x}^{\varepsilon,\beta=\infty} \big[ V_{\varepsilon}(X_{s}^{\varepsilon,\beta=\infty}) \big] \,\mathrm{d}s,$$

for some constant C = C(k) > 0. By (4.10) and  $\beta \ge 1$ , (7.52) follows.  $\Box$ 

8. Proof of Theorem 3.13. The main step in the proof of Theorem 3.13 consists in showing that, for all  $f \in S^{\partial}(\Omega)$ , the real-valued random variables  $(\langle \mathcal{Y}_0^{\varepsilon,\beta} | f \rangle)_{\varepsilon}$  are asymptotically Gaussian, with mean zero and variance  $\operatorname{var}_{\partial}(f) := \operatorname{cov}_{\partial}(f, f)$  as in (3.32), that is,

(8.1) 
$$\langle \mathcal{Y}_{0}^{\varepsilon,\beta} | f \rangle \underset{\varepsilon \downarrow 0}{\Longrightarrow} Y^{\partial,f} \sim \mathcal{N}(0, \operatorname{var}_{\partial}(f)), \quad f \in \mathcal{S}^{\partial}(\Omega).$$

Thus, by Lévy's continuity theorem for characteristic functionals on the nuclear space  $S^{\partial}(\Omega)$ (see, e.g., [13]), we conclude that the  $S^{\partial}(\Omega)'$ -valued fields  $(\mathcal{Y}_{0}^{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon}$  converge in distribution to the unique Borel probability measure on  $S^{\partial}(\Omega)'$  with characteristic functional  $e^{-\operatorname{var}_{\partial}(f)/2}$ . The existence of the latter measure is a consequence of the classical Bochner–Minlos theorem on the nuclear space  $S^{\partial}(\Omega)'$  (see, e.g., [49], Theorem 2.3.1). Finally, establishing asymptotic Gaussianity of all finite–dimensional distributions of  $(\mathcal{Y}^{\varepsilon,\beta})_{\varepsilon}$  goes through analogous arguments dealing with multivariate random variables; we leave the details of this last part to the reader.

Everywhere in the following, we drop the superscript  $\beta \in \mathbb{R}$ , omit the operator  $\Pi_{\varepsilon}$ , and, for every  $f, g \in \mathbb{R}^{\Omega_{\varepsilon}}$  and  $\tilde{f} \in C^{\partial}$  such that  $\Pi_{\varepsilon} \tilde{f} = f$ , we simply write  $\langle g\mu_{\varepsilon} | f \rangle$  in place of  $\langle g\mu_{\varepsilon} | \tilde{f} \rangle$ . Recall the definition (3.25) of the fluctuation fields  $\mathcal{Y}^{\varepsilon,\beta}$ . Then, by duality (7.7) and the Markov property of  $\eta_{t}^{\varepsilon}$ , for all  $f \in \mathbb{R}^{\Omega_{\varepsilon}}$ ,

(8.2) 
$$\langle \mathcal{Y}_{t}^{\varepsilon} | f \rangle = \langle \mathcal{Y}_{0}^{\varepsilon} | P_{t}^{\varepsilon} f \rangle + \int_{0}^{t} \langle \mathrm{d}\mathcal{M}_{s}^{\varepsilon} | P_{t-s}^{\varepsilon} f \rangle, \quad t \in \mathbb{R}_{0}^{+}$$

where  $\mathcal{M}_{t}^{\varepsilon}$  are càdlàg  $\mathcal{F}^{\varepsilon}$ -adapted  $\mathcal{S}^{\partial}(\Omega)'$ -valued martingales. Now, fix  $f \in \mathcal{S}^{\partial}(\Omega) \subset \mathcal{C}^{\partial}$ ,  $T \in \mathbb{R}^{+}$ ,  $(\tau_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon} \subset \mathbb{R}^{+}$ , and  $(f_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon}$  such that  $f_{\varepsilon} \to f$  (see (3.7)). Then, define the following  $\mathcal{F}^{\varepsilon}$ -adapted martingales

(8.3) 
$$t \in [0,T] \longmapsto \mathcal{W}_{t,T}^{\varepsilon} := \int_0^{\tau_{\varepsilon} t} \langle \mathrm{d}\mathcal{M}_s^{\varepsilon} | P_{\tau_{\varepsilon} T-s}^{\varepsilon} f_{\varepsilon} \rangle \in \mathcal{D}([0,T];\mathbb{R}),$$

with predictable quadratic variations  $\mathscr{A}_{t,T}^{\varepsilon}$  given by (recall that  $\eta_s^{\varepsilon} \sim v_{\text{stat}}^{\varepsilon}$  and (7.23))

(8.4)  
$$\mathscr{A}_{t,T}^{\varepsilon} := \int_{0}^{\tau_{\varepsilon}t} \frac{\varepsilon^{d}}{2} \sum_{\substack{x,y \in \Omega_{\varepsilon} \\ x \sim y}} (\nabla_{x,y}^{\varepsilon} P_{\tau_{\varepsilon}T-s}^{\varepsilon} f_{\varepsilon})^{2} \mathcal{V}^{\varepsilon}((x,y),\eta_{s}^{\varepsilon}) \,\mathrm{d}s$$
$$+ \int_{0}^{\tau_{\varepsilon}t} \varepsilon^{d-1} \sum_{x \in \partial \Omega_{\varepsilon}} \varepsilon^{\beta-1} (P_{\tau_{\varepsilon}T-s}^{\varepsilon} f_{\varepsilon}(x))^{2} \sum_{\substack{z \in \partial_{\varepsilon} \Omega_{\varepsilon} \\ z \sim x}} \alpha_{\varepsilon}^{xz} \,\mathcal{V}^{\varepsilon}((x,z),\eta_{s}^{\varepsilon}) \,\mathrm{d}s.$$

In particular, by combining (8.2) and (8.3),

(8.5) 
$$\left\langle \mathcal{Y}_{\tau_{\varepsilon}T}^{\varepsilon} | f_{\varepsilon} \right\rangle = \left\langle \mathcal{Y}_{0}^{\varepsilon} | P_{\tau_{\varepsilon}T}^{\varepsilon} f_{\varepsilon} \right\rangle + \mathcal{W}_{T,T}^{\varepsilon},$$

and the two random variables on the right-hand side above are uncorrelated. Furthermore, since  $f_{\varepsilon} \rightarrow f$ , Lemma 7.10 yields

(8.6) 
$$\lim_{\varepsilon \downarrow 0} \mathbb{E}^{\varepsilon}_{\nu^{\varepsilon}_{\text{stat}}} [(\langle \mathcal{Y}^{\varepsilon}_{\tau_{\varepsilon}T} | f - f_{\varepsilon} \rangle)^{2}] = 0.$$

Now, combining Corollary 5.4 and Proposition 6.3(i) yields that  $\lambda_0^{\varepsilon} \ge \underline{\lambda}_0 (1 \wedge \varepsilon^{\beta-1}) > 0$ . This fact together with Lemma 7.10 ensures then that

(8.7) 
$$\mathbb{E}_{\nu_{\text{stat}}^{\varepsilon}}^{\varepsilon} \left[ \left( \left\langle \mathcal{Y}_{\tau_{\varepsilon}T}^{\varepsilon} | f_{\varepsilon} \right\rangle \right)^{2} \right] \leq C, \qquad \mathbb{E}_{\nu_{\text{stat}}^{\varepsilon}}^{\varepsilon} \left[ \left( \left\langle \mathcal{Y}_{0}^{\varepsilon} | P_{\tau_{\varepsilon}T}^{\varepsilon} f_{\varepsilon} \right\rangle \right)^{2} \right] \leq C e^{-\underline{\lambda}_{0} (1 \wedge \varepsilon^{\beta - 1}) \tau_{\varepsilon} T}$$

for some  $C = C(\Omega, \vartheta, f) > 0$ . If, additionally,  $\beta > 1$  and  $\langle f_{\varepsilon} | \psi_0^{\varepsilon, \beta} \rangle_{L^2(\Omega_{\varepsilon})} = 0$ , then

(8.8) 
$$\mathbb{E}_{\nu_{\text{stat}}^{\varepsilon}}^{\varepsilon} \left[ \left( \langle \mathcal{Y}_{0}^{\varepsilon} | P_{\tau_{\varepsilon}T}^{\varepsilon} f_{\varepsilon} \rangle \right)^{2} \right] \leq C \, e^{-\underline{\lambda}_{0} \tau_{\varepsilon} T}$$

In view of (8.5)–(8.8) and the stationarity of  $\nu_{\text{stat}}^{\varepsilon}$ , our main goal becomes that of selecting suitable  $(\tau_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon}$  and  $(f_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon}$  so to:

- establish, for every fixed  $T \in \mathbb{R}^+$ , a limit theorem for  $(\mathcal{W}_{T,T}^{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon}$ ;
- ensure that the contributions coming from the first term in the right-hand side of (8.5) vanish letting  $T \to \infty$ .

As for the first step, exploiting the fact that  $(\mathcal{W}_{t,T}^{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon}$  is a martingale, the martingale central limit theorem as in, for example, [30], Theorem 7.1.4(b), p. 339, applies to our case: the condition in [30], eqn. (1.16), p. 340, holds true since the predictable quadratic variations are  $\mathbb{P}_{v_{\text{stat}}^{\varepsilon}}^{\varepsilon}$ -a.s. continuous, while the one in [30], eqn. (1.17), p. 340, because  $f \in C^{\partial}$  is bounded and since the particle systems register at most one-particle jump at a time. Thus, the convergence of  $\mathcal{W}_{T,T}^{\varepsilon}$  reduces to a weak law of large numbers for  $\mathscr{A}_{t,T}^{\varepsilon}$ : for some continuous function  $a = a_T : [0, T] \to \mathbb{R}^+$ , a(0) = 0,

(8.9) 
$$\lim_{\varepsilon \downarrow 0} \mathbb{P}_{\nu_{\text{stat}}^{\varepsilon}}^{\varepsilon} \left( \left| \mathscr{A}_{t,T}^{\varepsilon} - a(t) \right| > \delta \right) = 0, \quad t \in [0,T], \delta > 0.$$

The proof of the latter claim—a specific instance of a Boltzmann–Gibbs principle—is the content of the next section.

8.1. Boltzmann–Gibbs principles. In this section, for all  $f \in S^{\partial}(\Omega)$ , we provide suitable  $(\tau_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon}$  and  $(f_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon}$  ensuring a weak law of large numbers for all  $\mathscr{A}_{t,T}^{\varepsilon}$  given in (8.4). This entails replacing the cylinder functions  $\mathcal{V}^{\varepsilon}((x, y), \eta)$  in (8.4) with their expected values (Lemma 8.2); then, by means of Theorem 3.1 and Corollary 7.11, we prove convergence of  $\mathbb{E}_{v_{ent}^{\varepsilon}}^{\varepsilon}[\mathscr{A}_{t,T}^{\varepsilon}]$  (Lemma 8.1).

LEMMA 8.1. For every  $f \in S^{\partial}(\Omega)$ , assume the following:

- (a) *if either*  $\beta \leq 1$ , *or*  $\beta > 1$  *and*  $\int f d\mu_{\Omega} = 0$ , *set*  $\tau_{\varepsilon} := 1$  *and*  $(f_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon}$  *be such that*  $f_{\varepsilon} \to f$ ; (b) *if*  $\beta > 1$  *and*  $f = \frac{c}{\sqrt{\mu_{\Omega}(\Omega)}} \mathbb{1}_{\Omega}$  *with*  $c \in \mathbb{R}$ , *set*  $\tau_{\varepsilon} := 1/\lambda_{0}^{\varepsilon} \vee 1$  *and*  $f_{\varepsilon} := c \psi_{0}^{\varepsilon}$ , *see* (6.5).

Then, for the corresponding  $\mathscr{A}_{t,T}^{\varepsilon}$  as in (8.4),

(8.10) 
$$\lim_{\varepsilon \downarrow 0} \mathbb{E}_{\nu_{\text{stat}}^{\varepsilon}}^{\varepsilon} \left[ \mathscr{A}_{t,T}^{\varepsilon} \right] = a_{\partial}(t,T), \quad T \in \mathbb{R}^{+}, t \in [0,T],$$

where  $a_{\partial}(\cdot, T) \in \mathcal{C}([0, T]; \mathbb{R}_0^+)$  and  $a_{\partial}(0, T) = 0$ . Furthermore, recalling (3.32),

(8.11) 
$$\lim_{T \to \infty} a_{\partial}(T, T) = \operatorname{var}_{\partial}(f) := \operatorname{cov}_{\partial}(f, f).$$

PROOF. By (7.23) and (7.41), we have that

(8.12) 
$$\overline{\mathcal{V}}^{\varepsilon}(x, y) := \mathbb{E}_{v_{\text{stat}}^{\varepsilon}} \left[ \mathcal{V}^{\varepsilon}((x, y), \eta) \right] = h^{\varepsilon}(x) + h^{\varepsilon}(y) + 2\sigma h^{\varepsilon, k=2}(x, y), \quad x, y \in \overline{\Omega}_{\varepsilon}.$$

Recall the definition (3.26) of  $\chi^{\partial}$ . By Corollary 7.11 and the uniform continuity of  $h^{\partial} \in C(\overline{\Omega})$ ,

(8.13) 
$$\lim_{\varepsilon \downarrow 0} \sup_{x \sim y \in \Omega_{\varepsilon}} \left| \overline{\mathcal{V}}^{\varepsilon}(x, y) - \chi^{\partial}(x) - \chi^{\partial}(y) \right| = 0.$$

Note that, in general, the convergence in (8.13) is only on  $\Omega_{\varepsilon}^{k=2}$ , not on the whole of  $\overline{\Omega}_{\varepsilon}^{k=2}$ ; outside  $\Omega_{\varepsilon}^{k=2}$ , we have instead that

(8.14) 
$$\lim_{\varepsilon \downarrow 0} \sup_{x \in \overline{\Omega}_{\varepsilon}} \sup_{y \in \partial_{\varepsilon} \Omega_{\varepsilon}, y \sim x} \left| \overline{\mathcal{V}}^{\varepsilon}(x, y) - h^{\partial}(x) (1 + \sigma \vartheta(y)) - \vartheta(y) (1 + \sigma h^{\partial}(x)) \right| = 0.$$

As a consequence of the above uniform convergences, the uniform continuity of  $\vartheta$ , (2.11), and

(8.15) 
$$\int_0^\infty 2\mathcal{E}^{\varepsilon} \left( P_r^{\varepsilon} f_{\varepsilon} \right) \, \mathrm{d}r \le \| f_{\varepsilon} \|_{L^2(\Omega_{\varepsilon})}^2 \le C = C(f),$$

and recalling (8.4), we obtain by Hölder inequality that

(8.16) 
$$\lim_{\varepsilon \downarrow 0} \mathbb{E}^{\varepsilon}_{\nu^{\varepsilon}_{\text{stat}}} [\mathscr{A}^{\varepsilon}_{t,T}] = \lim_{\varepsilon \downarrow 0} \overline{\mathscr{A}}^{\varepsilon}_{t,T},$$

where, further setting  $\bar{f}_{\varepsilon} := P_{\tau_{\varepsilon}(T-t)}^{\varepsilon} f_{\varepsilon}$ ,

$$\overline{\mathscr{A}}_{t,T}^{\varepsilon} := \int_{0}^{\tau_{\varepsilon}t} \frac{\varepsilon^{d}}{2} \sum_{\substack{x,y \in \Omega_{\varepsilon} \\ x \sim y}} (\nabla_{x,y}^{\varepsilon} P_{s}^{\varepsilon} \bar{f_{\varepsilon}})^{2} (\chi^{\vartheta}(x) + \chi^{\vartheta}(y)) ds + \int_{0}^{\tau_{\varepsilon}t} \varepsilon^{d-1} \sum_{x \in \partial \Omega_{\varepsilon}} \alpha_{\varepsilon}(x) \varepsilon^{\beta-1} (P_{s}^{\varepsilon} \bar{f_{\varepsilon}}(x))^{2} (h^{\vartheta}(x) + \vartheta(x) + 2\sigma h^{\vartheta}(x)\vartheta(x)) ds.$$

Recalling (3.27) and (2.5), we rewrite the expression above as

(8.17)  
$$\overline{\mathscr{A}}_{t,T}^{\varepsilon} = \int_{0}^{\tau_{\varepsilon}t} \langle 2\Gamma^{\varepsilon,\beta} (P_{s}^{\varepsilon}\bar{f}_{\varepsilon}) \Big| \chi^{\partial} \rangle_{L^{2}(\Omega_{\varepsilon})} \,\mathrm{d}s + \int_{0}^{\tau_{\varepsilon}t} \langle \sigma_{\varepsilon} \Big| \varepsilon^{\beta-1} (P_{s}^{\varepsilon}\bar{f}_{\varepsilon})^{2} (\vartheta - h^{\partial}) (1 + 2\sigma h^{\partial}) \rangle \,\mathrm{d}s.$$

We now divide the proof into two parts, depending on whether  $\beta > 1$  or  $\beta \le 1$ .

*Neumann boundary conditions.* Fix  $\beta > 1$ . Recall that both  $h^{N} = \langle \vartheta \rangle_{\partial \Omega}$  and  $\chi^{N}$  are constants. Hence, letting  $\hbar^{N} := 1 + 2\sigma h^{N} \in \mathbb{R}$ ,

$$\begin{split} \overline{\mathscr{A}}_{t,T}^{\varepsilon} &= \chi^{N} \int_{0}^{\tau_{\varepsilon}t} 2\mathcal{E}^{\varepsilon} (P_{s}^{\varepsilon} \bar{f}_{\varepsilon}) \,\mathrm{d}s + \hbar^{N} \int_{0}^{\tau_{\varepsilon}t} \langle \sigma_{\varepsilon} | \varepsilon^{\beta-1} (P_{s}^{\varepsilon} \bar{f}_{\varepsilon})^{2} (\vartheta - h^{\vartheta}) \rangle \mathrm{d}s \\ &= \chi^{N} ( \| P_{\tau_{\varepsilon}(T-t)}^{\varepsilon} f_{\varepsilon} \|_{L^{2}(\Omega_{\varepsilon})}^{2} - \| P_{\tau_{\varepsilon}T}^{\varepsilon} f_{\varepsilon} \|_{L^{2}(\Omega_{\varepsilon})}^{2} ) \\ &+ \hbar^{N} \int_{0}^{\tau_{\varepsilon}t} \langle \sigma_{\varepsilon} | \varepsilon^{\beta-1} (P_{s}^{\varepsilon} \bar{f}_{\varepsilon})^{2} (\vartheta - h^{\vartheta}) \rangle \mathrm{d}s. \end{split}$$

If case (a) holds, then  $f_{\varepsilon} \to f$ , Theorem 3.1 and  $\beta > 1$  ensure that

(8.18) 
$$\lim_{\varepsilon \downarrow 0} \overline{\mathscr{A}}_{t,T}^{\varepsilon} = \chi^{\mathsf{N}} \left( \left\| P_{T-t}^{\mathsf{N}} f \right\|_{L^{2}(\Omega)}^{2} - \left\| P_{T}^{\mathsf{N}} f \right\|_{L^{2}(\Omega)}^{2} \right).$$

If case (b) holds, then

(8.19)  

$$\lim_{\varepsilon \downarrow 0} \overline{\mathscr{A}}_{t,T}^{\varepsilon} = \chi^{N} (e^{-2(T-t)} \|f\|_{L^{2}(\Omega)}^{2} - e^{-2T} \|f\|_{L^{2}(\Omega)}^{2}) + \hbar^{N} e^{-2(T-t)} \lim_{\varepsilon \downarrow 0} \left( \int_{0}^{\tau_{\varepsilon} t} \varepsilon^{\beta - 1} e^{-2\lambda_{0}^{\varepsilon} s} \, \mathrm{d}s \right) \langle \sigma_{\varepsilon} | (\psi_{0}^{\varepsilon})^{2} (\vartheta - h^{N}) \rangle \\
= \chi^{N} (e^{-2(T-t)} \|f\|_{L^{2}(\Omega)}^{2} - e^{-2T} \|f\|_{L^{2}(\Omega)}^{2}),$$

where the last step follows by Proposition 6.3, (2.7), and the definition of  $h^{N} = \langle \vartheta \rangle_{\partial \Omega}$ . In either case, both (8.10) and (8.11) hold true.

*Robin and Dirichlet boundary conditions.* Fix  $\beta \le 1$ , and note that case (a) holds. If  $\beta < 1$ , the second term on the right-hand side of (8.17) vanishes as  $\varepsilon \to 0$ . Indeed, we have

$$\begin{split} & \left| \left\langle \sigma_{\varepsilon} | \varepsilon^{\beta-1} (P_{s}^{\varepsilon} \bar{f}_{\varepsilon})^{2} (\vartheta - h^{\vartheta}) (1 + 2\sigma h^{\vartheta}) \right\rangle \right| \\ & \leq \left\| \vartheta - h^{\vartheta} \right\|_{L^{\infty}(\partial \Omega_{\varepsilon})} (1 + 2 \|\vartheta\|_{L^{\infty}(\partial \Omega_{\varepsilon})}) \mathcal{E}^{\varepsilon} (P_{s}^{\varepsilon} \bar{f}_{\varepsilon}), \end{split}$$

and, thus, the claimed convergence to 0 by (8.15),  $h^{\rm D} \in \mathcal{C}(\overline{\Omega})$ , and  $h^{\rm D}|_{\partial\Omega} = \vartheta|_{\partial\Omega}$ . If instead  $\beta = 1$ , since  $f_{\varepsilon} \to f$ , Theorem 3.1 and (2.7) imply that the second term on the right-hand side of (8.17) converges as  $\varepsilon \to 0$  to

(8.20) 
$$\left(\sigma_{\partial\Omega} \left| \left( \int_{T-t}^{T} (P_s^{\varrho=1} f)^2 \, \mathrm{d}s \right) (\vartheta - h^{\vartheta}) (1 + 2\sigma h^{\vartheta}) \right\rangle.$$

Fix T > 0 and let  $\mathcal{K}^{\varepsilon}(t) = \mathcal{K}^{\varepsilon}_{T}(t)$  denote the first term on the right-hand side of (8.17), namely,

(8.21) 
$$\mathcal{K}^{\varepsilon}(t) := \left\langle \int_{T-t}^{T} 2\Gamma^{\varepsilon,\beta} \left( P_{s}^{\varepsilon} f_{\varepsilon} \right) \, \mathrm{d}s |\chi^{\vartheta} \right\rangle_{L^{2}(\Omega_{\varepsilon})}$$

By nonnegativity of both  $\Gamma^{\varepsilon,\beta}(P_s^{\varepsilon}f)$  and  $\chi^{\partial} \in \mathcal{C}_b(\mathbb{R}^d)$ , it is immediate to check that (8.15) yields the relative compactness of the family  $(\mathcal{K}^{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon}$  in  $\mathcal{C}([0, T]; \mathbb{R}_0^+)$ . In order to establish convergence in  $\mathcal{C}([0, T]; \mathbb{R}_0^+)$ , we observe that, by the very same arguments, the finite measures

$$\gamma_{t,T}^{\varepsilon} := \varepsilon^d \sum_{x \in \Omega_{\varepsilon}} \left( \int_{T-t}^T 2\Gamma^{\varepsilon,\beta} (P_s^{\varepsilon} f_{\varepsilon})(x) \, \mathrm{d}s \right) \delta_x \in \mathscr{M}_b^+(\overline{\Omega}), \quad T \in \mathbb{R}^+, t \in [0,T],$$

form a tight family  $(\gamma_{t,T}^{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon}$  in  $\mathcal{M}_{b}^{+}(\overline{\Omega})$ . Hence, the limit of  $(\mathcal{K}^{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon}$  is uniquely determined by the limits of  $(\langle \gamma_{t,T}^{\varepsilon} | \varphi \rangle)_{\varepsilon}$  for all  $t \in [0, T]$  and all  $\varphi$  in a *dense subspace* of  $\mathcal{C}(\overline{\Omega})$ . In what

follows, we choose the  $C(\overline{\Omega})$ -Laplacian's core  $S^{\mathbb{N}}(\Omega) \subset C(\overline{\Omega})$  as a dense subspace (Proposition 3.12(vii)).

Fix  $\varphi \in S^{\mathbb{N}}(\Omega)$ . By Theorems 3.1 and A.8(*a*<sub>3</sub>) for  $\beta = \infty$  and  $\partial = \mathbb{N}$ , there exists  $(\varphi_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon}$  such that  $\varphi_{\varepsilon} \to \varphi$  and  $A^{\varepsilon,\beta=\infty}\varphi_{\varepsilon} \to \Delta^{\mathbb{N}}\varphi$ . As a consequence,  $\langle \gamma_{t,T}^{\varepsilon} | \varphi - \varphi_{\varepsilon} \rangle \to 0$  as  $\varepsilon \to 0$ . Recall (3.27) and (3.2); then,

$$\begin{aligned} \langle \gamma_{t,T}^{\varepsilon} | \varphi_{\varepsilon} \rangle &= \int_{T-t}^{T} \langle A^{\varepsilon,\beta=\infty} (P_{s}^{\varepsilon} f_{\varepsilon})^{2} - 2(P_{s}^{\varepsilon} f_{\varepsilon}) (A^{\varepsilon} P_{s}^{\varepsilon} f) | \varphi_{\varepsilon} \rangle_{L^{2}(\Omega_{\varepsilon})} \, \mathrm{d}s \\ &= \int_{T-t}^{T} \langle (P_{s}^{\varepsilon} f)^{2} | A^{\varepsilon,\beta=\infty} \varphi_{\varepsilon} \rangle_{L^{2}(\Omega_{\varepsilon})} - \left\langle \frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}s} (P_{s}^{\varepsilon} f_{\varepsilon})^{2} \, \middle| \, \varphi_{\varepsilon} \right\rangle_{L^{2}(\Omega_{\varepsilon})} \, \mathrm{d}s, \end{aligned}$$

yielding

$$\begin{split} \lim_{\varepsilon \downarrow 0} \langle \gamma_{t,T}^{\varepsilon} | \varphi \rangle &= \lim_{\varepsilon \downarrow 0} \langle \gamma_{t,T}^{\varepsilon} | \varphi_{\varepsilon} \rangle \\ &= \int_{T-t}^{T} -\mathcal{E}^{\mathsf{N}} ((P_{s}^{\vartheta} f)^{2}, \varphi) \, \mathrm{d}s + (\langle (P_{T-t}^{\vartheta} f)^{2} | \varphi \rangle_{L^{2}(\Omega)} - \langle (P_{T}^{\vartheta} f)^{2} | \varphi \rangle_{L^{2}(\Omega)}). \end{split}$$

This shows (8.10). By setting t = T and observing that all relative compactness arguments above hold uniformly over  $T \in \mathbb{R}^+$ , (8.11) follows, thus concluding the proof.

LEMMA 8.2. For every 
$$(\tau_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon} \subset \mathbb{R}^+$$
 and  $(f_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon}$  such that  $\tau_{\varepsilon} \ge 1$  and  $f_{\varepsilon} \to f$  as in (3.7),  
(8.22) 
$$\lim_{\varepsilon \to 0} \mathbb{E}^{\varepsilon}_{v_{\text{stat}}} \left[ \left( \mathscr{A}^{\varepsilon}_{t,T} - \mathbb{E}^{\varepsilon}_{v_{\text{stat}}} \left[ \mathscr{A}^{\varepsilon}_{t,T} \right] \right)^2 \right] = 0, \quad T \in \mathbb{R}^+, t \in [0, T].$$

PROOF. For t = 0 the claim is straightforward. Fix  $t \in (0, T]$ . Recalling (7.23) and (8.12), we define

(8.23) 
$$\widehat{\mathcal{V}}_{s}^{\varepsilon}(x, y) := \mathcal{V}^{\varepsilon}((x, y), \eta_{s}^{\varepsilon}) - \overline{\mathcal{V}}^{\varepsilon}(x, y), \quad x, y \in \overline{\Omega}_{\varepsilon}, s \in \mathbb{R}_{0}^{+}.$$

Note that  $\widehat{\mathcal{V}}_{s}^{\varepsilon}(x, y) = 0$  if  $x, y \in \partial_{e}\Omega_{\varepsilon}$ , and since  $\mathcal{V}^{\varepsilon}(\cdot, \eta) = J^{\varepsilon, k=1}D(\cdot, \eta) + 2\sigma D(\cdot, \eta)$ , the consistency provided in (7.9) implies

$$\mathbb{E}_{\eta}^{\varepsilon} \big[ \mathcal{V}^{\varepsilon} \big( (x, y), \eta_{r}^{\varepsilon} \big) \big] = P_{r}^{\varepsilon, k=2} \mathcal{V}^{\varepsilon} (\cdot, \eta) (x, y), \quad (x, y) \in \overline{\Omega}_{\varepsilon}^{k=2}, r \ge 0;$$

This yields in particular

(8.24) 
$$\mathbb{E}_{\nu_{\text{stat}}^{\varepsilon}}^{\varepsilon} [\widehat{\mathcal{V}}_{s}^{\varepsilon}(x, y) | \mathcal{F}_{0}^{\varepsilon}] = P_{s}^{\varepsilon, k=2} \widehat{\mathcal{V}}_{0}^{\varepsilon}(x, y), \quad x, y \in \overline{\Omega}_{\varepsilon}, s \in \mathbb{R}_{0}^{+}.$$

Further set

(8.25) 
$$\mathcal{U}^{\varepsilon}_{(x,y),(z,w)} := \mathbb{E}_{\nu^{\varepsilon}_{\text{stat}}} [\widehat{\mathcal{V}}^{\varepsilon}_{0}(x,y)\widehat{\mathcal{V}}^{\varepsilon}_{0}(z,w)], \quad (x,y), (z,w) \in \overline{\Omega}^{k=2}_{\varepsilon}.$$

Let us adopt the following shorthand notation for the Dirichlet form at  $P_s^{\varepsilon} f$ :

(8.26) 
$$\sum_{e} F_{s}^{\varepsilon}(e) := \mathcal{E}^{\varepsilon} \left( P_{s}^{\varepsilon} f \right), \quad s \in \mathbb{R}_{0}^{+},$$

with  $e, e', \ldots$  denoting (oriented) pairs  $(x, y) \in \overline{\Omega}_{\varepsilon}$  such that  $x \sim y$ . Note that  $F_{\varepsilon}^{\varepsilon}(e) \geq 0$ . Then, the stationarity of  $v_{\text{stat}}^{\varepsilon}$  and (8.24) yield (recall (7.5) and (8.25))

$$W_{\varepsilon} := \mathbb{E}_{\nu_{\text{stat}}^{\varepsilon}}^{\varepsilon} \left[ \left( \mathscr{A}_{t,T}^{\varepsilon} - \mathbb{E}_{\nu_{\text{stat}}^{\varepsilon}}^{\varepsilon} \left[ \mathscr{A}_{t,T}^{\varepsilon} \right] \right)^{2} \right]$$
  
=  $2 \int_{0}^{\tau_{\varepsilon}t} \mathrm{d}s \int_{s}^{\tau_{\varepsilon}t} \mathrm{d}r \sum_{e,e'} F_{\tau_{\varepsilon}T-s}^{\varepsilon}(e) F_{\tau_{\varepsilon}T-r}^{\varepsilon}(e') \sum_{(x,y)\in\overline{\Omega}_{\varepsilon}^{k=2}} p_{r-s}^{\varepsilon,k=2}(e',(x,y)) \mathcal{U}_{e,(x,y)}^{\varepsilon}.$ 

Further, duality (7.7) ensures that there exists  $C = C(\vartheta) > 0$  such that

(8.27) 
$$\sup_{e,(x,y)} \left| \mathcal{U}_{e,(x,y)}^{\varepsilon} \right| \le C.$$

Hence, setting  $s_u := (s + u) \land \tau_{\varepsilon} t$  for some fixed  $u \in \mathbb{R}^+$ , we get (below,  $C' = C'(\vartheta, f) > 0$ )

$$\begin{split} W_{\varepsilon} &\leq C \int_{0}^{\tau_{\varepsilon}t} \sum_{e} F_{\tau_{\varepsilon}T-s}^{\varepsilon}(e) \left( \left\| P_{\tau_{\varepsilon}T-s}^{\varepsilon}f \right\|_{L^{2}(\Omega_{\varepsilon})}^{2} - \left\| P_{\tau_{\varepsilon}T-su}^{\varepsilon}f \right\|_{L^{2}(\Omega_{\varepsilon})}^{2} \right) \mathrm{d}s \\ &+ 2 \int_{0}^{\tau_{\varepsilon}t} \mathrm{d}s \int_{su}^{\tau_{\varepsilon}t} \mathrm{d}r \sum_{e,e'} F_{\tau_{\varepsilon}T-s}^{\varepsilon}(e) F_{\tau_{\varepsilon}T-r}^{\varepsilon}(e') \sum_{(x,y)\in\overline{\Omega}_{\varepsilon}^{k=2}} p_{r-s}^{\varepsilon,k=2}(e',(x,y)) \mathcal{U}_{e,(x,y)}^{\varepsilon} \\ &\leq C' \| f - P_{u}^{\varepsilon}f \|_{L^{\infty}(\Omega_{\varepsilon})} \\ &+ 2 \int_{0}^{(\tau_{\varepsilon}t-u)\vee 0} \mathrm{d}s \int_{su}^{\tau_{\varepsilon}t} \mathrm{d}r \sum_{e,e'} F_{\tau_{\varepsilon}T-s}^{\varepsilon}(e) F_{\tau_{\varepsilon}T-r}^{\varepsilon}(e') \\ &\times \sum_{(x,y)\in\overline{\Omega}_{\varepsilon}^{k=2}} p_{r-s}^{\varepsilon,k=2}(e',(x,y)) \mathcal{U}_{e,(x,y)}^{\varepsilon}. \end{split}$$

The first term on the right-hand side above vanishes as  $u \to 0$ , uniformly in  $\varepsilon$ ,  $T \in \mathbb{R}^+$ and  $t \in [0, T]$ , by Theorem 3.1 and the strong continuity of the continuum semigroups. The second term vanishes as  $\varepsilon \to 0$  (for fixed  $u \in \mathbb{R}^+$ ) as soon as we show

(8.28) 
$$\limsup_{\varepsilon \downarrow 0} \sup_{t \ge u} \sup_{e,e'} \sum_{(x,y) \in \overline{\Omega}_{\varepsilon}^{k=2}} p_t^{\varepsilon,k=2} (e',(x,y)) \mathcal{U}_{e,(x,y)}^{\varepsilon} = 0, \quad u \in \mathbb{R}^+.$$

Start by observing that, by the definitions (7.6) and (8.25), Corollary 7.11 yields

(8.29) 
$$\lim_{\varepsilon \downarrow 0} \sup_{x, y \notin \{z, w\}} \left| \mathcal{U}_{e, (x, y)}^{\varepsilon} \right| = 0, \quad e = (z, w) \in \overline{\Omega}_{\varepsilon}^{k=2}.$$

By the ultracontractivity of the two-particle semigroups and (8.27), we get (8.28) with  $\overline{\Omega}_{\varepsilon}^{k=2}$  in the summation being replaced by  $\Omega_{\varepsilon}^{k=2}$ . We are left with showing that the contributions from  $\partial_{\varepsilon} \Omega_{\varepsilon}^{k=2}$  also vanish. To this purpose, we employ (7.9) and argue as already done in the proof of Corollary 7.6. Reproducing the above argument for the single-particle system on  $\overline{\Omega}_{\varepsilon}$ , we conclude the proof of the lemma.  $\Box$ 

8.2. Conclusion of the proof of Theorem 3.13. Combining Lemmas 8.1 and 8.2 with the discussion at the beginning of Section 3.4.2 concludes the proof of Theorem 3.13. More specifically, by stationarity and the decomposition (8.5), it suffices to identify the limit in distribution of  $(\langle \mathcal{Y}_{\tau_{\varepsilon}T}^{\varepsilon} | f_{\varepsilon} \rangle)_{\varepsilon,T}$  as  $\varepsilon \to 0$  and  $T \to \infty$  for every  $f \in S^{\partial}(\Omega)$  and some  $(f_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon}$  such that  $f_{\varepsilon} \to f$ . We achieve this by setting  $(\tau_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon}$  and  $(f_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon}$  as in Lemma 8.1, and observing that the families of real-valued random variables

(8.30) 
$$((\mathcal{Y}_0^{\varepsilon,\beta}|P_{\tau_\varepsilon T}^\varepsilon f_\varepsilon))_{\varepsilon,T} \text{ and } (\mathcal{W}_{T,T}^\varepsilon)_{\varepsilon,T})$$

are tight. Hence, taking first  $\varepsilon \to 0$  and then  $T \to \infty$ , on the one side, Lemmas 8.1 and 8.2 ensure that the second family in (8.30) converges to a centered Gaussian distribution with variance given as in Lemma 8.1; on the other side, the first family vanishes. Indeed, when either  $\beta \le 1$  or  $\beta > 1$  and  $f = c \mathbb{1}_{\Omega}$  with  $c \in \mathbb{R}$ , this latter claim is an immediate consequence of the second inequality in (8.7); when  $\beta > 1$  and  $\int f d\mu_{\Omega} = 0$ , it follows by approximating  $\langle \mathcal{Y}_0^{\varepsilon} | P_T^{\varepsilon} f_{\varepsilon} \rangle$  with

(8.31) 
$$\langle \mathcal{Y}_0^{\varepsilon} | P_T^{\varepsilon} \tilde{f}_{\varepsilon} \rangle, \qquad \tilde{f}_{\varepsilon} := f_{\varepsilon} - \langle f_{\varepsilon} | \psi_0^{\varepsilon} \rangle_{L^2(\Omega_{\varepsilon})} \psi_0^{\varepsilon},$$

(note that  $||f_{\varepsilon} - \tilde{f}_{\varepsilon}||_{L^{\infty}(\Omega_{\varepsilon})} \to 0$  as  $\varepsilon \to 0$  by Proposition 6.3(ii) and  $f_{\varepsilon} \to f$ ), and using (8.8).

### APPENDIX

A.1. Laplacians on Lipschitz domains. We collect here some auxiliary results on Laplace operators with Dirichlet, Robin, and Neumann boundary conditions on Lipschitz domains. In this section, in contrast to the notation adopted in Sections 5-8, we distinguish between  $L^2$ - and  $\mathcal{C}^{\partial}$ -semigroups, generators, resolvents, etc.

A.1.1.  $L^2$ -Laplacians. We start by recalling some known spectral properties.

LEMMA A.1 (Dominations). Let  $\varrho_1, \varrho_2 \in \mathcal{C}(\partial \Omega)$  with  $0 < \varrho_1 \leq \varrho_2$ . Then:

- P<sub>t</sub><sup>D</sup> ≤ P<sub>t</sub><sup>Q<sub>2</sub></sup> ≤ P<sub>t</sub><sup>Q<sub>1</sub></sup> ≤ P<sub>t</sub><sup>N</sup> as nonnegative operators for each t ≥ 0; and, equivalently,
  (E<sup>N</sup>, D(E<sup>N</sup>)) ≤ (E<sup>Q<sub>1</sub></sup>, D(E<sup>Q<sub>1</sub></sup>)) ≤ (E<sup>Q<sub>2</sub></sup>, D(E<sup>Q<sub>2</sub></sup>)) ≤ (E<sup>D</sup>, D(E<sup>D</sup>)) as quadratic forms.

**PROOF.** The assertion for semigroups is [5], Theorem 3.1. The assertion for the corresponding forms readily follows.  $\Box$ 

For  $\lambda \in \mathbb{R}$ , denote by  $N_{\Omega}^{\partial}(\lambda)$  the number of eigenvalues of  $-\Delta^{\partial}$  which are strictly smaller than  $\lambda \in \mathbb{R}$ , counted with multiplicity; if the number of such eigenvalues is infinite, or if  $\sigma_{\text{ess}}(-\Delta^{\partial}) \cap (-\infty, \lambda) \neq \emptyset$ , we set  $N_{\Omega}^{\partial}(\lambda) := +\infty$ .

**PROPOSITION A.2** (Weyl asymptotics). Let  $\varrho_1, \varrho_2 \in \mathcal{C}(\partial \Omega)$  with  $0 < \varrho_1 < \varrho_2$  on  $\partial \Omega$ .

- (i)  $-\Delta^{\partial}$  has purely discrete spectrum, say  $(\lambda_n^{\partial})_n$ ,  $\lambda_n^{\partial} \ge 0$ , indexed with multiplicities; (ii)  $\lambda_n^{N} \le \lambda_n^{\varrho} \le \lambda_n^{D}$  and  $\lambda_n^{\varrho_1} < \lambda_n^{\varrho_2}$ ; (iii)  $N_{\Omega}^{\partial}(\lambda) \simeq \lambda^{d/2}$  as  $\lambda \to +\infty$ .

PROOF. Assertion (i) for  $(-\Delta^{D}, \mathcal{D}(-\Delta^{D}))$  is well known (see, e.g., [4]). Since  $\Omega$  is a bounded Lipschitz domain, it satisfies the  $H^{1}$ -extension property [16], Theorem 6.4.3, p. 285, hence the resolvent of  $-\Delta^N$  is a compact operator, and the assertion for  $(-\Delta^N, \mathscr{D}(-\Delta^N))$ follows. The first assertion for  $(-\Delta^{\varrho}, \mathscr{D}(-\Delta^{\varrho}))$  follows from the corresponding ones for the Dirichlet and Neumann Laplacians and Lemma A.1. The second assertion is shown in [64], Theorem 3.2. Assertion (ii) follows combining Lemma A.1 and Courant minimax principle [57], Theorem 2.16.1, applied to the (compact strictly positive) semigroups  $P_t^{\partial}$  for some t > 0. As a consequence of (ii), it suffices to show (iii) for  $-\Delta^N$  and  $-\Delta^D$ . These are respectively [61], Corollary 1.6, and [61], Corollary 1.9.

The following is a standard approximation result.

LEMMA A.3. The following assertions hold: (*a*<sub>D</sub>)  $\mathcal{E}^{\varrho}(f,g) \to \mathcal{E}^{\mathrm{D}}(f,g)$  as  $\varrho \to \infty$  for every  $f,g \in H_0^1(\Omega)$ ;  $\begin{array}{l} (a_{\mathrm{N}}) \ \mathcal{E}^{\varrho}(f,g) \to \mathcal{E}^{\mathrm{N}}(f,g) \ as \ \varrho \to 0 \ for \ every \ f,g \in H^{1}(\Omega); \\ (b_{\mathrm{D}}) \ P_{t}^{\varrho} \to P_{t}^{\mathrm{D}} \ as \ \varrho \to \infty, \ strongly \ on \ L^{2}(\Omega), \ uniformly \ in \ t \ on \ \mathbb{R}_{0}^{+}; \\ (b_{\mathrm{N}}) \ P_{t}^{\varrho} \to P_{t}^{\mathrm{N}} \ as \ \varrho \to 0, \ strongly \ on \ L^{2}(\Omega), \ locally \ uniformly \ in \ t \ on \ \mathbb{R}_{0}^{+}. \end{array}$ 

PROOF. The (a)-assertions are straightforward. For both (b)-assertions, the existence of a limit in the strong operator topology on  $L^2(\Omega)$  follows combining the monotonicity in Lemma A.1, the uniform bound  $P_t^{\varrho} \leq 1$ , and the main result in [8]. Note that the uniformity in  $t \in \mathbb{R}_0^+$  in item  $(b_D)$  follows from the lower bound  $\lambda_0^{\varrho} > 0$ ,  $\varrho > 0$ , and the ordering of eigenvalues in Proposition A.2(ii). The identification of the limit is a consequence of the identification of the corresponding limit Dirichlet forms as in the (a)-assertions.  $\Box$ 

A.1.2.  $C_b$ -Laplacians. For  $p \in [1, \infty]$  we denote by  $(\Delta^{\partial, p}, \mathscr{D}(\Delta^{\partial, p}))$  the  $L^p(\Omega)$ -Laplacian corresponding to  $\Delta^{\partial, 2} := \Delta^{\partial}$ , defined as the  $L^p(\Omega)$ -closure of the operator

$$\begin{cases} \Delta^{\partial, p} u = \Delta^{\partial} u, u \in \mathscr{D}(\Delta^{\partial}) \cap L^{p}(\Omega) : \Delta^{\partial} u \in L^{p}(\Omega) & \text{if } p \in [1, \infty) \\ (\Delta^{\partial, 1})^{*} \text{ the adjoint of } \Delta^{\partial, 1} & \text{if } p = \infty. \end{cases}$$

For details about the construction of  $\Delta^{\partial, p}$  on bounded Lipschitz domains, its consistency with  $\Delta^{\partial}$  on  $L^{2}(\Omega) \cap L^{p}(\Omega)$ , and for the properties of the associated semigroups and resolvents, see, for example, [4], Section 1, for  $\Delta^{D,p}$  with  $p \in [1, \infty]$ ; [24], Theorem 1.4.1, for  $\Delta^{\varrho,p}$  with  $p \in [1, \infty)$ , and [70] for  $\Delta^{\varrho,\infty}$ ; [71], Section 5, for  $\Delta^{N,p}$  with  $p \in [(3 + \gamma)', 3 + \gamma]$  for some  $\gamma > 0$ , where p' denotes the Hölder conjugate of p.

Finally, recall that  $C^{\partial}$  is either  $C(\overline{\Omega})$  (for Neumann and Robin boundary conditions) or  $C_0(\Omega)$  (for Dirichlet boundary conditions). We denote by  $(\Delta^{\partial,c}, \mathscr{D}(\Delta^{\partial,c}))$  the  $C^{\partial}$ -Laplacian respectively defined by

(A.1) 
$$\mathscr{D}(\Delta^{\partial,c}) := \{ u \in \mathscr{D}(\Delta^{\partial}) \cap \mathcal{C}^{\partial} : \Delta^{\partial} u \in \mathcal{C}^{\partial} \}, \quad \Delta^{\partial,c} u = \Delta^{\partial} u.$$

THEOREM A.4. Fix  $\varrho \in \mathbb{R}^+$ . The operator  $(\Delta^{\partial,c}, \mathscr{D}(\Delta^{\partial,c}))$  is the part on  $\mathcal{C}^{\partial}$  of  $(\Delta^{\partial}, \mathscr{D}(\Delta^{\partial}))$ . The corresponding semigroup  $P_t^{\partial,c}$  is a  $\mathcal{C}^0$ -semigroup satisfying

(A.2) 
$$P_t^{\partial,c} f = P_t^{\partial} f, \quad f \in \mathcal{C}^{\partial}, t > 0.$$

PROOF. We separate different cases.

Dirichlet boundary conditions. Since  $\Omega$  is a bounded Lipschitz domain, it is Dirichlet regular; see, for example, [3], Definition 6.1.1, for the definition, and [3], Ex. 6.1.2b), and references therein for the assertion. Thus, all the results in [4] apply to our setting. In particular, by [4], Lemma 2.2b), the operator  $(\Delta^{D,c}, \mathscr{D}(\Delta^{D,c}))$  is the part of  $\Delta^{D}$  on  $\mathcal{C}_{0}(\Omega)$ . The second assertion is [4], Theorem 2.3.

*Neumann boundary conditions.* By [39], Theorem 2.1(ii), the operator  $(\Delta^{N,c}, \mathscr{D}(\Delta^{N,c}))$  is the part of  $\Delta^N$  on  $\mathcal{C}(\overline{\Omega})$ . For the second assertion see for example, [11], Proposition 3( $\star$ ).

*Robin boundary conditions.* This case is discussed in [70] under the assumption that  $0 < c \le \varrho \in L^{\infty}(\sigma_{\Omega})$  for some constant *c*. In particular, the first assertion holds as consequence of [70], Lemma 3.1, cf. [70], p. 22. The validity of (A.2) follows from the proof of [70], Theorem 3.2, cf. also [62], Theorem 4.3.  $\Box$ 

We conclude this part of the appendix with the proof of Proposition 3.12.

PROOF OF PROPOSITION 3.12. Since  $(\psi_n^{\partial})_n$  is total in  $L^2(\Omega)$ , and since  $\psi_n^{\partial} \in S^{\partial}(\Omega)$  by definition,  $S^{\partial}(\Omega)$  is dense in  $L^2(\Omega)$ . Since  $(\psi_n^{\partial,s})_n$  is a CONS for  $H_s^{\partial}(\Omega)$ , identity operators form a chain of continuous embeddings

$$\mathcal{S}^{\partial}(\Omega) \hookrightarrow H^{\partial}_{s}(\Omega) \hookrightarrow H^{\partial}_{r}(\Omega) \hookrightarrow L^{2}(\Omega) \hookrightarrow H^{\partial}_{-r}(\Omega) \hookrightarrow H^{\partial}_{-s}(\Omega) \hookrightarrow \mathcal{S}^{\partial}(\Omega)', \quad r \leq s.$$

For  $\delta \ge 0$  and integer  $k \ge 1$  let  $id_{k,\delta} \colon H^{\partial}_{(k+\delta)d}(\Omega) \hookrightarrow H^{\partial}_{kd}(\Omega)$  be the identity operator

$$\mathrm{id}_{k,\delta}(\cdot) = \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} (1+\lambda_n^{\partial})^{-\delta d/2} \langle \psi_n^{\partial,(k+\delta)d} | \cdot \rangle_{H^{\partial}_{(k+\delta)d}(\Omega)} \psi_n^{\partial,kd}$$

If  $\delta > 1/2$ , then  $\sum_{n=0}^{\infty} (1 + \lambda_n^{\partial})^{-\delta d} < \infty$  by Proposition A.2, hence  $\mathrm{id}_{k,\delta}$  is a Hilbert–Schmidt operator, and thus  $\mathcal{S}^{\partial}(\Omega) = \bigcap_k H_{kd}^{\partial}(\Omega)$  is a countably Hilbert nuclear space when endowed with the locally convex topology induced by the family of norms  $(\|\cdot\|_{H_s^{\partial}(\Omega)})_{s \in \mathbb{R}}$ . The rest of the proof of (i)–(iii) follows as in [49], Ex. 1.3.2, p. 40. Since  $\mathcal{S}^{\partial}(\Omega)$  is dense in  $L^2(\Omega)$ , assertion (iv) follows from (iii) by Nelson's theorem, for example, [63], Theorem X.49.

(v)-(vii) We separate different cases.

Dirichlet boundary conditions. Fix  $u \in S^{D}$ . By definition,  $u \in \mathscr{D}((\Delta^{D})^{k})$  for all k, hence by, for example, [4], eqn. (1.10), we have that  $\Delta^{\mathrm{D}} u \in L^{\infty}(\Omega)$ . Since  $R_0(\Delta^{\mathrm{D}})\mathcal{S}^{\mathrm{D}}(\Omega) \subset \mathcal{S}^{\mathrm{D}}(\Omega)$ , we further have that  $u \in L^{\infty}(\Omega)$ , hence that  $u \in \mathscr{D}(\Delta^{D,\infty})$ . By [4], Theorem 2.4(iii), it follows that  $u \in C_0(\Omega)$ . Since  $\Delta^{\mathrm{D}} S^{\mathrm{D}}(\Omega) \subset S^{\mathrm{D}}(\Omega)$ , iterating this argument shows (3.24a) for k > 0. As a consequence of the latter we have as well that  $S^{D}(\Omega) = \bigcap_{k\geq 0} \mathscr{D}((\Delta^{D,c})^{k}) =: S^{D,c}(\Omega)$ . Together with (A.1) shows (*vi*) for  $\Delta^{D}$ . Since  $C_{c}^{\infty}(\Omega) \subset S^{D}(\Omega) \subset C_{0}(\Omega)$ ,  $S^{D}(\Omega)$  is dense in  $C_{0}(\Omega)$ . Finally, since  $S^{D}(\Omega) = S^{D,c}(\Omega)$ , we have that  $P_{t}^{D,c}S^{D}(\Omega) \subset S^{D}(\Omega)$ , and therefore that  $\mathcal{S}^{\mathrm{D}}(\Omega)$  is a core for both  $\Delta^{\mathrm{D},c}$  and  $\Delta^{\mathrm{D}}$  by [63], Theorem X.49.

Neumann and Robin boundary conditions. Let  $\partial$  be either N or  $\rho$ , and fix  $u \in S^{\partial}(\Omega)$ . By definition,  $u \in \mathscr{D}((1 + \Delta^{\partial})^k)$  for all k. By the first displayed inequality in the proof of [62], Theorem 4.3, we have that  $(R_1^{\partial})^k L^2(\Omega) \subset \mathcal{C}(\overline{\Omega}) =: \mathcal{C}^{\partial}$  for  $k \gg 1$ , hence that  $\mathcal{S}^{\partial} \subset \mathcal{C}^{\partial}$ . By (A.1) we have therefore that  $\mathcal{S}^{\partial}(\Omega) = \bigcap_k \mathscr{D}((\Delta^{\partial,c})^k) =: \mathcal{S}^{\partial,c}(\Omega)$ . The rest of the proof follows as in the case  $\partial = D$ .  $\Box$ 

A.1.3. On the generality of Lipschitz domains. Some of the properties of Laplacians discussed in this section may fail if  $\Omega$  is non-Lipschitz. For instance, there exist *bounded* non-Lipschitz domains  $\Omega$  so that

(a) the essential spectrum of  $\Delta_p^{\text{N}}$  is nonempty, [45], and may depend on p, [52] (for the importance of the  $L^p$ -spectral properties in applications see, e.g., the introduction to [47]); (b) consequently, (the restriction to  $L^2(\Omega)$  of)  $P_t^{N,p}$  may depend on p, and  $P_t^{N,c}$  may be

different from the continuous part of  $P_t^N$ .

These two properties (emptiness of the essential spectrum and consistency of the  $L^2$ - and  $\mathcal{C}^{\partial}$ -semigroups) on bounded Lipschitz domains are crucially used, for example, in the construction and characterization of the space  $S^{\partial}(\Omega)$  of test functions (Proposition 3.12). If we allow  $\Omega$  to be unbounded, then we may choose, for example, the horn-shaped domain

$$\Omega := \{ (x, y) \in \mathbb{R}^2 : x > 0, -e^{-x} < y < e^{-x} \}.$$

Further say that *u* is a *weak* solution of  $(H_{\partial,T})$  with  $\vartheta \equiv 0$  if

$$u \in L^{\infty}((0,T); L^{2}_{\text{loc}}(\Omega)) \cap L^{2}((0,T); H^{1}_{\text{loc}}(\Omega)),$$

$$\int_{\Omega \times (0,T)} (-u \,\partial_{t}v + \nabla u \cdot \nabla v) \, d\mu_{\Omega} \, dt = 0, \quad v \in \mathcal{C}^{\infty}_{0}(\Omega \times (0,T)).$$

 $(H_{D,T}^{weak})$ 

Again on unbounded non-Lipschitz domains,

(c) uniqueness of solutions may fail for  $(H_{D,T}^{\text{weak}})$ , see [60].

**A.2.** Equicontinuity of semigroups. This section is devoted to the proof of Proposition 4.1. Observe that, since

$$\lim_{\delta \downarrow 0} \sup_{\beta \in \mathbb{R}} \sup_{t \ge 0} \sup_{\substack{x, y \in \Omega_{\varepsilon} \\ |x-y| < \delta}} \left| P_{t}^{\varepsilon, \beta} \Pi_{\varepsilon} f(x) - P_{t}^{\varepsilon, \beta} \Pi_{\varepsilon} f(y) \right| = 0, \quad \varepsilon \in (0, 1),$$

the claims in (4.12) and (4.13) may be equivalently restated with  $\limsup_{\epsilon \downarrow 0}$  replacing  $\sup_{\varepsilon \in (0,1)}$ .

PROOF OF PROPOSITION 4.1. Throughout the proof, we write  $\mathbf{E}_x = \mathbf{E}_x^{\varepsilon,\infty}$  and omit the specification of  $\Pi_{\varepsilon}$ . For t > 0, by (4.6) and the Taylor expansion of the exponential function,

(A.3) 
$$P_t^{\varepsilon,\beta} f(x) = P_t^{\varepsilon,\infty} f(x) + \sum_{k=1}^{\infty} \frac{(-\varepsilon^{\beta-1})^k}{k!} \mathbf{E}_x \bigg[ f(X_t^{\varepsilon,\infty}) \bigg( \int_0^t V_\varepsilon(X_r^{\varepsilon,\infty}) \, \mathrm{d}r \bigg)^k \bigg],$$

which, by expanding the powers of the integral and by the Markov property, reads as

(A.4) 
$$P_t^{\varepsilon,\beta} f(x) = P_t^{\varepsilon,\infty} f(x) - \int_0^t \sum_{z \in \partial \Omega_\varepsilon} p_r^{\varepsilon,\infty}(x,z) \left( \varepsilon^{\beta-1} V_\varepsilon(z) P_{t-r}^{\varepsilon,\beta} f(z) \right) \mathrm{d}r.$$

Hence,

(A.5)  
$$\begin{aligned} |P_t^{\varepsilon,\beta} f(x) - P_t^{\varepsilon,\beta} f(y)| \\ &\leq |P_t^{\varepsilon,\infty} f(x) - P_t^{\varepsilon,\infty} f(y)| \\ &+ \Big| \int_0^t \sum_{z \in \partial \Omega_{\varepsilon}} (p_r^{\varepsilon,\infty}(x,z) - p_r^{\varepsilon,\infty}(y,z)) (\varepsilon^{\beta-1} V_{\varepsilon}(z) P_{t-r}^{\varepsilon,\beta} f(z)) \, \mathrm{d}r \Big|. \end{aligned}$$

Of the two terms on the right-hand side above, the desired equicontinuity of the first one is known, see (4.11). In order to prove the equicontinuity of the second term in (A.5), for all  $t_* \in (0, t \land 1]$ , and  $x, y \in \Omega_{\varepsilon}, |x - y| < \delta$ , we have that

(A.6)  

$$\begin{aligned} \left| \int_{0}^{t} \sum_{z \in \partial \Omega_{\varepsilon}} \left( p_{r}^{\varepsilon,\infty}(x,z) - p_{r}^{\varepsilon,\infty}(y,z) \right) \left( \varepsilon^{\beta-1} V_{\varepsilon}(z) P_{t-r}^{\varepsilon,\beta} f(z) \right) \mathrm{d}r \right| \\ & \leq 2 \| f \|_{\mathcal{C}(\overline{\Omega})} \sup_{x \in \Omega_{\varepsilon}} \int_{0}^{t_{*}} \sum_{z \in \partial \Omega_{\varepsilon}} p_{r}^{\varepsilon,\infty}(x,z) \varepsilon^{\beta-1} V_{\varepsilon}(z) P_{t-r}^{\varepsilon,\beta} \mathbb{1}_{\Omega_{\varepsilon}}(z) \mathrm{d}r \\ & + C \| f \|_{\mathcal{C}(\overline{\Omega})} t_{*}^{-(b+d)/2} \delta^{a} \int_{t_{*}}^{t} \left( \varepsilon^{d} \sum_{z \in \partial \Omega_{\varepsilon}} \varepsilon^{\beta-1} V_{\varepsilon}(z) P_{t-r}^{\varepsilon,\beta} \mathbb{1}_{\Omega_{\varepsilon}}(z) \right) \mathrm{d}r, \\ & =: I_{\varepsilon,\beta,t_{*},t} + J_{\varepsilon,\beta,\delta,t_{*},t}, \end{aligned}$$

where to get the second expression we used (4.5). (Recall that the positive constants *a*, *b*, and *C* depend only on  $\Omega \subset \mathbb{R}^d$ ). Let us estimate the second term on the right-hand side of (A.6): by the symmetry of  $P_{t-r}^{\varepsilon,\beta}$  in  $L^2(\Omega_{\varepsilon})$  and (4.9),

$$\int_{t_*}^t \left( \varepsilon^d \sum_{z \in \partial \Omega_{\varepsilon}} \varepsilon^{\beta - 1} V_{\varepsilon}(z) P_{t-r}^{\varepsilon, \beta} \mathbb{1}_{\Omega_{\varepsilon}}(z) \right) dr$$
  
=  $\varepsilon^d \sum_{x \in \Omega_{\varepsilon}} \int_0^{t-t_*} \mathbf{E}_x \left[ \varepsilon^{\beta - 1} V_{\varepsilon}(X_r^{\varepsilon, \infty}) \exp\left( -\varepsilon^{\beta - 1} \int_0^r V_{\varepsilon}(X_s^{\varepsilon, \infty}) ds \right) \right] dr \le \mu_{\varepsilon}(\Omega_{\varepsilon}).$ 

It is therefore clear that, for every  $t_* > 0$ , the sequence  $\sup_{\varepsilon,\beta,t} J_{\varepsilon,\beta,\delta,t_*,t} \to 0$  as  $\delta \to 0$ . We are therefore left to show that

(A.7) 
$$\lim_{t_*\downarrow 0} \limsup_{\varepsilon\downarrow 0} \sup_{t\geq t_0} \sup_{\beta\in\mathbb{R}} I_{\varepsilon,\beta,t_*,t} = 0, \quad t_0 > 0.$$

For this purpose, we fix  $\varepsilon \in (0, 1)$ ,  $t \ge 0$ , and  $\varrho \ge 1$ , and split the supremum over  $\beta \in \mathbb{R}$  as

(A.8) 
$$\sup_{\beta \in \mathbb{R}} I_{\varepsilon,\beta,t_*,t} = \max \left\{ \sup_{\substack{\beta \in \mathbb{R} \\ \varepsilon^{\beta-1} \le \varrho}} I_{\varepsilon,\beta,t_*,t}, \sup_{\substack{\beta \in \mathbb{R} \\ \varepsilon^{\beta-1} > \varrho}} I_{\varepsilon,\beta,t_*,t} \right\}.$$

By  $P_{t-r}^{\varepsilon,\beta}\mathbb{1}_{\Omega_{\varepsilon}} \leq 1$  and (4.10), we can then estimate the first supremum in (A.8) as

$$\sup_{t \ge 0} \sup_{\substack{\beta \in \mathbb{R} \\ \varepsilon^{\beta - 1} \le \varrho}} I_{\varepsilon, \beta, t_*, t} \le C \varrho t_*^{1/2}.$$

Note that, since, for  $\beta \ge 1$ , we have  $\varepsilon^{\beta-1} \le 1 \le \varrho$  for all  $\varepsilon \in (0, 1)$ , the latter estimate and (A.6) with  $t = t_*$  suffice to prove (4.12) (note that  $J_{\varepsilon,\beta,\delta,t,t} = 0$ ). Hence, thanks to (4.12), all the arguments in Section 5.1–5.2 carry through, ensuring the validity of Theorem 3.1 for all  $\beta \ge 1$ , as well as

(A.9) 
$$\lim_{\varepsilon \downarrow 0} \sup_{t \ge 0} \sup_{x \in \Omega_{\varepsilon}} \left| \mathbf{E}_{x} \left[ \exp \left( -\varrho \int_{0}^{t} V_{\varepsilon} (X_{s}^{\varepsilon, \infty}) \, \mathrm{d}s \right) \right] - P_{t}^{\varrho} \mathbb{1}_{\Omega}(x) \right| = 0.$$

(The above claim holds with the supremum over  $t \ge 0$  by Thm 3.1 and Corollary 5.4.)

Now we turn our attention to the regime  $\beta < 1$  and to the second supremum on the righthand side of (A.8). Note that by monotonicity of  $t \mapsto P_{t-r}^{\varepsilon,\beta} \mathbb{1}_{\Omega_{\varepsilon}}(z)$ , we have  $I_{\varepsilon,\beta,t_*,t} \leq I_{\varepsilon,\beta,t_*,t_0}$ for  $t \geq t_0$ . By the Markov property, (4.6), and Tonelli's theorem, we get, for all  $x \in \Omega_{\varepsilon}$  and  $t_* \in (0, t_0 \land 1]$ ,

$$\begin{split} &\int_{0}^{t_{*}} \sum_{z \in \partial \Omega_{\varepsilon}} p_{r}^{\varepsilon,\infty}(x,z) \, \varepsilon^{\beta-1} \, V_{\varepsilon}(z) \, P_{t_{0}-r}^{\varepsilon,\beta} \mathbb{1}_{\Omega_{\varepsilon}}(z) \, \mathrm{d}r \\ &= \int_{0}^{t_{*}} \mathbf{E}_{x} \bigg[ \varepsilon^{\beta-1} \, V_{\varepsilon}(X_{r}^{\varepsilon,\infty}) \, \mathbf{E}_{X_{r}^{\varepsilon,\infty}} \bigg[ \exp \bigg( -\varepsilon^{\beta-1} \int_{0}^{t_{0}-r} V_{\varepsilon}(X_{s}^{\varepsilon,\infty}) \, \mathrm{d}s \bigg) \bigg] \bigg] \mathrm{d}r \\ &= \int_{0}^{t_{*}} \mathbf{E}_{x} \bigg[ \varepsilon^{\beta-1} \, V_{\varepsilon}(X_{r}^{\varepsilon,\infty}) \exp \bigg( -\varepsilon^{\beta-1} \int_{r}^{t_{0}} V_{\varepsilon}(X_{s}^{\varepsilon,\infty}) \, \mathrm{d}s \bigg) \bigg] \mathrm{d}r \\ &= \mathbf{E}_{x} \bigg[ \bigg\{ \int_{0}^{t_{*}} \frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}r} \exp \bigg( \varepsilon^{\beta-1} \int_{0}^{r} V_{\varepsilon}(X_{s}^{\varepsilon,\infty}) \, \mathrm{d}s \bigg) \, \mathrm{d}r \bigg\} \exp \bigg( -\varepsilon^{\beta-1} \int_{0}^{t_{0}} V_{\varepsilon}(X_{s}^{\varepsilon,\infty}) \, \mathrm{d}s \bigg) \bigg] \\ &= \mathbf{E}_{x} \bigg[ \exp \bigg( -\varepsilon^{\beta-1} \int_{t_{*}}^{t_{0}} V_{\varepsilon}(X_{s}^{\varepsilon,\infty}) \, \mathrm{d}s \bigg) \bigg( 1 - \exp \bigg( -\varepsilon^{\beta-1} \int_{0}^{t_{*}} V_{\varepsilon}(X_{s}^{\varepsilon,\infty}) \, \mathrm{d}s \bigg) \bigg) \bigg]. \end{split}$$

For  $\gamma > 0$ , define  $\Omega_{\varepsilon}^{\gamma} := \{x \in \Omega_{\varepsilon} : \operatorname{dist}(x, \partial \Omega) \le \gamma\}$ . Then, by the exit-time estimate (4.4) and the above identity, we get, for all  $t_* \in (0, t_0 \land 1)$ , for some  $C = C(f) < \infty$ ,

$$\sup_{\substack{\beta \in \mathbb{R} \\ \varepsilon^{\beta-1} > \varrho}} I_{\varepsilon,\beta,t_*,t_0} \le C \bigg( \sup_{x \in \Omega_{\varepsilon}^{\gamma}} \mathbf{E}_x \bigg[ \exp\bigg( -\varrho \int_{t_*}^{t_0} V_{\varepsilon}(X_s^{\varepsilon,\infty}) \, \mathrm{d}s \bigg) \bigg] + \exp\bigg( -\frac{C'\gamma}{t_*^{1/2} \vee \varepsilon} \bigg) \bigg).$$

Taking first the limsup in  $\varepsilon \to 0$  and then in  $t_* \to 0$ , we have, for all  $\varrho \ge 1$ ,  $\gamma > 0$  and  $t_0 > 0$ ,

(A.10) 
$$\limsup_{t_* \downarrow 0} \limsup_{\varepsilon \downarrow 0} \sup_{\substack{\beta \in \mathbb{R} \\ \varepsilon^{\beta-1} > \varrho}} I_{\varepsilon,\beta,t_*,t_0} \leq \limsup_{t_* \downarrow 0} \limsup_{\varepsilon \downarrow 0} K_{\varepsilon,t_*,\varrho,\gamma,t_0},$$

where we defined the quantity

$$K_{\varepsilon,t_*,\varrho,\gamma,t_0} := \sup_{x \in \Omega_{\varepsilon}^{\gamma}} \mathbf{E}_x \bigg[ \exp \bigg( -\varrho \int_{t_*}^{t_0} V_{\varepsilon}(X_s^{\varepsilon,\infty}) \, \mathrm{d}s \bigg) \bigg].$$

We now estimate this quantity. By the Markov property and the triangle inequality, we have

(A.11)  

$$K_{\varepsilon,t_{*},\varrho,\gamma,t_{0}} \leq \sup_{x \in \Omega_{\varepsilon}^{\gamma}} \sum_{y \in \Omega_{\varepsilon}} p_{t_{*}}^{\varepsilon,\infty}(x,y) P_{t_{0}-t_{*}}^{\varrho} \mathbb{1}_{\Omega}(y) + \sup_{y \in \Omega_{\varepsilon}} \left| \mathbf{E}_{y} \left[ \exp\left(-\varrho \int_{0}^{t_{0}-t_{*}} V_{\varepsilon}(X_{s}^{\varepsilon,\infty}) \,\mathrm{d}s\right) \right] - P_{t_{0}-t_{*}}^{\varrho} \mathbb{1}_{\Omega}(y) \right|.$$

For fixed  $t_* > 0$ ,  $\rho \ge 1$ , and  $\gamma > 0$ , by taking  $\varepsilon \to 0$ , the local CLT for  $p_{t_*}^{\varepsilon,\infty}(x, y)$  (see Remark 5.3) and the uniform convergence of  $\rho$ -Robin semigroups (A.9) yield

(A.12) 
$$\limsup_{\varepsilon \downarrow 0} K_{\varepsilon,t_*,\varrho,\gamma,t_0} \le \sup_{x \in \Omega^{2\gamma}} \int_{\Omega} p_{t_*}(x,y) P_{t_0-t_*}^{\varrho} \mathbb{1}_{\Omega}(y) \, \mathrm{d}y$$

We now observe that the strong continuity of the  $\rho$ -Robin semigroup implies

(A.13) 
$$\limsup_{t_* \downarrow 0} \sup_{x \in \Omega^{2\gamma}} \int_{\Omega} p_{t_*}(x, y) P_{t_0 - t_*}^{\varrho} \mathbb{1}_{\Omega}(y) \, \mathrm{d}y = \sup_{x \in \Omega^{2\gamma}} P_{t_0}^{\varrho} \mathbb{1}_{\Omega}(x).$$

We continue the estimate for a given  $x \in \Omega^{2\gamma}$ , for every  $s \in (0, t_0/2)$ , as

(A.14)  

$$P_{t_{0}}^{\varrho} \mathbb{1}_{\Omega}(x) \leq \int_{\Omega} p_{s}^{\varrho}(x, y) \left| \left( P_{t_{0}-s}^{\varrho} - P_{t_{0}-s}^{\mathrm{D}} \right) \mathbb{1}_{\Omega}(y) \right| \mathrm{d}y + P_{s}^{\varrho} P_{t_{0}-s}^{\mathrm{D}} \mathbb{1}_{\Omega}(x) \\ \leq \sqrt{p_{2s}^{\varrho}(x, x)} \sup_{r \geq 0} \left\| P_{r}^{\varrho} \mathbb{1}_{\Omega} - P_{r}^{\mathrm{D}} \mathbb{1}_{\Omega} \right\|_{L^{2}(\Omega)} + P_{s}^{\varrho} P_{t_{0}-s}^{\mathrm{D}} \mathbb{1}_{\Omega}(x) \\ \leq \sqrt{p_{2s}^{\mathrm{N}}(x, x)} \sup_{r \geq 0} \left\| P_{r}^{\varrho} \mathbb{1}_{\Omega} - P_{r}^{\mathrm{D}} \mathbb{1}_{\Omega} \right\|_{L^{2}(\Omega)} + P_{s}^{\mathrm{N}} P_{t_{0}-s}^{\mathrm{D}} \mathbb{1}_{\Omega}(x),$$

where in the second-to-last step we used the Cauchy–Schwartz inequality, while in the last step we employed the monotonicity of semigroups (Lemma A.1). In conclusion, Lemma A.3 yields

(A.15) 
$$\limsup_{\varrho \to \infty} \sup_{x \in \Omega^{2\gamma}} \sqrt{P_{2s}^{\mathbb{N}}(x,x)} \sup_{r \ge 0} \left\| P_r^{\varrho} \mathbb{1}_{\Omega} - P_r^{\mathbb{D}} \mathbb{1}_{\Omega} \right\|_{L^2(\Omega)} = 0, \quad s \in (0, t_0/2),$$

while  $P_{t_0}^{\mathrm{D}} \mathbb{1}_{\Omega} \in \mathcal{C}_0(\Omega)$  ensures that

(A.16) 
$$\lim_{s \downarrow 0} \limsup_{\gamma \downarrow 0} \sup_{x \in \Omega^{2\gamma}} P_s^{\mathrm{N}} P_{t_0 - s}^{\mathrm{D}} \mathbb{1}_{\Omega}(x) = \sup_{x \in \partial \Omega} P_{t_0}^{\mathrm{D}} \mathbb{1}_{\Omega}(x) = 0.$$

Collecting all the estimates in (A.11), (A.12), (A.13), and (A.14), we obtain that

$$\lim_{\gamma \downarrow 0} \limsup_{\varrho \to \infty} \limsup_{t_* \downarrow 0} \limsup_{\varepsilon \downarrow 0} K_{\varepsilon, t_*, \varrho, \gamma, t_0} = 0, \quad t_0 > 0,$$

which, together with (A.10), shows the sought claim (A.7), and thus concludes the proof of the proposition.  $\Box$ 

**A.3. Equivalence of convergences.** Theorem A.8—which is instrumental to the proof of Theorem 3.1—is the main result of this section. In what follows, we make use of the general framework of [53], and in particular of the notion of convergence of Hilbert spaces, bounded operators, and quadratic forms, in the sense of [53] with respect to the pair ( $C^{\partial}$ ,  $\Pi_{\varepsilon}$ ).

A.3.1. *Definitions of convergences*. We start by recalling the main definitions of convergences, specialized to our setting.

*Kuwae–Shioya convergence.* We refer to [53] for the details of this construction. Everywhere in the following, we assume that  $\gamma \in (0, 1)$ . Let  $(f_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon}$ , with  $f_{\varepsilon} \in L^2(\Omega_{\varepsilon})$ , and  $f \in L^2(\Omega)$ .

DEFINITION A.5 (Kuwae–Shioya convergences). We say that  $(f_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon}$ :

• (strongly) KS-converges (with respect to the pair  $(\mathcal{C}^{\partial}, \Pi_{\varepsilon})$ ) to f if there exists  $(\tilde{f}_{\gamma})_{\gamma} \subset \mathcal{C}^{\partial}$  so that

(A.17) 
$$\lim_{\gamma \downarrow 0} \|\tilde{f}_{\gamma} - f\|_{L^{2}(\Omega)} = 0, \quad \lim_{\gamma \downarrow 0} \limsup_{\varepsilon \downarrow 0} \|\Pi_{\varepsilon} \tilde{f}_{\gamma} - f_{\varepsilon}\|_{L^{2}(\Omega_{\varepsilon})} = 0.$$

Write  $f_{\varepsilon} \xrightarrow{\mathcal{C}^{\partial}, \Pi_{\varepsilon}} f$ .

• weakly KS-converges to f if  $\lim_{\epsilon \downarrow 0} \langle f_{\epsilon} | g_{\epsilon} \rangle_{L^{2}(\Omega_{\epsilon})} = \langle f | g \rangle_{L^{2}(\Omega)}$  for every  $(g_{\epsilon})_{\epsilon}$ , with  $g_{\epsilon} \in L^{2}(\Omega_{\epsilon})$ , strongly KS-convergent to  $g \in L^{2}(\Omega)$ . Write  $f_{\epsilon} \xrightarrow{\mathcal{C}^{\partial}, \Pi_{\epsilon}} f$ .

Further let  $(B_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon}$ , with  $B_{\varepsilon}: L^2(\Omega_{\varepsilon}) \to L^2(\Omega_{\varepsilon})$ , and  $B: L^2(\Omega) \to L^2(\Omega)$  be bounded operators. We say that  $(B_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon}$ :

- (strongly) KS-converges to B if  $B_{\varepsilon} f_{\varepsilon} \xrightarrow{\mathcal{C}^{\partial}, \Pi_{\varepsilon}} Bf$  for every  $f_{\varepsilon} \xrightarrow{\mathcal{C}^{\partial}, \Pi_{\varepsilon}} f$ . Write  $B_{\varepsilon} \xrightarrow{\mathcal{C}^{\partial}, \Pi_{\varepsilon}} B$ ;
- compactly KS-converges to B if  $B_{\varepsilon} f_{\varepsilon} \xrightarrow{\mathcal{C}^{\partial}, \Pi_{\varepsilon}} Bf$  for every  $f_{\varepsilon} \xrightarrow{\mathcal{C}^{\partial}, \Pi_{\varepsilon}} f$ . Write  $B_{\varepsilon} \xrightarrow{\mathcal{C}^{\partial}, \Pi_{\varepsilon}} B$ .

Finally, let  $(F_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon}$ , with  $F_{\varepsilon}: L^2(\Omega_{\varepsilon}) \to [0, +\infty]$ , and  $F: L^2(\Omega) \to [0, +\infty]$  be nonnegative functionals. We say that  $F_{\varepsilon}:$ 

• KS-Mosco- (KSM-)converges to F if

$$f_{\varepsilon} \xrightarrow{\mathcal{C}^{\partial}, \Pi_{\varepsilon}} f \implies F(f) \leq \liminf_{\varepsilon \downarrow 0} F_{\varepsilon}(f_{\varepsilon});$$

 $\forall f \in L^2(\Omega) \quad \exists (f_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon} : f_{\varepsilon} \xrightarrow{\mathcal{C}^{\partial}, \Pi_{\varepsilon}} f \quad \text{and} \quad \lim_{\varepsilon \downarrow 0} F_{\varepsilon}(f_{\varepsilon}) = F(f).$ 

Since no confusion may arise, we write as well  $F_{\varepsilon} \xrightarrow{\mathcal{C}^{\partial}, \Pi_{\varepsilon}} F$ .

Direct convergence. For  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  denote now by  $Q_{\varepsilon}(x)$  the *d*-hypercube  $x + [0, \varepsilon)^d$  of side-length  $\varepsilon$  with lexicographically lowest corner x. Further define an isometric operator  $\iota_{\varepsilon} : L^2(\Omega_{\varepsilon}) \to L^2(\Omega)$  by

$$u_{\varepsilon} \colon f_{\varepsilon} \longmapsto \sum_{x \in \Omega_{\varepsilon}} f_{\varepsilon}(x) \, \mathbb{1}_{Q_{\varepsilon}(x) \cap \Omega},$$

and denote by  $\mathcal{Q}_{\varepsilon} \colon L^2(\Omega) \to L^2(\Omega_{\varepsilon})$  its adjoint operator. For  $F_{\varepsilon} \colon L^2(\Omega_{\varepsilon}) \to [0, +\infty]$  set now

$$(\iota_{\varepsilon*}F_{\varepsilon})(f) := \begin{cases} F_{\varepsilon}(\mathcal{Q}_{\varepsilon}f) & \text{if } f = \iota_{\varepsilon}\mathcal{Q}_{\varepsilon}f, \\ +\infty & \text{otherwise.} \end{cases}$$

The following notion of convergence describes the "direct-limit" point of view for discretizations, commonly adopted in the literature, see, for example, [1, 34].

DEFINITION A.6 (Direct convergences). Let  $(f_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon}$ , with  $f_{\varepsilon} \in L^2(\Omega_{\varepsilon})$ , and  $f \in L^2(\Omega)$ . We say that  $(f_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon}$ :

• (strongly) d-converges to f if  $\lim_{\varepsilon \downarrow 0} \|\iota_{\varepsilon} f_{\varepsilon} - f\|_{L^{2}(\Omega)} = 0$ . Write  $f_{\varepsilon} \xrightarrow{\iota_{\varepsilon}} f$ .

Further, let  $(F_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon}$ , with  $F_{\varepsilon}: L^2(\Omega_{\varepsilon}) \to [0, +\infty]$ , and  $F: L^2(\Omega) \to [0, +\infty]$  be nonnegative functionals. We say that  $F_{\varepsilon}$ :

• Mosco d-converges to F if  $\iota_{\varepsilon*}F_{\varepsilon}$  Mosco converges to F on  $L^2(\Omega)$  in the usual sense. Write  $F_{\varepsilon} \stackrel{\iota_{\varepsilon}}{\to} F$ .

Straightforward manipulations of the above definitions show that these notions of convergence are in fact equivalent.

**PROPOSITION A.7.** With the notation established above, we have that:

- $f_{\varepsilon} \xrightarrow{\mathcal{C}^{\partial}, \Pi_{\varepsilon}} f$  if and only if  $f_{\varepsilon} \xrightarrow{\iota_{\varepsilon}} f$ ;
- $F_{\varepsilon} \xrightarrow{\mathcal{C}^{\partial}, \Pi_{\varepsilon}} F$  if and only if  $F_{\varepsilon} \xrightarrow{\iota_{\varepsilon}} F$ .

A.3.2. *Main result.* Let  $(B, \mathcal{D}(B))$  be an unbounded operator on some Banach space. Recall that a linear space  $\mathcal{S} \subset \mathcal{D}(B)$  is a *core* for  $(B, \mathcal{D}(B))$  if it is dense in  $\mathcal{D}(B)$  in the *B*-graph norm  $||v||_B := ||v|| + ||Bv||$  for  $v \in \mathcal{D}(B)$ .

The proof of the following theorem is the content of Section A.3.3 below.

THEOREM A.8 (Equivalence of convergences). Let  $S^{\partial,c}$  be any core for  $(\Delta^{\partial,c},$  $\mathscr{D}(\Delta^{\partial,c})$ ). The following assertions are equivalent:

 $(a_1)$  the assertion of Theorem 3.1;

(a1) the assertion of Theorem 5.1, (a2) convergence of  $\mathcal{C}^{\partial}$ -semigroups:  $P_t^{\varepsilon,\beta}\Pi_{\varepsilon}f \to P_t^{\partial,c}f$  for each  $f \in \mathcal{C}^{\partial}$  for each  $t \ge 0$ ; (a3) graph-convergence of  $\mathcal{C}^{\partial}$ -generators: for each  $f \in \mathcal{S}^{\partial,c}$  there exists  $f_{\varepsilon} \in \mathcal{D}(A^{\varepsilon,\beta})$ with  $f_{\varepsilon} \to f$  and  $A^{\varepsilon,\beta}f_{\varepsilon} \to \Delta^{\partial,c}f$ ; (a4) convergence of forms:  $\mathcal{E}^{\varepsilon,\beta} \to \mathcal{E}^{\partial}$  compactly;

(a5) convergence of  $L^2$ -semigroups:  $P_t^{\varepsilon,\beta} \to P_t^{\partial}$  compactly for every t > 0; (a6) convergence of  $L^2$ -resolvents  $R_{\zeta}^{\varepsilon,\beta} \to R_{\zeta}^{\partial}$  compactly for either some or every  $\zeta > 0$ .

Finally, if either of the above convergences holds, then

 $(b_1)$  graph-convergence of  $L^2$ -generators: the strong Kuwae–Shioya-graph limit of  $A^{\varepsilon,\beta}$ *coincides with*  $\Delta^{\partial}$ ;

(b<sub>2</sub>) spectral convergence: for every  $n \in \mathbb{N}_0$ , denote by  $\lambda_n^{\varepsilon,\beta}$  the nth eigenvalue of  $-A^{\varepsilon,\beta}$ indexed with multiplicity, and set  $\lambda_n^{\varepsilon,\beta} := +\infty$  for  $n \ge \dim L^2(\Omega_{\varepsilon})$ . Further let  $\lambda_n^{\partial}$  be the  $n^{th}$  eigenvalue of  $(-\Delta^{\partial}, \mathscr{D}(-\Delta^{\partial}))$  indexed with multiplicity. Then,

$$\lim_{\varepsilon \downarrow 0} \lambda_n^{\varepsilon,\beta} = \lambda_n^{\partial}, \quad n \in \mathbb{N}_0.$$

For an example of a suitable core  $S^{\partial} = S^{\partial,c}$ , see Proposition 3.12. Finally, since Theorem 3.1 establishes  $(a_1)$  above, combining it with Theorem A.8 shows that all assertions  $(a_1)$ - $(a_6)$ , and  $(b_1)$ ,  $(b_2)$  hold.

A.3.3. Proof of Theorem A.8. The equivalence of  $(a_1)-(a_3)$  is [30], Theorem I.6.1. The equivalence of  $(a_4)$ - $(a_6)$  is [53], Theorem 2.4. The implication  $(a_4) \implies (b_1)$  follows from [53], Theorem 2.5. Since  $L^2(\Omega_{\varepsilon})$  is finite-dimensional, the operator  $R_{\varepsilon}^{\varepsilon,\beta}$  :=  $(\zeta - A^{\varepsilon,\beta})^{-1}$  is compact for every  $\zeta > 0$ . As a consequence, the implication  $(a_4) \implies z = 0$  $(b_2)$  follows from [53], Corollary 2.5.

Thus, it remains to show the following.

**PROPOSITION A.9.** Assertion  $(a_2)$  is equivalent to assertion  $(a_5)$ .

**PROOF.** Concerning the implication  $(a_2) \implies (a_5)$ , we show that  $(a_2)$  implies the strong KS-convergence  $P_t^{\varepsilon,\beta} \xrightarrow{\mathcal{C}^{\partial}, \Pi_{\varepsilon}} P_t^{\partial}$ , and that the forms  $(\mathcal{E}^{\varepsilon,\beta}, \mathcal{D}(\mathcal{E}^{\varepsilon,\beta}))$  verify the definition [53], Definition 2.13, of asymptotic compactness. The conclusion then follows from [53], Theorem 2.4.

Strong KS-convergence of semigroups. Let  $(f_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon}$ , with  $f_{\varepsilon} \in L^2(\Omega_{\varepsilon})$ , be strongly KSconvergent to  $f \in L^2(\Omega)$ . We show that  $P_t^{\varepsilon,\beta} f_\varepsilon \xrightarrow{\mathcal{C}^\partial, \Pi_\varepsilon} P_t^\partial f$ . By assumption, there exists  $(\tilde{f}_\gamma)_\gamma$  as in (A.17). Set  $\tilde{g}_\gamma := P_t^\partial \tilde{f}_\gamma$ . Since  $\tilde{f}_\gamma \in \mathcal{C}^\partial$  by definition, we have that  $\tilde{g}_\gamma =$  $P_t^{\partial,c} \tilde{f}_{\nu} \in \mathcal{C}^{\partial}$  by (A.2). Thus,  $\Pi_{\varepsilon} \tilde{g}_{\nu}$  is well defined, and we may estimate

$$\begin{aligned} \|\Pi_{\varepsilon}\tilde{g}_{\gamma} - P_{t}^{\varepsilon,\rho}f_{\varepsilon}\|_{L^{2}(\Omega_{\varepsilon})} \\ &\leq \|\Pi_{\varepsilon}P_{t}^{\partial,c}\tilde{f}_{\gamma} - P_{t}^{\varepsilon,\beta}\Pi_{\varepsilon}\tilde{f}_{\gamma}\|_{L^{2}(\Omega_{\varepsilon})} + \|P_{t}^{\varepsilon,\beta}\Pi_{\varepsilon}\tilde{f}_{\gamma} - P_{t}^{\varepsilon,\beta}f_{\varepsilon}\|_{L^{2}(\Omega_{\varepsilon})} \end{aligned}$$

$$\leq \sqrt{\mu_{\varepsilon}(\Omega_{\varepsilon})} \| \Pi_{\varepsilon} P_{t}^{\partial,c} \tilde{f}_{\gamma} - P_{t}^{\varepsilon,\beta} \Pi_{\varepsilon} \tilde{f}_{\gamma} \|_{L^{\infty}(\Omega_{\varepsilon})} + \| P_{t}^{\varepsilon,\beta} \|_{L^{2}(\Omega_{\varepsilon}) \to L^{2}(\Omega_{\varepsilon})} \| \Pi_{\varepsilon} \tilde{f}_{\gamma} - f_{\varepsilon} \|_{L^{2}(\Omega_{\varepsilon})}.$$

Since  $\mu_{\varepsilon}(\Omega_{\varepsilon})$  is uniformly bounded by (2.2), the first term vanishes as  $\varepsilon \to 0$  by  $(a_2)$  for each fixed  $\gamma$ . Since  $P_t^{\varepsilon,\beta}$  is  $L^2(\Omega_{\varepsilon})$ -contracting, taking first  $\lim \sup_{\varepsilon \downarrow 0}$  and then  $\lim_{\gamma \downarrow 0}$ , the second term vanishes as well by (A.17). This verifies (A.17) with  $P_t^{\varepsilon,\beta} f_{\varepsilon}$  in place of  $f_{\varepsilon}$  and  $\tilde{g}_{\gamma}$  in place of  $\tilde{f}_{\gamma}$ , which concludes the assertion by definition of strong KS-convergence.

Asymptotic compactness. We need to verify that, if  $(f_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon}$ , with  $f_{\varepsilon} \in L^{2}(\Omega_{\varepsilon})$ , is such that (A.18)  $\limsup_{\varepsilon \downarrow 0} \mathcal{E}^{\varepsilon,\beta}(f_{\varepsilon}) + \|f_{\varepsilon}\|^{2}_{L^{2}(\Omega_{\varepsilon})} < \infty,$ 

then  $(f_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon}$  has a strongly KS-convergent subsequence. By Proposition A.7, we may equivalently verify that it has a strongly d-convergent subsequence. Since  $\mathcal{E}^{\varepsilon,\beta} \geq \mathcal{E}^{\varepsilon,\infty}$  for every  $\beta \in \mathbb{R}$ , it suffices to verify the conclusion assuming (A.18) with  $\beta = \infty$ . The case  $\beta = \infty$  is shown in [34], Proposition 6.5, choosing  $\Omega$  in [34] as a ball containing our domain  $\Omega$ , and A in [34] as our  $\Omega$ . We note that the assumption in [34], Definition 3.1(i), is satisfied since, in the notation of [34], we are choosing  $\overline{\mathfrak{m}} = \mu_{\Omega}$  in [34], eqn. (2.10), and  $U_{KL} \equiv 1$  in [34], eqn. (3.9).

Let us now turn to the implication  $(a_5) \implies (a_2)$ . Fix  $f \in C^{\partial}$ , and t > 0. It is readily seen that  $\Pi_{\varepsilon} f \xrightarrow{C^{\partial}, \Pi_{\varepsilon}} f$ . The assumption of  $(a_5)$  now implies that  $P_t^{\varepsilon, \beta} \Pi_{\varepsilon} f \xrightarrow{C^{\partial}, \Pi_{\varepsilon}} P_t^{\partial} f$  and the conclusion follows from the equicontinuity of  $P_t^{\varepsilon, \beta} \Pi_{\varepsilon} f$  shown in Proposition 4.1.  $\Box$ 

Acknowledgments. The authors are very grateful to Antonio Agresti for many useful conversations about boundary value problems in Lipschitz domains. The first named author wishes to thank Kazuhiro Kuwae for a useful discussion about the paper [53]. He is also grateful to Alessandra Faggionato, Lorenzo Bertini, and Giada Basile for fruitful conversations on the subject of this paper. The third named author is grateful to Patrícia Gonçalves for some fruitful conversations on an earlier draft of this paper, and to Claudio Landim for kindly pointing out the reference [54]. The authors wish to express their gratitude to three anonymous reviewers for their careful reading and very helpful suggestions.

**Funding.** The first author gratefully acknowledges funding by the Austrian Science Fund (FWF) grant F65, by the European Research Council (ERC, grant agreement No 716117, awarded to Prof. Dr. Jan Maas). He also gratefully acknowledges funding of his current position by the Austrian Science Fund (FWF) grant ESPRIT 208.

The second author gratefully acknowledges funding by the Hausdorff Center for Mathematics at the University of Bonn. Part of this work was completed while this author was a member of the Institute of Science and Technology Austria. He gratefully acknowledges funding of his position at that time by the Austrian Science Fund (FWF) grants F65 and W1245.

The third author gratefully acknowledges funding by the Lise Meitner fellowship, Austrian Science Fund (FWF): M3211. Part of this work was completed while funded by the European Union's Horizon 2020 research and innovation programme under the Marie-Skłodowska-Curie grant agreement No. 754411.

## REFERENCES

 ALICANDRO, R. and CICALESE, M. (2004). A general integral representation result for continuum limits of discrete energies with superlinear growth. SIAM J. Math. Anal. 36 1–37. MR2083851 https://doi.org/10.1137/S0036141003426471

- [2] AMBROSIO, L., CARLOTTO, A. and MASSACCESI, A. (2018). Lectures on Elliptic Partial Differential Equations. Appunti. Scuola Normale Superiore di Pisa (Nuova Serie) [Lecture Notes. Scuola Normale Superiore di Pisa (New Series)] 18. Edizioni della Normale, Pisa. MR3887613 https://doi.org/10.1007/ 978-88-7642-651-3
- [3] ARENDT, W., BATTY, C. J. K., HIEBER, M. and NEUBRANDER, F. (2011). Vector-Valued Laplace Transforms and Cauchy Problems, 2nd ed. Monographs in Mathematics 96. Springer, Basel. MR2798103 https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-0348-0087-7
- [4] ARENDT, W. and BÉNILAN, P. (1999). Wiener regularity and heat semigroups on spaces of continuous functions. In *Topics in Nonlinear Analysis. Progr. Nonlinear Differential Equations Appl.* 35 29–49. Birkhäuser, Basel. MR1724790
- [5] ARENDT, W. and WARMA, M. (2003). Dirichlet and Neumann boundary conditions: What is in between? J. Evol. Equ. 3 119–135. MR1977430 https://doi.org/10.1007/s000280300005
- [6] BALDASSO, R., MENEZES, O., NEUMANN, A. and SOUZA, R. R. (2017). Exclusion process with slow boundary. J. Stat. Phys. 167 1112–1142. MR3647054 https://doi.org/10.1007/s10955-017-1763-5
- [7] BASS, R. F. and HSU, P. (1991). Some potential theory for reflecting Brownian motion in Hölder and Lipschitz domains. Ann. Probab. 19 486–508. MR1106272
- [8] BEHRNDT, J., HASSI, S., DE SNOO, H. and WIETSMA, R. (2010). Monotone convergence theorems for semi-bounded operators and forms with applications. *Proc. Roy. Soc. Edinburgh Sect. A* 140 927–951. MR2726115 https://doi.org/10.1017/S030821050900078X
- BERTINI, L., DE SOLE, A., GABRIELLI, D., JONA-LASINIO, G. and LANDIM, C. (2015). Macroscopic fluctuation theory. *Rev. Modern Phys.* 87 593–636. MR3403268 https://doi.org/10.1103/RevModPhys. 87.593
- [10] BERTINI, L., GABRIELLI, D. and LEBOWITZ, J. L. (2005). Large deviations for a stochastic model of heat flow. J. Stat. Phys. 121 843–885. MR2192537 https://doi.org/10.1007/s10955-005-5527-2
- BIEGERT, M. (2003/04). The Neumann Laplacian on spaces of continuous functions. *Note Mat.* 22 65–74. MR2106574
- [12] BOULEY, A. and LANDIM, C. (2022). Thermodynamics of nonequilibrium driven diffusive systems in mild contact with boundary reservoirs. J. Stat. Phys. 188 Paper No. 19, 36. MR4443480 https://doi.org/10. 1007/s10955-022-02948-w
- [13] BOULICAUT, P. (1973/74). Convergence cylindrique et convergence étroite d'une suite de probabilités de Radon. Z. Wahrsch. Verw. Gebiete 28 43–52. MR0357725 https://doi.org/10.1007/BF00549293
- BREZIS, H. (2011). Functional Analysis, Sobolev Spaces and Partial Differential Equations. Universitext. Springer, New York. MR2759829
- BURDZY, K. and CHEN, Z.-Q. (2008). Discrete approximations to reflected Brownian motion. Ann. Probab. 36 698–727. MR2393994 https://doi.org/10.1214/009117907000000240
- [16] BURENKOV, V. I. (1998). Sobolev Spaces on Domains. Teubner-Texte zur Mathematik [Teubner Texts in Mathematics] 137. Teubner, Stuttgart. MR1622690 https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-663-11374-4
- [17] CARINCI, G., GIARDINÀ, C., GIBERTI, C. and REDIG, F. (2013). Duality for stochastic models of transport. J. Stat. Phys. 152 657–697. MR3092998 https://doi.org/10.1007/s10955-013-0786-9
- [18] CARINCI, G., GIARDINÀ, C. and REDIG, F. (2021). Consistent particle systems and duality. *Electron. J. Probab.* 26 Paper No. 125, 31. MR4320949 https://doi.org/10.1214/21-ejp684
- [19] CARLEN, E. A., KUSUOKA, S. and STROOCK, D. W. (1987). Upper bounds for symmetric Markov transition functions. Ann. Inst. Henri Poincaré Probab. Stat. 23 245–287. MR0898496
- [20] CHEN, Z.-Q. and FAN, W.-T. (2017). Hydrodynamic limits and propagation of chaos for interacting random walks in domains. Ann. Appl. Probab. 27 1299–1371. MR3678472 https://doi.org/10.1214/ 16-AAP1208
- [21] CHEN, Z. Q. (1992). Pseudo Jordan domains and reflecting Brownian motions. Probab. Theory Related Fields 94 271–280. MR1191110 https://doi.org/10.1007/BF01192446
- [22] DANERS, D. (2006). A Faber–Krahn inequality for Robin problems in any space dimension. Math. Ann. 335 767–785. MR2232016 https://doi.org/10.1007/s00208-006-0753-8
- [23] DAUTRAY, R. and LIONS, J.-L. (1990). Mathematical Analysis and Numerical Methods for Science and Technology. Vol. I–III. Springer, Berlin.
- [24] DAVIES, E. B. (1989). Heat Kernels and Spectral Theory. Cambridge Tracts in Mathematics 92. Cambridge Univ. Press, Cambridge. MR0990239 https://doi.org/10.1017/CBO9780511566158
- [25] DE MASI, A. and PRESUTTI, E. (1991). Mathematical Methods for Hydrodynamic Limits. Lecture Notes in Math. 1501. Springer, Berlin. MR1175626 https://doi.org/10.1007/BFb0086457
- [26] DERRIDA, B. (2011). Microscopic versus macroscopic approaches to non-equilibrium systems. J. Stat. Mech. Theory Exp. 1 P01030, 13. MR2770606 https://doi.org/10.1088/1742-5468/2011/01/p01030
- [27] DERRIDA, B., EVANS, M. R., HAKIM, V. and PASQUIER, V. (1993). Exact solution of a 1D asymmetric exclusion model using a matrix formulation. J. Phys. A 26 1493–1517. MR1219679

- [28] DERRIDA, B., HIRSCHBERG, O. and SADHU, T. (2021). Large deviations in the symmetric simple exclusion process with slow boundaries. J. Stat. Phys. 182 Paper No. 15, 13. MR4197416 https://doi.org/10. 1007/s10955-020-02680-3
- [29] DERRIDA, B., LEBOWITZ, J. L. and SPEER, E. R. (2002). Large deviation of the density profile in the steady state of the open symmetric simple exclusion process. J. Stat. Phys. 107 599–634. MR1898851 https://doi.org/10.1023/A:1014555927320
- [30] ETHIER, S. N. and KURTZ, T. G. (1986). Markov Processes: Characterization and Convergence. Wiley Series in Probability and Mathematical Statistics: Probability and Mathematical Statistics. Wiley, New York. MR0838085 https://doi.org/10.1002/9780470316658
- [31] EYINK, G., LEBOWITZ, J. L. and SPOHN, H. (1990). Hydrodynamics of stationary nonequilibrium states for some stochastic lattice gas models. *Comm. Math. Phys.* 132 253–283. MR1069212
- [32] FAN, W.-T. (2016). Discrete approximations to local times for reflected diffusions. *Electron. Commun. Probab.* 21 Paper No. 16, 12. MR3485385 https://doi.org/10.1214/16-ECP4694
- [33] FLOREANI, S., REDIG, F. and SAU, F. (2022). Orthogonal polynomial duality of boundary driven particle systems and non-equilibrium correlations. Ann. Inst. Henri Poincaré Probab. Stat. 58 220–247. MR4374677 https://doi.org/10.1214/21-aihp1163
- [34] FORKERT, D., MAAS, J. and PORTINALE, L. (2022). Evolutionary Γ-convergence of entropic gradient flow structures for Fokker–Planck equations in multiple dimensions. SIAM J. Math. Anal. 54 4297–4333. MR4452956 https://doi.org/10.1137/21M1410968
- [35] FRANCESCHINI, C., GONÇALVES, P. and SAU, F. (2022). Symmetric inclusion process with slow boundary: Hydrodynamics and hydrostatics. *Bernoulli* 28 1340–1381. MR4388941 https://doi.org/10.3150/ 21-bej1390
- [36] FRANCO, T., GONÇALVES, P. and NEUMANN, A. (2015). Phase transition of a heat equation with Robin's boundary conditions and exclusion process. *Trans. Amer. Math. Soc.* 367 6131–6158. MR3356932 https://doi.org/10.1090/S0002-9947-2014-06260-0
- [37] FRASSEK, R. and GIARDINÀ, C. (2022). Exact solution of an integrable non-equilibrium particle system. J. Math. Phys. 63 Paper No. 103301, 35. MR4493574 https://doi.org/10.1063/5.0086715
- [38] FRASSEK, R., GIARDINÀ, C. and KURCHAN, J. (2020). Duality and hidden equilibrium in transport models. SciPost Phys. 9 Paper No. 054, 18. MR4216486 https://doi.org/10.21468/scipostphys.9.4.054
- [39] FUKUSHIMA, M. and TOMISAKI, M. (1996). Construction and decomposition of reflecting diffusions on Lipschitz domains with Hölder cusps. *Probab. Theory Related Fields* 106 521–557. MR1421991 https://doi.org/10.1007/s004400050074
- [40] GAGLIARDO, E. (1957). Caratterizzazioni delle tracce sulla frontiera relative ad alcune classi di funzioni in n variabili. *Rend. Semin. Mat. Univ. Padova* 27 284–305. MR0102739
- [41] GANTERT, N., NESTORIDI, E. and SCHMID, D. (2023). Mixing times for the simple exclusion process with open boundaries. Ann. Appl. Probab. 33 972–1012. MR4564424 https://doi.org/10.1214/22-aap1839
- [42] GONÇALVES, P. (2019). Hydrodynamics for symmetric exclusion in contact with reservoirs. In Stochastic Dynamics Out of Equilibrium. Springer Proc. Math. Stat. 282 137–205. Springer, Cham. MR3986064 https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-15096-9\_4
- [43] GONÇALVES, P., JARA, M., MARINHO, R. and MENEZES, O. (2021). Sharp convergence to equilibrium for the SSEP with reservoirs. Available at arXiv:2110.06353.
- [44] GRISVARD, P. (1985). *Elliptic Problems in Nonsmooth Domains. Monographs and Studies in Mathematics* 24. Pitman, Boston, MA. MR0775683
- [45] HEMPEL, R., SECO, L. A. and SIMON, B. (1991). The essential spectrum of Neumann Laplacians on some bounded singular domains. J. Funct. Anal. 102 448–483. MR1140635 https://doi.org/10.1016/ 0022-1236(91)90130-W
- [46] JERISON, D. and KENIG, C. E. (1995). The inhomogeneous Dirichlet problem in Lipschitz domains. J. Funct. Anal. 130 161–219. MR1331981 https://doi.org/10.1006/jfan.1995.1067
- [47] JI, L. and WEBER, A. (2015). The L<sup>p</sup> spectrum and heat dynamics of locally symmetric spaces of higher rank. Ergodic Theory Dynam. Systems 35 1524–1545. MR3365732 https://doi.org/10.1017/etds.2014.3
- [48] KALLENBERG, O. (2017). Random Measures, Theory and Applications. Probability Theory and Stochastic Modelling 77. Springer, Cham. MR3642325 https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-41598-7
- [49] KALLIANPUR, G. and XIONG, J. (1995). Stochastic Differential Equations in Infinite-Dimensional Spaces. Institute of Mathematical Statistics Lecture Notes—Monograph Series 26. IMS, Hayward, CA. Expanded version of the lectures delivered as part of the 1993 Barrett Lectures at the University of Tennessee, Knoxville, TN, March 25–27, 1993, With a foreword by Balram S. Rajput and Jan Rosinski. MR1465436
- [50] KIPNIS, C. and LANDIM, C. (1999). Scaling Limits of Interacting Particle Systems. Grundlehren der Mathematischen Wissenschaften [Fundamental Principles of Mathematical Sciences] 320. Springer, Berlin. MR1707314 https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-662-03752-2

- [51] KIPNIS, C., MARCHIORO, C. and PRESUTTI, E. (1982). Heat flow in an exactly solvable model. J. Stat. Phys. 27 65–74. MR0656869 https://doi.org/10.1007/BF01011740
- [52] KUNSTMANN, P. C. (2002). L<sub>p</sub>-spectral properties of the Neumann Laplacian on horns, comets and stars. Math. Z. 242 183–201. MR1985455 https://doi.org/10.1007/s002090100313
- [53] KUWAE, K. and SHIOYA, T. (2003). Convergence of spectral structures: A functional analytic theory and its applications to spectral geometry. *Comm. Anal. Geom.* 11 599–673. MR2015170 https://doi.org/10. 4310/CAG.2003.v11.n4.a1
- [54] LANDIM, C. (1996). Hydrodynamical limit for space inhomogeneous one-dimensional totally asymmetric zero-range processes. Ann. Probab. 24 599–638. MR1404522 https://doi.org/10.1214/aop/1039639356
- [55] LANDIM, C. (1998). Decay to equilibrium in  $L^{\infty}$  of finite interacting particle systems in infinite volume *Markov Process. Related Fields* **4** 517–534. MR1677057
- [56] LANDIM, C., MILANÉS, A. and OLLA, S. (2008). Stationary and nonequilibrium fluctuations in boundary driven exclusion processes. *Markov Process. Related Fields* 14 165–184. MR2437527
- [57] LEBEDEV, L. P., VOROVICH, I. I. and GLADWELL, G. M. L. (1996). Functional Analysis: Applications in Mechanics and Inverse Problems. Solid Mechanics and Its Applications 41. Kluwer Academic, Dordrecht. MR1382128 https://doi.org/10.1007/978-94-009-0169-8
- [58] LIGGETT, T. M. (2005). Interacting Particle Systems. Classics in Mathematics. Springer, Berlin. Reprint of the 1985 original. MR2108619 https://doi.org/10.1007/b138374
- [59] MATSUURA, K. (2020). Doubly Feller property of Brownian motions with Robin boundary condition. Potential Anal. 53 23–53. MR4117980 https://doi.org/10.1007/s11118-018-09758-4
- [60] MURATA, M. (1996). Nonuniqueness of the positive Dirichlet problem for parabolic equations in cylinders. J. Funct. Anal. 135 456–487. MR1370610 https://doi.org/10.1006/jfan.1996.0016
- [61] NETRUSOV, YU. and SAFAROV, YU. (2005). Weyl asymptotic formula for the Laplacian on domains with rough boundaries. *Comm. Math. Phys.* 253 481–509. MR2140257 https://doi.org/10.1007/ s00220-004-1158-8
- [62] NITTKA, R. (2011). Regularity of solutions of linear second order elliptic and parabolic boundary value problems on Lipschitz domains. J. Differ. Equ. 251 860–880. MR2812574 https://doi.org/10.1016/j. jde.2011.05.019
- [63] REED, M. and SIMON, B. (1975). Methods of Modern Mathematical Physics. II. Fourier Analysis, Self-Adjointness. Academic Press, New York–London. MR0493420
- [64] ROHLEDER, J. (2014). Strict inequality of Robin eigenvalues for elliptic differential operators on Lipschitz domains. J. Math. Anal. Appl. 418 978–984. MR3206692 https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jmaa.2014.04.036
- [65] SALOFF-COSTE, L. (1997). Lectures on finite Markov chains. In Lectures on Probability Theory and Statistics (Saint-Flour, 1996). Lecture Notes in Math. 1665 301–413. Springer, Berlin. MR1490046 https://doi.org/10.1007/BFb0092621
- [66] SALOFF-COSTE, L. (2002). Aspects of Sobolev-Type Inequalities. London Mathematical Society Lecture Note Series 289. Cambridge Univ. Press, Cambridge. MR1872526
- [67] SHEN, Z. (2018). Periodic Homogenization of Elliptic Systems. Operator Theory: Advances and Applications 269. Springer, Cham. Advances in Partial Differential Equations (Basel). MR3838419 https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-91214-1
- [68] SPOHN, H. (1983). Long range correlations for stochastic lattice gases in a nonequilibrium steady state. J. Phys. A 16 4275–4291. MR0732737
- [69] VERCHOTA, G. (1984). Layer potentials and regularity for the Dirichlet problem for Laplace's equation in Lipschitz domains. J. Funct. Anal. 59 572–611. MR0769382 https://doi.org/10.1016/0022-1236(84) 90066-1
- [70] WARMA, M. (2006). The Robin and Wentzell–Robin Laplacians on Lipschitz domains. Semigroup Forum 73 10–30. MR2277314 https://doi.org/10.1007/s00233-006-0617-2
- [71] WOOD, I. (2007). Maximal L<sup>p</sup>-regularity for the Laplacian on Lipschitz domains. *Math. Z.* 255 855–875. MR2274539 https://doi.org/10.1007/s00209-006-0055-6
- [72] XU, T. (2021). Hydrodynamic limit of Exclusion Processes with slow boundaries on hypercubes. Available at arXiv:2109.14491.